

UNIVERSIDADE FEDERAL DE SANTA CATARINA CAMPUS FLORIANÓPOLIS PROGRAMA DE PÓS-GRADUAÇÃO EM ECOLOGIA

Fernanda Carolina da Silva

Padrões e processos espaço-temporais da diversidade taxonômica e funcional de peixes recifais em uma zona de transição de temperatura

Florianópolis 2023 Fernanda Carolina da Silva

Padrões e processos espaço-temporais da diversidade taxonômica e funcional de peixes recifais em uma zona de transição de temperatura

Tese submetida ao Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ecologia da Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina como requisito parcial para a obtenção do título de Doutora em Ecologia.

Orientador(a): Prof. Dr. Sergio Floeter Coorientador(a): Dr. Juan Pablo Quimbayo

Florianópolis 2023

da Silva, Fernanda Carolina Padrões e processos espaço-temporais da diversidade taxonômica e funcional de peixes recifais em uma zona de transição de temperatura / Fernanda Carolina da Silva ; orientador, Sergio Ricardo Floeter, coorientador, Juan Pablo Quimbayo, 2023. 189 p.

Tese (doutorado) - Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina, Centro de Ciências Biológicas, Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ecologia, Florianópolis, 2023.

Inclui referências.

 Ecologia. 2. Diversidade funcional. 3. Mudanças climáticas. 4. Ecologia de peixes recifais. 5. Zonas de transição. I. Floeter, Sergio Ricardo. II. Quimbayo, Juan Pablo. III. Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina. Programa de Pós-Graduação em Ecologia. IV. Título. Fernanda Carolina da Silva

Padrões e processos espaço-temporais da diversidade taxonômica e funcional de peixes recifais em uma zona de transição de temperatura

O presente trabalho em nível de Doutorado foi avaliado e aprovado, em 11 de julho de 2023, pela banca examinadora composta pelos seguintes membros:

Prof.(a), Dr.(a) Andrea Santarosa Freire Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina,

Prof.(a), Dr.(a) Regina Rodrigues Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina

> Prof., Dr. Murilo Sversut Dias Universidade de Brasília

Certificamos que esta é a versão original e final do trabalho de conclusão que foi julgado adequado para obtenção do título de Doutora em Ecologia.

Coordenação do Programa de Pós-Graduação

Prof., Dr. Sergio R. Floeter Orientador

Florianópolis, 2023.

À minha mãe e ao meu pai, Meus alicerces.

AGRADECIMENTOS

O desenvolvimento desta tese foi um processo construtivo e intenso onde eu jamais conseguiria ter concluído sem a ajuda de tantas pessoas. Algumas contribuições sequer podem ser traduzidas em palavras, mas a tentativa exprime, ainda que superficialmente, a beleza de ser cercada por seres tão maravilhosos.

Agradeço aos meus amados pais. Solange e Miguel, vocês tornaram possível a realização de vários de meus sonhos, me amparando e ensinando mesmo quando pensei não ser capaz de trilhar o caminho até aqui. Vocês são meus verdadeiros mestres. Agradeço ainda ao meu irmão, Luis Guilherme, o melhor irmão do mundo que traz cor à minha vida desde meu primeiro dia neste mundo. Obrigada aos meus avós e tia Maria, por tanto amor.

Obrigada Juan, por ter sido não só meu braço direito, como também o esquerdo durante todo este processo e por ter me mostrado o quanto posso chegar longe. Você me inspira e me faz perceber que os obstáculos existem para nos tornar pessoas melhores. Este doutorado não teria sido realizado sem você.

Agradeço ao meu orientador, Prof. Dr. Sergio Floeter, pela oportunidade de desenvolver minha tese e crescer como pesquisadora. Obrigada também Prof Dr. Martin Lindegren, exemplo de pesquisador e ser humano, o qual tive a honra de conhecer e trabalhar durante uma das experiências mais incríveis de minha vida: meu doutorado sanduíche na Dinamarca. O período em que trabalhei na DTU contribuiu significativamente em minha forma de ver a carreira científica. Agradeço ainda a Laurene, pela acolhida e colaboração.

Não poderia deixar de agradecer aos meus queridos amigos, geograficamente próximos ou distantes: Letícia, Fernando, Léo, Mathias, Satomi, July, Joice, Ana, Caterina, todos os "Hooligans", Marcel, Louise, Toni e Tim, cada conversa, mensagem, caminhada, almoço, janta, vinho ou cerveja carregaram minhas baterias nesta montanha russa que é a realização de um doutorado. Agradeço ainda aos meus queridos amigos de orquestra: Jaimes, Leon e Gabi, com vocês compartilhei momentos em que minha alma se realiza – fazendo música. Obrigada aos meus amigos e colegas do LBMM: Gabi, Jaque, Angela, Debora, Isa, Mari, Cabral e Jessica pelos mergulhos no mar, na estatística e na ecologia.

Finalmente, meus sinceros agradecimentos a Poseco, aos colegas, a todos os professores que me ensinaram e contribuíram com meu crescimento (internos e externos à UFSC), a UFSC e seus servidores, a CAPES, ao Projeto Print e ao Projeto Mission Atlantic pelas oportunidades e financiamento concedido.

"Lembrete:

Se procurar bem você acaba encontrando. Não a explicação (duvidosa) da vida, Mas a poesia (inexplicável) da vida."

(Carlos Drummond de Andrade)

RESUMO

Zonas de transição são consideradas laboratórios naturais para explorar os efeitos das mudanças climáticas sobre a organização das comunidades ao longo do tempo. Estas zonas são influenciadas pelas condições ambientais de clima tanto quente quanto frio, o que reflete na presença de faunas adaptadas para ambas as condições. Apesar da relevância, zonas de transição têm sido relativamente pouco estudadas em áreas costeiras e poucos tem sido os estudos explorando mudanças temporais baseadas em aspectos taxonômicos e funcionais. Abordagens baseadas em atributos podem ser complementares às taxonômicas ajudando a detectar respostas da comunidade frente a mudanças ambientais, pois refletem os requisitos de recursos e habitat das espécies. O objetivo deste estudo foi avaliar a diversidade taxonômica e funcional de peixes recifais em sete ilhas do sudoeste do Atlântico no espaço e o tempo. Mais especificamente, este estudo buscou entender (i) como as comunidades de peixes recifais são estruturadas no espaço em termos de riqueza, densidade, biomassa, tolerância térmica e grupos tróficos; (ii) se existem indícios de homogeneização das comunidades ao longo do tempo dada às diferenças espaciais na composição de espécies; e (iii) quais atributos das comunidades tem variado ao longo do tempo dado as mudanças na temperatura do mar nos últimos 15 anos. Para tanto, foram compilados atributos de história de vida para as espécies de peixes recifais e 15 anos de monitoramento delas em sete ilhas de Santa Catarina - zona de transição do Atlântico Sudoeste. Os resultados desta compilação foram publicados dos artigos na revista Ecology. Os resultados espaciais apontam uma separação das comunidades de peixes recifais entre as ilhas do norte e sul tanto em termos taxonômicos quanto de tolerância térmica, com uma predominância de espécies mais adaptadas a climas quentes ao norte e a climas amenos ao sul. Contrariamente às expectativas, não foram observados sinais de homogeneização destas comunidades ao longo do tempo. Embora a composição taxonômica tenha variado temporalmente, a composição de atributos é geralmente mais conservada, destacando a redundância funcional presente na região. Foi detectada uma gradual reorganização de atributos ao longo do tempo com assembleias dominadas por espécies grandes e de alto nível trófico no início da série para uma comunidade com alta abundância de espécies menores e criptobênticas nos anos mais recentes. Tal dinâmica foi relacionada a variações na temperatura superficial do mar no verão, o que resulta em implicações ecológicas de rápida substituição de espécies, afetando a complexidade das cadeias tróficas e a vulnerabilidade das comunidades a perturbações (Capítulo publicado em Marine Ecology Progress Series). Este estudo destaca que esforços de conservação em escala local podem ser particularmente eficazes na proteção de espécies e funções ecológicas em áreas experienciando variações climáticas constantes (e. g. zonas de transição). Finalmente, a integração de dados temporais incorporando abundância e abordagens funcionais em diferentes escalas consiste em uma poderosa ferramenta para o entendimento da dinâmica dos recifes e das respostas da comunidade às variações ambientais, incluindo o aumento da temperatura.

Palavras-chave: Peixes recifais; tolerância térmica; zonas de transição; reorganização funcional; α -diversidade; β -diversidade; variações temporais; mudanças climáticas; estrutura de comunidades.

ABSTRACT

Transition zones are considered natural laboratories for exploring the effects of climate change on community organization over time. These zones are influenced by both warm and cold climate conditions, which is reflected in the presence of fauna adapted to both conditions. Despite their relevance, transition zones have been relatively understudied in coastal areas, and few studies have explored temporal changes based on taxonomic and functional aspects. Traitbased approaches can complement taxonomy in detecting community responses to environmental changes, as they reflect the resource requirements of species. The objective of this study was to evaluate the taxonomic and functional diversity of reef fish in seven islands in the southwestern Atlantic in space and time. Specifically, this study aimed to understand (i) how reef fish communities are structured in terms of richness, density, biomass, thermal tolerance, and trophic groups in space; (ii) if there is evidence of community homogenization over time given the spatial differences in species composition; and (iii) which traits have varied over time due to changes in sea temperature over the past 15 years. To do so, life history attributes for reef fish species and 15 years of monitoring data were compiled for seven islands in Santa Catarina - a transition zone in the southwestern Atlantic. The results of this compilation were published in Ecology journal. The spatial results indicate a separation of reef fish communities between the northern and southern islands, both in terms of taxonomy and thermal tolerance, with a predominance of species adapted to warmer climates in the north and colder climates in the south. Contrary to expectations, there were no signs of homogenization of these communities over time. Although taxonomic composition varied temporally, trait composition was generally more conserved, highlighting the functional redundancy present in the region. A gradual reorganization of attributes over time was detected, with assemblages initially dominated by large, high trophic-level species transitioning to a community with high abundance of small and cryptobenthic species in more recent years. This dynamic was related to variations in summer sea surface temperature, resulting in ecological implications such as fast species turnover, affecting the complexity of trophic chains, and the vulnerability of communities to disturbances (Chapter published in Marine Ecology Progress Series journal). This study emphasizes that conservation efforts at the local scale can be particularly effective in protecting species and ecological functions in areas experiencing constant climate variations (e.g., transition zones). Finally, the integration of temporal data incorporating abundance and trait-based approaches at different scales represents a powerful tool for understanding reef dynamics and community responses to environmental variations, including increasing temperatures.

Keywords: Reef fish; thermal tolerance; transition zones; functional reorganization; α -diversity; β -diversity; temporal variation; climate change; community structure.

LISTA DE FIGURAS

INTRODUÇÃO GERAL

CAPÍTULO I

Figure 1. Map of the study area, including the seven sampled islands across the transition zone. The color range represents the Sea Surface Temperature (SST°C) gradient during one day of the austral summer, serving as an example of differential thermal conditions across the study area. Galé (1), Arvoredo (2), Deserta (3), Aranhas (4), Xavier (5), Campeche (6), and Moleques Figure 2. Variation in thermal breadth of fish communities per island. The boxplots are based on values obtained from each of the 99 permutations. The cluster analysis on the bottom reveal a separation of the islands in two main branches, also indiceted by the yellow and blue color Figure 3. Comparative variation in species richness (a), density (b) and biomass (c) of fish communities per island. The boxplots are based on values obtained from each of the 99 permutations. Biomass was $Log_e (x + 1)$ transformed to improve visualization of the values. Yellow and blue backgrounds were included to promote better visualization of the islands Figure 4. Relationship between occurrence frequency and density/biomass of reef fish in the seven islands sampled. For convenience, separate plots were created for islands in lower latitudes, north region (a) and in higher latitudes, south region (b), which are represented by red and blue color gradients and icons. The solid lines show the trends derived from linear Figure 5. Variation of number of species, density and biomass of trophic groups (columns) in

Figure S4. Relationship between occurrence frequency and biomass of reef fish in the seven islands sampled separately. The dashed lines show the trends derived from linear regressions.

CAPÍTULO II

Figure S5. Time series of density (individuals/m²) of the species contributing to at least 70% of the variation in abundance in the Northern region. Note that for some years there is no data available. The gray dots represent the range of 99 density values calculated from the computed random communities. The black dots represent the mean density value for each year per specie. The green line shows the general temporal trend derived from linear regressions with year as a

CAPÍTULO III

Figure 1. Map of sampled islands. Numbers indicate Galé Island (1), Deserta Island (2), Arvoredo Island (3), Aranhas Island (4), Xavier Island (5), Campeche Island (6), and Moleques do Sul Island (7). The color range represent the frequency of temperature below 16 °C during the austral winter in Santa Catarina Coast......103 Figure 2. Temporal variation in the reef fish traits (CWM) weighted by abundances in several islands of Santa Catarina - Brazilian province ordered by the latitudinal gradient (Galé, Deserta, Arvoredo, Aranhas, Xavier, Campeche, and Molegues) obtained from Multiple Factor Analysis (MFA). After bootstrapping, mean CWM values were used as input to conduct the MFA resulting in one single value per island per year. Time Time-series of the Dimension 1 (a) and Dimension 2 (c) of CWM traits variability and the contribution of each group of traits to the dynamic. CWM traits loadings displayed for Dim 1 (b) and Dim 2 (d). The groups of traits are represented by colors: gray (feeding), violet (growth) and green (survival). We include the black dotted line to clarify loadings values higher and lower than 0.5. Trait loadings > 0.5 were Figure 3. Sea Surface Temperature (SST) at North (a) and South (b) region of Santa Catarina transition zone from 2008 to 2020, and associated Community Thermal Index (CTI) trends for reef fishes weighted by abundance. North and South regions are equivalent to Inside and outside Marine Protected Area (MPA), respectively. CTI represents the mean of the Species Temperature Index for all species recorded in a survey weighed by their abundances and is presented here as the mean across all surveys in each year. SST represents the mean of sea surface temperature summer to each survey date.....112

Figure S5. Time-series of the community weighted mean (CWM) traits of fish in **Arvoredo Island**. Note that for some years there is no data available. The black dots represent the range of 1000 CWM traits values calculated from the computed random communities. The red dots

represent the mean CWM trait value for each year, and are the value used as input in the multiple
factor analysis (MFA)134
Figure S6. Time-series of the community weighted mean (CWM) traits of fish in Aranhas
Island. Note that for some years there is no data available. The black dots represent the range
of 1000 CWM traits values calculated from the computed random communities. The red dots
represent the mean CWM trait value for each year, and are the value used as input in the multiple
factor analysis (MFA)135
Figure S7. Time-series of the community weighted mean (CWM) traits of fish in Xavier Island.
Note that for some years there is no data available. The black dots represent the range of 1000
CWM traits values calculated from the computed random communities. The red dots represent
the mean CWM trait value for each year, and are the value used as input in the multiple factor
analysis (MFA)136
Figure S8. Time-series of the community weighted mean (CWM) traits of fish in Campeche
Island. Note that for some years there is no data available. The black dots represent the range
of 1000 CWM traits values calculated from the computed random communities. The red dots
represent the mean CWM trait value for each year, and are the value used as input in the multiple
factor analysis (MFA)137
Figure S9. Time-series of the community weighted mean (CWM) traits of fish in Moleques do
Sul Island. Note that for some years there is no data available. The black dots represent the
range of 1000 CWM traits values calculated from the computed random communities. The red
dots represent the mean CWM trait value for each year, and are the value used as input in the
multiple factor analysis (MFA)
Figure S10. Pearson's correlation among all environmental and geographical predictors
considered in the models. Correlations r $< \pm 0.7$ are considered as a cut-off to define collinearity
among variables in GAMs (see Material and Methods, main text). Seven islands sampled
(islands), Mean SST in summer season (meansst.summer), Mean SST in winter season
(meansst.winter), Protection level - inside or outside Marine Protected Area (mpa), El
Niño/Southern Oscillation (ENSO) in summer season (enso.summer), El Niño/Southern
Oscillation (ENSO) in winter season (enso.winter)
Figure S11. Validation of the generalized additive models for CWM trait dynamic (weighted
by abundance) through residuals distributions
Figure S12. Validation of the generalized additive models for CWM trait dynamic (weighted
by abundance) without fishing target species in the dataset140

Figure S17. Temporal variation in the reef fish traits (CWM) weighted by abundances filtering fishing target species from the dataset in several islands of Santa Catarina - Brazilian province (Aranhas, Arvoredo, Campeche, Deserta, Galé, Moleques do Sul, and Xavier). The results were obtained from Multiple Factor Analysis (MFA). After bootstrapping, mean CWM values were used as input to conduct the MFA resulting in one single value per island per year. Time Timeseries of the Dimension 1 (a) and Dimension 2 (c) of CWM traits variability and the contribution of each group of traits to the dynamic. CWM traits loadings displayed for Dim 1 (b) and Dim 2 (d). The groups of traits are represented by colors: gray (feeding), violet (growth), and green (survival). We include the black dotted line to clarify loadings values higher and lower than Figure S18. Temporal abundance of key families and species of reef fish inside (north) and outside (south) MPA islands of Santa Catarina - Brazilian province. To better visualize trajectories in species abundances, we grouped the values of the far north (Galé, Arvoredo and Deserta) and the southernmost locations (Aranhas, Xavier, Campeche and Moleques do Sul). Warm affinity: Labridae/Scaridae (a), Acanthuridae (b) and Parablennius marmoreus (c). Cold Figure S19. Sea surface temperature (SST) at islands located inside Marine Protected Area -MPA (North, left panel) and outside MPA (South, right panel) in Santa Catarina transition zone from 2008 to 2020. The associated Community Thermal Index (CTI) trends for reef fishes weighted by abundance were calculated using the dataset filtering fishing target species. CTI represents the mean of the Species Temperature Index for all species recorded in a survey weighed by their abundances and is presented here as the mean across all surveys in each year. SST represents the mean of sea surface temperature summer to each survey date......143

LISTA DE TABELAS

CAPÍTULO I

CAPÍTULO II

CAPÍTULO III

Table 3. Effects of islands and abiotic predictors on the Community Weighted Mean values (CWM) and Community thermal index (CTI) for the whole community and the community without fishing target species based on Generalized Additive Models with Gaussian distribution selected by AIC. The islands were considered as a fixed factor and the survey (inside/outside Marine Protected Area - MPA) as specific slopes for Sea Surface Temperature (SST) and El Niño/Southern Oscillation (ENSO) values. SE = Standard Error were estimated for each parametric coefficient. Edf (estimated degrees of freedom) and Df (degrees of freedom) represent the complexity of the smooth term in the model. The *p* value represents the significance of results in relation to the null hypothesis and ns = non significative in the model.

SUMÁRIO

INTRODUÇÃO GERAL	20
BIODIVERSIDADE	20
PADRÕES E PROCESSOS	22
AMEAÇAS AOS PADRÕES DE BIODIVERSIDADE	23
EFEITOS DA TEMPERATURA EM PEIXES RECIFAIS	24
ZONAS DE TRANSIÇÃO NO CONTEXTO DE ALTERAÇÕES CLIMÁTICA	AS25
OBJETIVOS DA TESE	26
BIBLIOGRAFIA	27
CAPÍTULO I	
REEF FISH COMMUNITY STRUCTURE ACROSS AN EC	COLOGICAL
TRANSITION ZONE	
ABSTRACT	40
INTRODUCTION	40
MATERIAL AND METHODS	
RESULTS	46
DISCUSSION	
ACKNOWLEDGMENTS	
BIBLIOGRAPHY	
SUPLEMMENTARY MATERIAL	
CAPÍTULO II	67
LOCAL TURNOVER BUT NO SIGN OF HOMOGENIZATION IN	REEF FISH
COMMUNITIES ACROSS AN ECOLOGICAL TRANSITION ZONE E	XPOSED TO
WARMING	68
ABSTRACT	69
INTRODUCTION	69
MATERIAL AND METHODS	71
RESULTS	76
DISCUSSION	
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS	84
BIBLIOGRAPHY	84
SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL	91
CAPÍTULO III	97

WARMING INDUCED CHANGES IN REEF FISH COMMUNITY TRAITS IN THE
SOUTHWESTERN ATLANTIC TRANSITION ZONE98
ABSTRACT
INTRODUCTION
MATERIALS & METHODS101
RESULTS109
DISCUSSION117
CAVEATS
CONCLUSIONS
ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS
LITERATURE CITED
SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIAL
CONCLUSÃO GERAL
REFERÊNCIAS147
APÊNDICE A – TIMEFISH: LONG-TERM ASSESSMENT OF REEF FISH
ASSEMBLAGES IN A TRANSITION ZONE IN THE SOUTHWESTERN ATLANTIC. 149
APÊNDICE B – LIFE-HISTORY TRAITS, GEOGRAPHICAL RANGE AND
CONSERVATION ASPECTS OF REEF FISHES FROM THE ATLANTIC AND EASTERN
PACIFIC
APÊNDICE C – THE COVID-19 PANDEMIC HAS ALTERED ILLEGAL FISHING
ACTIVITIES INSIDE AND OUTSIDE A MARINE PROTECTED AREA
APÊNDICE D – INTEGRATED ECOSYSTEM ASSESSMENT AROUND ISLANDS OF
THE TROPICAL SOUTH MID-ATLANTIC RIDGE

INTRODUÇÃO GERAL

Biodiversidade

A vida na Terra não se distribui homogeneamente e é caracterizada por variações no número de espécies, abundância dos indivíduos, características de história de vida e história evolutiva (LAWTON, 1999). Tais variações ocorrem no espaço e tempo e têm despertado a curiosidade de pesquisadores por décadas (VON HUMBOLDT, 1849). Nesse sentido, a criação do termo biodiversidade vem de encontro à necessidade de descrever as variações entre espécies, comunidades e ecossistemas (HEYWOOD, 1992; NORSE, 1986). Biodiversidade biológica ou simplesmente biodiversidade (WILSON, 1988) são, portanto, termos amplamente utilizados na literatura científica e popular que definem a variedade e abundância das espécies em uma área de estudo definida (MAGURRAN, 2004). A fim de facilitar o entendimento dos sistemas naturais, uma organização hierarquizada da biodiversidade foi proposta definindo indivíduo como um organismo único; indivíduos da mesma espécie como populações; populações de diferentes espécies como comunidades; e diferentes comunidades somadas aos componentes abióticos de ecossistemas (HEYWOOD, 1992). Tal organização facilita a identificação dos padrões existentes nos ecossistemas bem como o entendimento de suas causas. Neste estudo, o conceito de biodiversidade será associado ao conjunto de espécies presente em um determinado local.

A biodiversidade pode ser quantificada de diferentes formas e em múltiplas escalas. Whittaker em 1972 reconheceu que as escalas espaciais determinam a composição de espécies em determinado local, pois de acordo com a Teoria de Biogeografía de ilhas, a riqueza tende a aumentar com a área amostrada (MACARTHUR; WILSON, 1967). Ele propôs três níveis de organização: α , $\beta \in \gamma$, onde $\alpha \in \gamma$ correspondem à diversidade em escala local e regional, respectivamente, e β à diferença de biodiversidade entre áreas (WHITTAKER, 1972). Ainda que existam outros níveis de organização, a diversidade $\alpha \in \beta$ são as mais amplamente exploradas no espaço e tempo (BARWELL; ISAAC; KUNIN, 2015; DORNELAS et al., 2014; VILLEGER et al., 2012) e são o foco dos capítulos apresentados nesta tese. Apesar do termo biodiversidade ser frequentemente atribuído à riqueza (ou número) de espécies em determinado local (TITTENSOR et al., 2010), outros fatores como a frequência em que determinada espécie ocorre também caracteriza biodiversidade. Desta forma, a diversidade α se torna um conceito bidimensional que descreve a riqueza de espécies e suas distribuições de abundância (BEGON;

HARPER; TOWNSEND, 2006). Por sua vez, índices que consideram a abundância relativa das espécies nas unidades amostrais informam sobre a uniformidade das distribuições dos indivíduos (*evenness*), onde altos valores refletem abundâncias similares entre espécies e valores baixos refletem alta dominância de espécies em particular (PIELOU, 1977). Por outro lado, para acessar a heterogeneidade ou diferenciação entre amostras deve-se considerar medidas de β diversidade (BASELGA; LEPRIEUR, 2015). A diversidade β pode ser particionada em dois componentes: substituição ou *turnover* e aninhamento ou *nestedness*, visto que a heterogeneidade entre amostras pode ocorrer tanto por diferenças no número de espécies quanto pela identidade das mesmas (BASELGA, 2010).

Apesar de estimativas da riqueza de espécies (também referida como riqueza taxonômica) promoverem informações relevantes sobre a estruturação das comunidades, elas assumem que os indivíduos contribuem de maneira igual no funcionamento dos ecossistemas (MAGURRAN, 2004). Assim, a riqueza taxonômica muitas vezes promove uma visão incompleta das comunidades porque não considera a identidade biológica das espécies e seus papeis efetivos no ambiente (VILLÉGER et al., 2010). Abordagens funcionais surgem nesse contexto incorporando atributos das espécies, auxiliando no entendimento do funcionamento e estruturação dos ecossistemas (PETCHEY; GASTON, 2006; VIOLLE et al., 2007). Um atributo é definido como uma característica morfológica, fisiológica ou fenológica de um indivíduo (VIOLLE et al., 2007). Por sua vez, o conjunto destes atributos determina onde um organismo vive e qual seu desempenho no ambiente, por exemplo: a posição trófica que se relaciona com transferência de energia e biomassa; e a herbivoria, que em peixes controla populações de macroalgas e corais (MUMBY, 2006). As estimativas dos atributos das espécies e suas abundâncias numa comunidade refere-se à diversidade funcional (MOUILLOT et al., 2013) e diversos autores demonstram sua contribuição significativa no entendimento de processos ecossistêmicos como produtividade, regulação no fluxo de energia e resiliência (BELLWOOD et al., 2004; HOOPER et al., 2005).

A caracterização da biodiversidade considerando aspectos taxonômicos e funcionais tem trazido avanços no conhecimento em diferentes esferas. Exemplos incluem a investigação de dinâmicas em escalas locais (PINHEIRO et al., 2015), padrões globais biogeográficos (TITTENSOR et al., 2010), respostas das comunidades frente a distúrbios (VAN DENDEREN et al., 2014), regras de montagem de comunidades (PECUCHET; TÖRNROOS; LINDEGREN, 2016) e funcionamento dos ecossistemas (BRANDL et al., 2019). Todas as métricas mencionadas acima (diversidade α , β , γ e funcional), além de serem utilizadas para comparações entre localidades ou regiões, também são aplicadas em escala temporal, investigando padrões mensais, sazonais ou anuais de comunidades (DORNELAS et al., 2014; MCLEAN et al., 2019; PECUCHET et al., 2020).

Padrões e Processos

O termo "padrão" de biodiversidade, por definição, se refere às regularidades observadas na natureza ou tendências amplamente observadas (WHITTAKER, 1975). Ecólogos buscam identificar "leis" e "regras" como princípios dos padrões encontrados na natureza da mesma forma que esportes possuem regras para que todos joguem da mesma forma (LAWTON, 1999). Por outro lado, os mecanismos que geram tais padrões correspondem aos "processos", e são eles os responsáveis pela criação dos fenômenos identificados (LAWTON, 1999). Um dos padrões mais bem estabelecidos refere-se ao Gradiente Latitudinal de Diversidade de espécies (GLD), que define um aumento da riqueza de espécies em regiões tropicais de baixas latitudes, e um decréscimo em direção aos polos e altas latitudes (CONDAMINE et al., 2012; WILLIG; KAUFMAN; STEVENS, 2003). Este padrão é bem estabelecido para diversos táxons como aves, plantas, mamíferos e peixes (BLOWES; BELMAKER; CHASE, 2017; GASTON, 2000; MITTELBACH et al., 2007). Uma das teorias ecológicas que explica tal padrão relaciona a estabilidade climática de baixas latitudes com as características de vida das espécies, ou seja, o nicho individual (PIANKA, 1966). Por exemplo, espécies habitando ambientes tropicais experienciam pouca sazonalidade e, portanto, vivem longe de seu ótimo térmico pela temperatura anual relativamente constante (WILLIG; KAUFMAN; STEVENS, 2003). Essas características permitem alta riqueza de espécies, contrariamente a regiões com invernos rigorosos que demandam adaptações especiais (WILLIG; KAUFMAN; STEVENS, 2003).

Entender os padrões gerais, bem como os mecanismos que os governam em escala espacial e temporal constitui um dos maiores desafios da ecologia (MCGILL et al., 2006; SIMBERLOFF, 2004). Além da importância para a ecologia teórica em si, o estudo destes mecanismos promove ideias de como as comunidades devem responder às variações ambientais no futuro (OVASKAINEN et al., 2017). No entanto, para alguns ambientes, a identificação dos padrões e a contribuição relativa dos processos locais e regionais que geram variações na estrutura das comunidades ainda permanece incompreendida (MITTELBACH; SCHEMSKE, 2015).

Ameaças aos padrões de biodiversidade

Estressores regionais e locais têm dramaticamente ameaçado os ecossistemas naturais, principalmente os oriundos das atividades humanas (FIGUEROA-PICO; TORTOSA; CARPIO, 2021). Quando comparamos a atual diversidade e abundância de peixes com a diversidade de décadas passadas é possível perceber um drástico declínio tanto em águas costeiras, como oceânicas, rasas e profundas (ROBERTS, 2007). Tal mudança deve-se à combinação sinergética de ameaças como poluição, pesca e aquecimento global (SOARES, 2018). Embora a pesca constitua um importante fator na modificação da estrutura das comunidades, ela não constitui o foco deste trabalho pela falta de dados disponíveis e extensivas revisões sobre seus impactos podem ser encontradas em (FLOETER; HALPERN; FERREIRA, 2006; MUMBY et al., 2012; YOUNG; FOALE; BELLWOOD, 2014).

Outra forte ameaça à biodiversidade refere-se ao aquecimento global e seus impactos têm ganhado destaque nas últimas décadas devido ao aumento das emissões de gases do efeito estufa (HUGHES, 2000). Modelos climáticos têm projetado variações na temperatura dos oceanos de um aumento de 1,5°C em diferentes partes do mundo até 2011 (IPCC, 2018). Sabese que o aquecimento altera diferentes aspectos oceanográficos como padrões de circulação (FRANCO et al., 2020) e acidificação (RUMMER; MUNDAY, 2017), consequentemente afetando a disponibilidade de hábitat e nicho para a manutenção das populações (DONEY et al., 2012). Por sua vez, os efeitos das mudanças de temperatura em peixes a nível de indivíduo e de comunidades tem sido relatados por diversos autores (DONEY et al., 2012; HUGHES, 2000; MUNDAY et al., 2013; PINSKY et al., 2013; PINSKY; SELDEN; KITCHEL, 2020). Alguns deles incluem: (i) o aumento da concentração de CO2 graças ao aquecimento e emissão de gases, que prejudica a performance das espécies, acidificando os tecidos e elevando os custos metabólicos (MUNDAY et al., 2008); (ii) a diminuição do período de duração larval (Pelagic Larval Duration - PLD), redução do sobrevivência (fitness), crescimento, reprodução e diversidade funcional como um todo (HUGHES, 2000; JOURDAN et al., 2018; WALTHER et al., 2002); e (iii) alterações nos padrões de abundância e distribuição, influenciando a presença ou ausência dos atributos funcionais nas comunidades (ARAÚJO; NEW, 2007; TEICHERT; LEPAGE; LOBRY, 2018; THOMAS et al., 2004; YEAGER et al., 2017). Apesar da relevância, pouco se sabe sobre a dinâmica espacial e temporal da estrutura das comunidades associadas aos impactos globais de aumento da temperatura, principalmente em áreas de variação climática natural.

Efeitos da temperatura em peixes recifais

Um dos grupos mais interessantes para modelo de estudo de estrutura de comunidades refere-se aos peixes recifais. Isto se deve à sua alta diversidade (cerca de 6.500 espécies), taxonomia bem resolvida, distribuição biogeográfica bem documentada e alto valor econômico para populações humanas (KULBICKI et al., 2013; MORA et al., 2011). Sua riqueza e distribuição variam no tempo e espaço, e são determinadas tanto por processos evolutivos de especiação e extinção, como fisiológicos e ecológicos incluindo disponibilidade de habitat (FLOETER et al., 2018; PARRAVICINI et al., 2013). Peixes recifais apresentam ainda uma grande variedade de interações (e.g., competição, predação, mutualismo e facilitação), contribuindo na ciclagem de nutrientes e em modificações físicas no ambiente (BELLWOOD et al., 2004; HOLMLUND; HAMMER, 1999). Entretanto, distúrbios ambientais como o aquecimento global têm influenciado e modificado cada vez mais os padrões de distribuição e as interações nas assembleias de peixes, comprometendo os processos ecológicos e as funções ecossistêmicas prestadas por elas (BELLWOOD; HOEY; HUGHES, 2012).

Atributos de história de vida podem diferir drasticamente em populações de peixes recifais influenciadas por diferentes regimes de temperatura e disponibilidade de recursos (MUNDAY et al., 2008). O tamanho corporal por exemplo, pode ser afetado e reduzido em função de altas temperaturas devido ao custo metabólico para crescimento (BARNECHE et al., 2014). Consequentemente, é esperado que a idade de maturação das espécies também seja reduzida, visto que a idade de maturação é correlacionada com o tamanho máximo atingido pela espécie (MUNDAY et al., 2008). Na Grande Barreira de Corais da Austrália, por exemplo, peixes papagaio tendem a crescer mais lentamente, apresentar altas taxas de mortalidade e mudar de sexo precocemente sob altas temperaturas (GUST, 2004; GUST; CHOAT; ACKERMAN, 2002). Exceções a estes padrões são reportadas por outros autores onde temperaturas elevadas associadas a outras variáveis como disponibilidade de recursos podem aumentar a taxa de crescimento entre populações (MUNDAY et al., 2008). Neste sentido, um crescimento mais rápido pode resultar em aumento da taxa de recrutamento, como visto em Stegastes partitus no Caribe (WILSON; MEEKAN, 2002). Porém, apesar de favorecer o recrutamento, pequenas alterações de temperatura podem resultar em redução da produção de ovos por estresse fisiológico, bem como do número de larvas que entram na fase pelágica de seu desenvolvimento (MUNDAY et al., 2008).

A resposta das espécies ao aumento da temperatura também varia conforme outros atributos, como a mobilidade e o acesso à refúgios térmicos; o que pode interferir na distribuição geográfica dos organismos (PINSKY; SELDEN; KITCHEL, 2020). Novas áreas podem ser colonizadas através da dispersão de espécies sensíveis às variações do ambiente, as quais imediatamente buscam novos habitats com condições favoráveis à sua sobrevivência. Tal evento foi observado para peixes herbívoros tropicais (e.g. *Siganus fuscescens; Kyphosus bigibbus*) na costa do Japão (KUMAGAI et al., 2018). Assim, mudanças de distribuição são, portanto, uma consequência emergente das interações entre os organismos e o ambiente, moldadas pela variabilidade climática e o aquecimento global (PINSKY; SELDEN; KITCHEL, 2020). Dada a diversidade (FLOETER et al., 2008) e diferentes respostas a variações de temperatura (PRATCHETT et al., 2011; VERGÉS et al., 2014), peixes recifais foram escolhidos como o grupo focal desta tese.

Zonas de transição no contexto de alterações climáticas

Zonas de transição são regiões exibindo combinações de características provenientes de dois ambientes distintos (MORRONE, 2023). Essas características podem se referir a gradual variação em termos de aspectos físicos da paisagem, da composição de espécies ou de condições ambientais e climáticas (FERRO; MORRONE, 2014). Em termos climáticos, zonas de transição podem se referir a regiões com mudança gradual de ambientes tropicais para subtropicais/temperados (SOMMER et al., 2017). O oceano Atlântico apresenta pelo menos quatro zonas de transição marinha de altas latitudes, onde espécies com diferentes afinidades de temperatura se encontram, estas zonas incluem o leste dos Estados Unidos, o oeste da Europa, o sul do Brasil e o sudeste da África.

Uma zona de destaque constitui a zona de transição marinha do sul Brasil, localizada na região da plataforma continental do estado de Santa Catarina e caracterizada pela proximidade com a região da confluência da Corrente do Brasil (CB) com a Corrente das Malvinas (CM) (DE MAHIQUES et al., 2021). Esta região sofre influência sazonal de águas frias e com baixa salinidade, provenientes da descarga de água doce do Rio da Prata (~35°S) e da Lagoa dos Patos (~ 32°S) durante o inverno fluindo sentido norte (MÖLLER et al., 2008; PIOLA et al., 2000, 2008). Tais características conferem à região relevante importância ecológica dada à presença de espécies marinhas tropicais em seu limite sul de distribuição (ANDERSON et al., 2015). Em geral, zonas de transição marinhas abrigam uma mistura de faunas tanto adaptadas a temperaturas quentes quanto a temperaturas frias (EBELING; HIXON, 1991). Por este motivo, essas áreas são consideradas *hotspots* de biodiversidade com alta resiliência à pequenas variações climáticas dada as oscilações que naturalmente ocorrem nos parâmetros oceanográficos regionais (HORTA E COSTA et al., 2014). Além de serem expostas à altas flutuações ambientais, espécies de recifes de altas latitudes vivem próximas aos seus limites de temperatura, habitat e disponibilidade de nutrientes (GUINOTTE; BUDDEMEIER; KLEYPAS, 2003). Assim, considerando que recifes de altas latitudes e em zonas de transição são suscetíveis às mudanças de temperatura globais, espera-se que nessas regiões ocorra também modificações nas distribuições das espécies que os habitam (YAMANO; SUGIHARA; NOMURA, 2011). Expansões nos limites de distribuição geográfica de peixes recifais já vêm sido observadas na zona de transição da Austrália (VERGÉS et al., 2014), o que faz com que recifes destas áreas atuem como bons sentinelas das mudanças climáticas (SOMMER et al., 2014).

Objetivos da tese

Diante da importância de avaliar a estrutura das comunidades de peixes recifais em zonas de transição expostas às variações climáticas, esta tese teve como objetivo explorar em escala espacial e temporal as variações das comunidades de peixes considerando diferentes aspectos da biodiversidade como riqueza taxonômica e de atributos (Fig. 1). Mais especificamente, este estudo buscou entender (i) como as comunidades de peixes recifais são estruturadas no espaço em termos de tolerância térmica, riqueza, densidade, biomassa e grupos tróficos em 7 ilhas da zona de transição do Atlântico Sul (Capítulo 1); (ii) se existem indícios de homogeneização das comunidades ao longo do tempo dada às diferenças espaciais na composição de espécies nesta região (Capítulo 2); e (iii) quais atributos das espécies presentes nas comunidades tem variado ao longo do tempo dado as mudanças na temperatura do mar nos últimos 15 anos (Capítulo 3). Considerando o gradiente latitudinal em que se encontram, espera-se que as comunidades presentes nas ilhas sejam segregadas de acordo com sua tolerância térmica, apresentando afinidade a temperaturas mais altas ao norte e mais frias ao sul, refletindo também em padrões diferenciados para as outras métricas. Temporalmente, espera-se que as comunidades se tornem cada vez mais similares em termos taxonômicos e funcionais em função do aumento da temperatura superficial do oceano, refletindo inclusive em variações nos atributos funcionais ao longo do tempo.



Figura 1. Figura conceitual representando os três artigos científicos desenvolvidos nesta tese em escala espacial (capítulo I) e temporal (capítulos II e III). Foram utilizados três bancos de dados referentes a riqueza e abundância de peixes recifais em Santa Catarina, aos atributos de história de vida destas espécies, e dados de temperatura do mar na região de estudo.

Bibliografia

ANDERSON, Antônio Batista; CARVALHO-FILHO, Alfredo; MORAIS, Renato Araujo; NUNES, Lucas Teixeira; QUIMBAYO, Juan Pablo; FLOETER, Sergio Ricardo. Brazilian tropical fishes in their southern limit of distribution: Checklist of Santa Catarina's rocky reef ichthyofauna, remarks and new records. Check List, vol. 11, no. 4, p. 1–25, 2015. https://doi.org/10.15560/11.4.1688.

ARAÚJO, Miguel B.; NEW, Mark. Ensemble forecasting of species distributions. Trends in Ecology and Evolution, vol. 22, no. 1, p. 42–47, 2007. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tree.2006.09.010.

BARNECHE, D. R.; KULBICKI, M.; FLOETER, S. R.; FRIEDLANDER, A. M.; MAINA, J.; ALLEN, A. P. Scaling metabolism from individuals to reef-fish communities at broad spatial scales. Ecology Letters, vol. 17, no. 9, p. 1067–1076, 2014. https://doi.org/10.1111/ele.12309.

BARWELL, Louise J.; ISAAC, Nick J.B.; KUNIN, William E. Measuring β-diversity with species abundance data. Journal of Animal Ecology, vol. 84, no. 4, p. 1112–1122, 2015. https://doi.org/10.1111/1365-2656.12362.

BASELGA, Andrés. Partitioning the turnover and nestedness components of beta diversity. Global Ecology and Biogeography, vol. 19, no. 1, p. 134–143, 2010. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1466-8238.2009.00490.x.

BASELGA, Andrés; LEPRIEUR, Fabien. Comparing methods to separate components of beta diversity. Methods in Ecology and Evolution, vol. 6, no. 9, p. 1069–1079, 2015. https://doi.org/10.1111/2041-210X.12388.

BEGON, Michael; HARPER, John L; TOWNSEND, Colin R. Ecology: Individuals, Populations and Communities. [S. l.: s. n.], 2006. vol. 3rd Editio, . Available at: http://books.google.com/books?hl=es&lr=&id=3xklog5kVGMC&pgis=1.

BELLWOOD, David R.; HOEY, Andrew S.; HUGHES, Terence P. Human activity selectively impacts the ecosystem roles of parrotfishes on coral reefs. Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences, vol. 279, no. 1733, p. 1621–1629, 2012. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2011.1906.

BELLWOOD, David R.; HUGHES, Terence P.; FOLKE, Carl; NYSTRÖM, Magnus. Confronting the coral reef crisis. Nature, vol. 429, no. 6994, p. 827–833, 24 Jun. 2004. DOI 10.1038/nature02691. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1038/nature02691. Accessed on: 3 Nov. 2013.

BLOWES, Shane A.; BELMAKER, Jonathan; CHASE, Jonathan M. Global reef fish richness gradients emerge from divergent and scale-dependent component changes. Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences, vol. 284, no. 1867, p. 20170947, 2017. DOI 10.1098/rspb.2017.0947. Available at: http://rspb.royalsocietypublishing.org/lookup/doi/10.1098/rspb.2017.0947.

BRANDL, Simon J; RASHER, Douglas B; CÔTÉ, Isabelle M; CASEY, Jordan M; DARLING, Emily S; LEFCHECK, Jonathan S; DUFFY, J Emmett. Coral reef ecosystem functioning: Eight core processes and the role of biodiversity. Frontiers in Ecology and the Environment, vol. 17, no. 8, p. 445–454, 30 Oct. 2019. DOI 10.1002/fee.2088. Available at: https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1002/fee.2088.

CONDAMINE, Fabien L.; SPERLING, Felix A. H.; WAHLBERG, Niklas; RASPLUS, Jean-Yves; KERGOAT, Gael J. What causes latitudinal gradients in species diversity? Evolutionary processes and ecological constraints on swallowtail biodiversity. Ecology letters, vol. 15, p. 267–277, Mar. 2012. DOI 10.1111/j.1461-0248.2011.01737.x. Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/22251895. Accessed on: 3 May 2014.

DE MAHIQUES, Michel Michaelovitch; VIOLANTE, Roberto; FRANCO-FRAGUAS, Paula; BURONE, Leticia; ROCHA, Cesar Barbedo; ORTEGA, Leonardo; DOS SANTOS, Rosangela Felicio; KIM, Bianca Sung Mi; FIGUEIRA, Rubens Cesar Lopes; BÍCEGO, Marcia Caruso. New insights of the influence of ocean circulation on the sedimentary distribution in the Southwestern Atlantic margin (23oS to 55o S) based on Nd and Pb isotopic fingerprinting. Ocean Science Discussions, , p. 1213–1229, 2021. .

DONEY, Scott C; RUCKELSHAUS, Mary; DUFFY, J Emmett; BARRY, James P; CHAN, Francis; ENGLISH, Chad A; GALINDO, Heather M; GREBMEIER, Jacqueline M; HOLLOWED, Anne B; KNOWLTON, Nancy; POLOVINA, Jeffrey; RABALAIS, Nancy N; SYDEMAN, William J; TALLEY, Lynne D. Climate Change Impacts on Marine Ecosystems. 2012. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-marine-041911-111611.

DORNELAS, Maria; GOTELLI, Nicholas J.; MCGILL, Brian; SHIMADZU, Hideyasu; MOYES, Faye; SIEVERS, Caya; MAGURRAN, Anne E. Assemblage time series reveal biodiversity change but not systematic loss. Science, vol. 344, no. 6181, p. 296–299, 2014. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.1248484.

EBELING, Alfred W.; HIXON, Mark A. Tropical and Temperate Reef Fishes: Comparison of Community Structures. San Diego-USA: Academic Press, 1991. https://doi.org/10.1016/b978-0-08-092551-6.50023-4.

FERRO, Ignacio; MORRONE, Juan J. Biogeographical transition zones: A search for conceptual synthesis. Biological Journal of the Linnean Society, vol. 113, no. 1, p. 1–12, 2014. https://doi.org/10.1111/bij.12333.

FIGUEROA-PICO, Juan; TORTOSA, Francisco S.; CARPIO, Antonio J. Natural and anthropogenic-induced stressors affecting the composition of fish communities on the rocky reefs of Ecuador. Marine Pollution Bulletin, vol. 164, no. January, p. 112018, 2021. DOI 10.1016/j.marpolbul.2021.112018. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2021.112018.

FLOETER, Sergio R.; HALPERN, Benjamin S.; FERREIRA, Carlos E. L. Effects of fishing and protection on Brazilian reef fishes. Biological Conservation, vol. 128, no. 3, p. 391–402, 2006. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biocon.2005.10.005.

FLOETER, Sergio R.; ROCHA, Luiz A.; ROBERTSON, David R.; JOYEUX, Jean-Christophe C.; SMITH-VANIZ, William F.; WIRTZ, Peter; EDWARDS, Alasdair J.; BARREIROS, João P.; FERREIRA, Carlos E.L.; GASPARINI, João L.; BRITO, Alberto; FALCÓN, Jesús M.; BOWEN, Brian W.; BERNARDI, Giacomo. Atlantic reef fish biogeography and evolution. Journal of Biogeography, vol. 35, p. 22–47, 9 Oct. 2008. DOI 10.1111/j.1365-2699.2007.01790.x. Available at: http://doi.wiley.com/10.1111/j.1365-2699.2007.01790.x. Accessed on: 24 May 2013.

FLOETER, Sergio R.; SIQUEIRA, Alexandre; BENDER, Mariana G; COWMAN, Peter. Phylogenetic perspectives on reef fish functional diversity. Biological Reviews, vol. 93, p. 131–151, 2018. https://doi.org/10.1111/brv.12336.

FRANCO, Bárbara C.; DEFEO, Omar; PIOLA, Alberto R.; BARREIRO, Marcelo; YANG, Hu; ORTEGA, Leonardo; GIANELLI, Ignacio; CASTELLO, Jorge P.; VERA, Carolina; BURATTI, Claudio; PÁJARO, Marcelo; PEZZI, Luciano P.; MÖLLER, Osmar O. Climate change impacts on the atmospheric circulation, ocean, and fisheries in the southwest South Atlantic Ocean: a review. Climatic Change, vol. 162, no. 4, p. 2359–2377, 2020. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10584-020-02783-6.

GASTON, Kevin J. Global patterns in biodiversity. Nature, vol. 405, no. 6783, p. 220–227, 2000. https://doi.org/10.1038/35012228.

GUINOTTE, J. M.; BUDDEMEIER, R. W.; KLEYPAS, J. A. Future coral reef habitat marginality: Temporal and spatial effects of climate change in the Pacific basin. Coral Reefs, vol. 22, no. 4, p. 551–558, 2003. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00338-003-0331-4.

GUST, Nick. Variation in the population biology of protogynous coral reef fishes over tens of kilometres. Canadian Journal of Fisheries and Aquatic Sciences, vol. 61, no. 2, p. 205– 218, 2004. https://doi.org/10.1139/f03-160.

GUST, Nick; CHOAT, John H.; ACKERMAN, J. L. Demographic plasticity in tropical reef fishes. Marine Biology, vol. 140, no. 5, p. 1039–1051, 2002. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00227-001-0773-6.

HEYWOOD, Vernon H. Global Biodiversity. Global Biodiversity, 1992. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-011-2282-5.

HOLMLUND, Cecilia M.; HAMMER, Monica. Ecosystem services generated by fish populations. Ecological Economics, vol. 29, no. 2, p. 253–268, 1999. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0921-8009(99)00015-4.

HOOPER, David U.; CHAPIN, Stuart F. III; EWEL, John J.; HECTOR, Andrew; INCHAUSTI, Pablo; LAVOREL, Sandra; LAWTON, John H.; ET AL. Effects of biodiversity on ecosystem functioning: a consensus of current knowledge. Ecological Monographs, vol. 75, no. 1, p. 3–35, 2005. DOI 10.1890/04-0922. Available at: http://students.csae.com/pluginfile.php/7959/mod_page/content/6/Make Defensible Pricing Decisions.pdf.

HORTA E COSTA, Bárbara; ASSIS, Jorge; FRANCO, Gustavo; ERZINI, Karim; HENRIQUES, Miguel; GONÇALVES, Emanuel J.; CASELLE, Jennifer E. Tropicalization of fish assemblages in temperate biogeographic transition zones. Marine Ecology Progress Series, vol. 504, p. 241–252, 2014. https://doi.org/10.3354/meps10749.

HUGHES, Lesley. Biological consequences of global warming: Is the signal already apparent? Trends in Ecology and Evolution, vol. 15, no. 2, p. 56–61, 2000. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0169-5347(99)01764-4.

IPCC. Summary for Policymakers. In: Global Warming of 1.5°C. Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC), no. vii, 973, p. 7-22, 2018. DOI http://www.ipcc.ch/publications and data/ar4/wg2/en/spm.html. Available at: https://www.ipcc.ch/site/assets/uploads/sites/2/2019/05/SR15 SPM version report HR.pdf.

JOURDAN, Jonas; O'HARA, Robert B.; BOTTARIN, Roberta; HUTTUNEN, Kaisa Leena; KUEMMERLEN, Mathias; MONTEITH, Don; MUOTKA, Timo; OZOLIŅŠ, Dāvis; PAAVOLA, Riku; PILOTTO, Francesca; SPRINGE, Gunta; SKUJA, Agnija; SUNDERMANN, Andrea; TONKIN, Jonathan D.; HAASE, Peter. Effects of changing climate on European stream invertebrate communities: A long-term data analysis. Science of the Total Environment, vol. 621, p. 588–599, 2018. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2017.11.242.

KULBICKI, Michel; PARRAVICINI, Valeriano; BELLWOOD, David R.; ARIAS-GONZÁLEZ, Jesús E.; CHABANET, Pascale; FLOETER, Sergio R.; FRIEDLANDER, Alan M.; MCPHERSON, Jana; MYERS, Robert E.; VIGLIOLA, Laurent; MOUILLOT, David. Global biogeography of reef fishes: a hierarchical quantitative delineation of regions. PLoS one, vol. 8, no. 12, p. e81847, 30 Dec. 2013. DOI 10.1371/journal.pone.0081847. Available at: http://dx.plos.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0081847. Accessed on: 2 Jan. 2014.

KUMAGAI, Naoki H.; MOLINOS, Jorge García; YAMANO, Hiroya; TAKAO, Shintaro; FUJII, Masahiko; YAMANAKA, Yasuhiro. Ocean currents and herbivory drive macroalgae-to-coral community shift under climate warming. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America, vol. 115, no. 36, p. 8990–8995, 2018. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1716826115.

LAWTON, John H. Are there general laws in ecology? Introduction and definitions. Source: Oikos, vol. 84, no. 2, p. 177–192, 1999. .

MACARTHUR, Robert H.; WILSON, Edward O. The theory of island biogeographic. Princeton: Princestone University Press, 1967. MAGURRAN, Anne E. Measuring Biological Diversity. Princeton. New Jersey: [s. n.], 2004. https://doi.org/10.2989/16085910409503825.

MCGILL, Brian J.; ENQUIST, Brian J.; WEIHER, Evan; WESTOBY, Mark. Rebuilding community ecology from functional traits. Trends in Ecology and Evolution, vol. 21, p. 178–185, Apr. 2006. DOI 10.1016/j.tree.2006.02.002. Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/16701083. Accessed on: 9 Jul. 2014.

MCLEAN, Matthew; MOUILLOT, David; GOASCOZ, Nicolas; SCHLAICH, Ivan; AUBER, Arnaud. Functional reorganization of marine fish nurseries under climate warming. Global Change Biology, vol. 25, no. 2, p. 660–674, 2019. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.14501.

MITTELBACH, Gary G.; SCHEMSKE, Douglas W. Ecological and evolutionary perspectives on community assembly. Trends in Ecology and Evolution, vol. 30, no. 5, p. 241–247, 2015. DOI 10.1016/j.tree.2015.02.008. Available at: http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/j.tree.2015.02.008.

MITTELBACH, Gary G.; SCHEMSKE, Douglas W.; CORNELL, Howard V.; ALLEN, Andrew P.; BROWN, Jonathan M.; BUSH, Mark B.; HARRISON, Susan P.; HURLBERT, Allen H.; KNOWLTON, Nancy; LESSIOS, Harilaos A.; MCCAIN, Christy M.; MCCUNE, Amy R.; MCDADE, Lucinda A.; MCPEEK, Mark A.; NEAR, Thomas J.; PRICE, Trevor D.; RICKLEFS, Robert E.; ROY, Kaustuv; SAX, Dov F.; ... TURELLI, Michael. Evolution and the latitudinal diversity gradient: speciation, extinction and biogeography. Ecology letters, vol. 10, no. 4, p. 315–31, Apr. 2007. DOI 10.1111/j.1461-0248.2007.01020.x. Available at: http://doi.wiley.com/10.1111/j.1461-0248.2007.01020.x. Accessed on: 28 Apr. 2014.

MÖLLER, Osmar O.; PIOLA, Alberto R.; FREITAS, Ana Cristina; CAMPOS, Edmo J.D. The effects of river discharge and seasonal winds on the shelf off southeastern South America. Continental Shelf Research, vol. 28, no. 13, p. 1607–1624, 2008. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.csr.2008.03.012.

MORA, Camilo; ABURTO-OROPEZA, Octavio; AYALA-BOCOS, Arturo; AYOTTE, Paula M.; BANKS, Stuart; BAUMAN, Andrew G.; BEGER, Maria; BESSUDO, Sandra; BOOTH, David J.; BROKOVICH, Eran; BROOKS, Andrew; CHABANET, Pascale; CINNER, Joshua E.; CORTÉS, Jorge; CRUZ-MOTTA, Juan J.; CUPUL-MAGAÑA, Amilcar; DEMARTINI, Edward E.; EDGAR, Graham J.; FEARY, David A.; ... ZAPATA, Fernando A. Global human footprint on the linkage between biodiversity and ecosystem functioning in reef fishes. **PLoS** 9, 4, e1000606, biology, vol. no. p. Apr. 2011. DOI

10.1371/journal.pbio.1000606. Available at: http://dx.plos.org/10.1371/journal.pbio.1000606. Accessed on: 23 May 2014.

MORRONE, Juan J. Why biogeographical transition zones matter. Journal of Biogeography, no. April, p. 1–6, 2023. https://doi.org/10.1111/jbi.14632.

MOUILLOT, David; GRAHAM, Nicholas A J; VILLÉGER, Sebastien; MASON, Norman W H; BELLWOOD, David R. A functional approach reveals community response to disturbances. Trends in Ecology & Evolution, vol. 28, no. 3, p. 167–177, 2013. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tree.2012.10.004.

MUMBY, Peter J.; STENECK, Robert S.; EDWARDS, Alasdair J.; FERRARI, Renata; COLEMAN, Robin; HARBORNE, Alastair R.; GIBSON, Janet P. Fishing down a Caribbean food web relaxes trophic cascades. Marine Ecology Progress Series, vol. 445, p. 13–24, 2012. https://doi.org/10.3354/meps09450.

MUMBY, Peter J. The Impact of Exploiting Grazers (Scaridae) on the Dynamics of Caribbean Coral Reefs. Ecological Applications, vol. 16, no. 2, p. 747–769, 2006. https://doi.org/10.1890/1051-0761(2006)016[0747:TIOEGS]2.0.CO;2.

MUNDAY, Philip L.; JONES, Geoffrey P.; PRATCHETT, Morgan S.; WILLIAMS, Ashley J. Climate change and the future for coral reef fishes. Fish and Fisheries, vol. 9, no. 3, p. 261–285, 2008. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-2979.2008.00281.x.

MUNDAY, Philip L.; WARNER, Robert R.; MONRO, Keyne; PANDOLFI, John M.; MARSHALL, Dustin J. Predicting evolutionary responses to climate change in the sea. Ecology Letters, vol. 16, no. 12, p. 1488–1500, 2013. https://doi.org/10.1111/ele.12185.

NORSE, Elliott A. Conserving Biological Diversity in our National Forests. Washington: Wilderness Society, 1986.

OVASKAINEN, Otso; TIKHONOV, Gleb; NORBERG, Anna; GUILLAUME BLANCHET, F.; DUAN, Leo; DUNSON, David; ROSLIN, Tomas; ABREGO, Nerea. How to make more out of community data? A conceptual framework and its implementation as models and software. Ecology Letters, vol. 20, no. 5, p. 561–576, 2017. https://doi.org/10.1111/ele.12757.

PARRAVICINI, Valeriano; KULBICKI, Michel; BELLWOOD, David R.; FRIEDLANDER, Alan M.; ARIAS-GONZÁLEZ, Jesús E.; CHABANET, Pascale; FLOETER, Sergio R.; MYERS, Robert F; VIGLIOLA, Laurent; D'AGATA, Stephanie; MOUILLOT, David. Global patterns and predictors of tropical reef fish species richness. Ecography, vol. 36, no. 12, p. 1254–1262, 30 Dec. 2013. DOI 10.1111/j.16000587.2013.00291.x. Available at: http://doi.wiley.com/10.1111/j.1600-0587.2013.00291.x. Accessed on: 7 May 2014.

PECUCHET, Laurene; LINDEGREN, Martin; KORTSCH, Susanne; CAŁKIEWICZ, Joanna; JURGENSONE, Iveta; MARGONSKI, Piotr; OTTO, Saskia A.; PUTNIS, Ivars; STRĀĶE, Solvita; NORDSTRÖM, Marie C. Spatio-temporal dynamics of multi-trophic communities reveal ecosystem-wide functional reorganization. Ecography, vol. 43, no. 2, p. 197–208, 2020. https://doi.org/10.1111/ecog.04643.

PECUCHET, Laurene; TÖRNROOS, Anna; LINDEGREN, Martin. Patterns and drivers of fish community assembly in a large marine ecosystem. Marine Ecology Progress Series, vol. 546, no. May, p. 239–248, 2016. https://doi.org/10.3354/meps11613.

PETCHEY, Owen L.; GASTON, Kevin J. Functional diversity: Back to basics and looking forward. Ecology Letters, vol. 9, no. 6, p. 741–758, 2006. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1461-0248.2006.00924.x.

PIANKA, Eric R. Latitudinal Gradients in Species Diversity : A Review of Concepts. The American Naturalist, vol. 100, p. 33–46, 1966.

PIELOU, Evelyn C. Mathematical ecology. Wiley, 1977.

PINHEIRO, Hudson T.; CORDEIRO, João M. M.; JOYEUX, Jean-Christophe; MARTINS, Agnaldo S. Fish diversity of a southwestern Atlantic coastal island: aspects of distribution and conservation in a marine zoogeographical boundary. Check List, vol. 11, no. 2, p. 1–5, 2015.

PINSKY, Malin L.; SELDEN, Rebecca L.; KITCHEL, Zoë J. Climate-Driven Shifts in Marine Species Ranges: Scaling from Organisms to Communities. Annual Review of Marine Science, vol. 12, p. 153–179, 2020. https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev-marine-010419-010916.

PINSKY, Malin L.; WORM, Boris; FOGARTY, Michael J.; SARMIENTO, Jorge L.; LEVIN, Simon A. Marine taxa track local climate velocities. Science, vol. 341, no. 6151, p. 1239–42, 13 Sep. 2013. DOI 10.1126/science.1239352. Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/24031017. Accessed on: 16 Sep. 2013.

PIOLA, Alberto R.; CAMPOS, Edmo J.D.; MÖLLER, Osmar O.; CHARO, Marcela; MARTINEZ, Carlos. Subtropical shelf front off eastern South America. Journal of Geophysical Research: Oceans, vol. 105, no. C3, p. 6565–6578, 2000. https://doi.org/10.1029/1999jc000300.

PIOLA, Alberto R.; MÖLLER, Osmar O.; GUERRERO, Raúl A.; CAMPOS, Edmo J.D. Variability of the subtropical shelf front off eastern South America: Winter 2003 and summer 2004. Continental Shelf Research, vol. 28, no. 13, p. 1639–1648, 2008. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.csr.2008.03.013.

PRATCHETT, Morgan S.; HOEY, Andrew S.; WILSON, Shaun K.; MESSMER, Vanessa; GRAHAM, Nicholas A J. Changes in biodiversity and functioning of reef fish assemblages following coral bleaching and coral loss. Diversity, vol. 3, no. 3, p. 424–452, 2011. https://doi.org/10.3390/d3030424.

ROBERTS, Callum M. The unnatural history of the sea. Washington, DC 20009.: Island Press, 1718 Connecticut Ave., NW, Suite 300, 2007.

RUMMER, Jodie L.; MUNDAY, Philip L. Climate change and the evolution of reef fishes: past and future. Fish and Fisheries, vol. 18, no. 1, p. 22–39, 2017. https://doi.org/10.1111/faf.12164.

SIMBERLOFF, Daniel. Community Ecology: Is It Time to Move On? The American Naturalist, vol. 163, no. 6, p. 787–799, 2004. https://doi.org/10.1086/420777.

SOARES, Marcelo De Oliveira. Climate change and regional human pressures as challenges for management in oceanic islands, South Atlantic. Marine Pollution Bulletin, vol. 131, no. April, p. 347–355, 2018. DOI 10.1016/j.marpolbul.2018.04.008. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.marpolbul.2018.04.008.

SOMMER, Brigitte; BEGER, Maria; HARRISON, Peter L.; BABCOCK, Russ C.; PANDOLFI, John M. Differential response to abiotic stress controls species distributions at biogeographic transition zones. Ecography, no. March, p. 1–12, 2017. https://doi.org/10.1111/ecog.02986.

SOMMER, Brigitte; HARRISON, Peter L.; BEGER, Maria; PANDOLFI, John M. Trait-mediated environmental filtering drives assembly at biogeographic transition zones. Ecology, vol. 95, no. 4, p. 1000–1009, 2014. https://doi.org/10.1890/13-1445.1.

TEICHERT, Nils; LEPAGE, Mario; LOBRY, Jérémy. Beyond classic ecological assessment: The use of functional indices to indicate fish assemblages sensitivity to human disturbance in estuaries. Science of the Total Environment, vol. 639, p. 465–475, 2018. DOI 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.05.179. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2018.05.179.

THOMAS, Chris D.; CAMERON, Alison; GREEN, Rhys E.; BAKKENES, Michel; BEAUMONT, Linda J.; COLLINGHAM, Yvonne C.; ERASMUS, Barend F.N.; FERREIRA DE SIQUEIRA, Marinez; GRAINGER, Alan; HANNAH, Lee; HUGHES, Lesley; HUNTLEY, Brian; VAN JAARSVELD, Albert S.; MIDGLEY, Guy F.; MILES, Lera; ORTEGA-HUERTA, Miguel A.; PETERSON, A. Townsend; PHILLIPS, Oliver L.; WILLIAMS, Stephen
E. Extinction risk from climate change. Nature, vol. 427, no. 6970, p. 145–148, 2004. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature02121.

TITTENSOR, D. P.; MORA, C.; JETZ, W.; LOTZE, H. K.; RICARD, D.; BERGHE, E. V.; WORM, B. Global patterns and predictors of marine biodiversity across taxa. Nature, vol. 466, no. 7310, p. 1098–101, 26 Aug. 2010. DOI 10.1038/nature09329. Available at: http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pubmed/20668450. Accessed on: 28 Apr. 2014.

VAN DENDEREN, P. Daniël; HINTZEN, Niels T.; RIJNSDORP, Adriaan D.; RUARDIJ, Piet; VAN KOOTEN, Tobias. Habitat-Specific Effects of Fishing Disturbance on Benthic Species Richness in Marine Soft Sediments. Ecosystems, vol. 17, no. 7, p. 1216–1226, 2014. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10021-014-9789-x.

VERGÉS, Adriana; STEINBERG, Peter D.; HAY, Mark E.; POORE, Alistair G.B.; CAMPBELL, Alexandra H.; BALLESTEROS, Enric; HECK, Kenneth L.; BOOTH, David J.; COLEMAN, Melinda A.; FEARY, David A.; FIGUEIRA, Will; LANGLOIS, Tim; MARZINELLI, Ezequiel M.; MIZEREK, Toni; MUMBY, Peter J.; NAKAMURA, Yohei; ROUGHAN, Moninya; VAN SEBILLE, Erik; GUPTA, Alex Sen; ... WILSON, Shaun K. The tropicalization of temperate marine ecosystems: Climate-mediated changes in herbivory and community phase shifts. Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences, vol. 281, no. 1789, p. 20140846, 2014. https://doi.org/10.1098/rspb.2014.0846.

VILLEGER, Sebastien; MIRANDA, Julia R.; HERNANDEZ, Domingo F.; MOUILLOT, David. Low functional B-diversity despite high taxonomic B-diversity among tropical estuarine fish communities. PLoS ONE, vol. 7, no. 7, 2012. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0040679.

VILLÉGER, Sébastien; RAMOS MIRANDA, Julia; FLORES HERNÁNDEZ, Domingo; MOUILLOT, David. Contrasting changes in taxonomic vs. functional diversity of tropical fish communities after habitat degradation. Ecological Applications, vol. 20, no. 6, p. 1512–1522, 2010. https://doi.org/10.1890/09-1310.1.

VIOLLE, Cyrille; NAVAS, Marie Laure; VILE, Denis; KAZAKOU, Elena; FORTUNEL, Claire; HUMMEL, Irène; GARNIER, Eric. Let the concept of trait be functional! Oikos, vol. 116, no. 5, p. 882–892, 2007. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0030-1299.2007.15559.x.

VON HUMBOLDT, Alexander. Aspects of nature, in different lands and different climates. [S. l.: s. n.], 1849.

WALTHER, Gian-reto; POST, Eric; CONVEY, Peter; MENZEL, Annette; PARMESAN, Camille; BEEBEE, Trevor J C; FROMENTIN, Jean-marc; I, Ove Hoegh-

guldberg; BAIRLEIN, Franz. Ecological responses to recent climate change. Nature, vol. 416, p. 389–395, 2002. .

WHITTAKER, Robert . Communities and Ecosystems. The Princeton Guide to Ecology, p. 253–422, 1975. https://doi.org/10.2307/j.ctt7t14n.7.

WHITTAKER, Robert H. Evolution and Measurement of Species Diversity. Ethics, vol. 21, no. 2, p. 213–251, 1972. .

WILLIG, Michael R.; KAUFMAN, Dawn M.; STEVENS, Richard D. Latitudinal Gradients of Biodiversity: Pattern, Process, Scale, and Synthesis. Annual Review of Ecology, Evolution, and Systematics, vol. 34, 273-309. Nov. 2003. p. DOI 10.1146/annurev.ecolsys.34.012103.144032. Available at: http://www.annualreviews.org/doi/abs/10.1146/annurev.ecolsys.34.012103.144032. Accessed on: 29 Apr. 2014.

WILSON, David T; MEEKAN, Mark G. Growth-related advantages for survival to the point of replenishment in the coral reef fish Stegastes partitus (Pomacentridae). vol. 231, p. 247–260, 2002.

WILSON, Edward O. Biodiversity. Washington (DC): National Academies Press (US), 1988. https://doi.org/10.17226/989.

YAMANO, Hiroya; SUGIHARA, Kaoru; NOMURA, Keiichi. Rapid poleward range expansion of tropical reef corals in response to rising sea surface temperatures. Geophysical Research Letters, vol. 38, no. 4, 2011. https://doi.org/10.1029/2010GL046474.

YEAGER, Lauren A.; DEITH, Mairin C. M.; MCPHERSON, Jana M.; WILLIAMS, Ivor D.; BAUM, Julia K.; BELMAKER, Jonathan. Scale dependence of environmental controls on the functional diversity of coral reef fish communities. Global Ecology and Biogeography, vol. 26, no. 10, p. 1177–1189, 18 Oct. 2017. DOI 10.1111/geb.12628. Available at: https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/10.1111/geb.12628.

YOUNG, Matthew A. L.; FOALE, Simon; BELLWOOD, David R. Impacts of recreational fishing in Australia: historical declines, self-regulation and evidence of an early Conservation, 1–7, 24 warning system. Environmental p. Mar. 2014. DOI 10.1017/S0376892914000046. Available at: http://www.journals.cambridge.org/abstract S0376892914000046. Accessed on: 29 May 2014.

CAPÍTULO I

Reef fish community structure across an ecological transition zone

(A ser submetido em Marine Biology) Formatado de acordo com os moldes da revista

Silva F.C., Quimbayo J.P., Lindegren M., Floeter S.R. (2023). Community structure of reef fish communities across an ecological transition zone.

Reef fish community structure across an ecological transition zone

Fernanda Silva^{1*}, Juan P. Quimbayo², Martin Lindegren³, Sergio R. Floeter¹

¹Marine Macroecology and Biogeography Lab, Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina, Brazil
²Dept of Evolution, Ecology, and Organismal Biology, The Ohio State Univ., Columbus, OH, USA.
³Centre for Ocean Life, National Inst. of Aquatic Resources (DTU-Aqua), Technical Univ. of Denmark

Corresponding author: F. C. Silva Email: <u>silva.fernandacarol@gmail.com</u>

Keywords: α *-diversity, community structure, southwestern Atlantic, transition zone, thermal tolerance*

Abstract

Transition zones exhibit a unique combination of abiotic characteristics derived from the merging of two distinct areas, hosting communities with different thermal tolerance and distribution ranges. Given these characteristics, these zones are key to unmasking the effects of climate change on biodiversity since rapid changes in the sea temperature can favor some populations more than others. This study aimed to investigate the community structure of reef fish in seven islands of the southwestern Atlantic in a transition zone. Our results revealed distinct patterns of thermal affinity separating north to south islands, indicating a higher tolerance for species experiencing colder and seasonal temperatures. We also found that common species abundance distribution pattern corresponds to the presence of many rare and few dominant species. Planktivores were the most abundant trophic group in the north islands, while omnivores prevail in the south islands, potentially due to differences in the oceanographic conditions of the region, such as water transparency. Our findings underscore the importance of understanding how communities differ or shift in space, which is crucial for predicting the consequences of environmental changes on biodiversity and ecosystem functioning.

Introduction

One of the primary challenges in ecology is to identify general patterns and processes observed in communities (Lawton 1999; Simberloff 2004; McGill et al. 2006). Species distribution patterns can be shaped by environmental conditions and ecological interactions (Hubbell 2001; Chase and Leibold 2003). Some environmental conditions that drive biodiversity patterns include temperature, depth, and habitat complexity, whereas competition and predation are some ecological interactions that can module natural communities on a local scale (Macneil et al. 2009; Samoilys et al. 2019). Additionally, anthropogenic activities have gained strength in recent years as important factors that affect biodiversity, since activities such as fishing, pollution, and the introduction of species can alter the equilibrium among habitats and communities and therefore impact ecosystem functioning (McGill et al. 2015). Therefore, identifying how communities are spatially structured and how these can respond to environmental and human disturbances are the first steps to understanding biodiversity within the Anthropocene.

Biodiversity in local scales has been explored classically through species richness, taxonomic composition, and abundance (Levin, 2001). Although these metrics have been important in elucidating population trends in abundance and obtaining essential information regarding communities, they do not reflect the differences among species and their contributions to the functioning ecosystems. Thus, the inclusion of metrics associated with nutrient cycling (e.g., biomass) and how species occupied a niche given their traits (e.g., diet, body size) are key to revealing the biodiversity patterns (Bacheler et al. 2017). For instance, studies have shown that marine areas with high fish biomass produce more energy and maintain stability within habitats (McClanahan et al. 2019). On the other hand, a recent study showed that the variations in community structure could be attributed to the response of species tracking temperature fluctuations and changing their range distributions (Sommer et al. 2017; Vergés et al. 2019). Furthermore, the species classification within trophic groups could provide extra tools to evaluate community structure because these might be associated with environmental conditions such as turbidity, benthic composition, wave exposure, and temperature (Floeter et al. 2007; Maia et al. 2018). Locations with low turbidity have a high abundance of planktivores whereas locations with high topography complexity favor a higher richness of mobile invertebrate feeders (Morais et al. 2017). Hence, to gain a complete understanding of the emergent community patterns is essential to combine different metrics which offer a more complete perspective of communities.

Transition zones offer unique opportunities to investigate and analyze community structure patterns using different metrics (Williams 1996; Horta E Costa et al. 2014). In particular, these zones are intriguing due to their distinctive combination of characteristics resulting from the merging of two areas with different environmental conditions (Ferro and Morrone 2014). In marine ecosystems, temperature transition zones support communities that consist of species overlapping distribution ranges between the northern and southern regions (Horta E Costa et al. 2014). This overlap can largely be attributed to the species' niche and ability to tolerate a wider range of temperatures, making them well-suited for the cyclic oscillations of oceanographic conditions found in these zones (Bernhardt and Leslie 2013). Studying these zones presents an excellent opportunity to understand the spatial patterns of community structure since species distribution are linked to the individual ecological niche and are projected to shift in response to environmental change (Sexton et al. 2009).

Here, we compile 1,837 underwater visual censuses of reef fish communities to investigate the community structure of reef fishes in the (sub)tropical-warm temperate transition zone of the southwestern Atlantic. Specifically, we aim to address the following

research questions: (i) Is there a gradient of thermal tolerance among fish communities across the islands? (ii) Do fish communities exhibit differences in assemblage metrics (richness, density, and biomass) based on island and depth? (iii) Are there variations in the occurrence frequency, abundance, and biomass of reef fish species among the different islands? (iv) Do the islands show variations in the distribution of trophic groups within their communities? Considering that global warming is promoting the expansion of species with tropical affinity within subtropical areas (Pinsky et al. 2020, Vergés et al. 2017), we expected differences in reef fish communities from the north and south islands due to the distinct species thermal tolerance. The Southwestern Atlantic represents the limit of distribution for reef fish species (Anderson et al. 2015, 2020), resulting in lower species richness at higher latitudes due to a cold climatic barrier that prevents the entry of species. This leads to an uneven distribution of species ranges. Furthermore, we anticipate that this uneven distribution will result in distinct variations in the abundance, biomass, and trophic group distribution among the islands. Warm-affinity species are likely to be more abundant and contribute to higher biomass estimates at lower latitudes, influenced by the warmer temperatures that affect their physiology and growth rates. Consequently, we can expect a higher frequency of warm-affinity species in lower latitudes (warmer waters), as well as increased density and biomass, particularly within specific trophic groups. For instance, a greater presence of herbivores in the low latitude islands due to the influence of temperature on feeding rates (Longo et al. 2014; Vergés et al. 2018; Bosch et al. 2022). The opposite is hypothesized for the cold-affinity species, which tend to be less abundant and have lower biomass in lower latitudes within the study region.

Material and methods

Study area

We sampled reef fish assemblages in seven coastal islands located in the subtropicalwarm temperate transition zone of the Southwestern Atlantic. These islands were Galé, Arvoredo, Deserta, Aranhas, Xavier, Campeche and Moleques do Sul (Fig. 1). The northernmost islands experience generally higher mean temperatures, whereas the southernmost experience cooler conditions (Silva et al. 2023). On the other hand, Galé, Arvoredo, Deserta are located inside the Arvoredo Marine Protected Area (MPA), while Aranhas, Xavier, Campeche and Moleques do Sul are located outside the MPA and are therefore exposed to higher human pressures, including both artisanal and recreational fishing. The rocky reefs in all islands are characterized by steep granitic formations, covered mainly by algal turfs, erect macroalgae, and zoanthids (Aued et al. 2018).



Figure 1. Map of the study area, including the seven sampled islands across the transition zone. The color range represents the Sea Surface Temperature (SST°C) gradient during one day of the austral summer, serving as an example of differential thermal conditions across the study area. Galé (1), Arvoredo (2), Deserta (3), Aranhas (4), Xavier (5), Campeche (6), and Moleques do Sul (7).

Underwater visual censuses survey data

Reef fish species occurrences and abundance were obtained from 1,837 Underwater Visual Censuses (UVCs) carried out during the austral summers between 2008-2022 time period (Fig. S1). The data is freely available in Quimbayo et al. (2023), and the number of UVCs per island during the time period sampled varied from 40 to 683. The UVC method involves the identification and counting of all ray-finned fish species found within a transect of 40 m2 (20 x 2 m). During each survey, the diver visually identifies, counts, and estimates the total length (rounded to the nearest centimeter) of all species present in the water column while unwinding a measuring tape. On the return, the diver applies the same procedure to smaller and

concealed species, typically found near the bottom (Morais et al. 2017). The UVC surveys were conducted at shallow depths ranging from 3 to 15 meters below the surface.

Calculation of diversity metrics

To evaluate changes in community structure, we estimated thermal tolerance, species richness, density, biomass, and trophic group for each island. Due to the heterogeneity in sampling effort, Species Accumulation Curves (SACs) were used to standardize the number of surveys across locations ensuring comparable representations of the underlying communities. Using the "vegan" package in R (Oksanen et al. 2016), seven SAC were estimated (one per island, Fig. S2) and fitted by Michaelis-Menten functions (Maureaud et al. 2020). Then we estimated the asymptotic species richness based on all available samples for each island (Table S1). We randomly re-sampled 99 times (with replacement) the number of UVCs needed to reach 75% of the asymptotic species richness for each island (94 for Galé, 83 for Deserta, 150 for Arvoredo, 40 for Aranhas, 106 for Xavier, 34 for Campeche, and 18 for Moleques do Sul). In each permutation, we calculated the diversity metrics per island using the respective number of UVCs needed to achieve 75% of biodiversity, as well as the linear models and other statistical analysis to account for differences among diversity metrics. Mean values of all permutations were used as input for the graphs and tables.

Thermal tolerance of communities was evaluated through thermal breadth, a metric representing how many degrees of temperature the species can support and therefore providing a measure of response to temperature variations (Schuster et al. 2022). First, we compiled the realized thermal range of all species recorded in the seven islands of our case study based on global occurrence data available in the Global Biodiversity Information Facility (GBIF: http://www.gbif.org). We collected data on the full geographic range coverage of each species and matched the geographical coordinate of species presence with the respective monthly sea surface temperature in the occurrence location from Global Ocean Data Assimilation System (GODAS) - NOAA (1980 – 2020, 0.33 x 1 degree grid resolution). Species thermal breadth was then calculated as the subtraction of the lower and upper percentile (5th and 95th percentile) of the temperature distribution experienced across a species geographic range to avoid extremes and rare values.

Fish biomass was calculated using the following equation: $W = a * TL^b$, where W is the weight in grams, a and b represent species-specific constants for length-weight relationships, and TL represents the total length estimated in the UVCs. Length-weight constants were obtained for each species from Quimbayo et al. (2021; 2023). When coefficients were unavailable, we used the values of congeneric species that are phylogenetically close and morphologically similar. Density and biomass values were transformed by $Log_e (x + 1)$ to improve the assumptions of linear models.

Community structure was evaluated in terms of linear relationships between occurrence frequency and density/biomass, and by trophic groups. All observed fishes were classified following the trophic groups described in Quimbayo et al. (2021; 2023): herbivore–detritivore (feed on epilithic algal matrix), macroalgivore (feed on macroalgae >1 cm high or seagrass), macrocarnivore (feed on fishes and cephalopods), mobile invertebrates (feed on crustaceans, annelids, echinoderms, mollusks), omnivore (feed on animal and plant and/or detrital material), planktivore (feed on zooplankton, coelenterates, detrital aggregates on the water column, etc.), and sessile invertebrate feeder (feed corals, sponges, ascidians). Density and biomass were calculated for each trophic group per island.

Data analysis

To test whether thermal breadth differed between islands, we performed a cluster analysis using a continuous distance similarity matrix based in the Bray-Curtis index. Specifically, we used Ward linkage method to build the cluster. P-values for cluster nodes were calculated using bootstrap resampling with 999 replicates using the "Pvclust" package (Suzuki and Shimodaira, 2006) to assess their reliability. Linear Mixed Models (LMMs) were used to test differences among islands and the effect of depth in the thermal community structure since UVCs were conducted in different depths. Year was considered as a random factor in the models to account for a possible temporal effect on the community structure. To compare reef fish communities in terms of the other metrics (response variables: species richness, density, and biomass) among islands, we also used LMMs. We examined the effect the depth on these metrics, considering location and depth as fixed factors and year as a random factor in the models. The models were constructed using function lmer within the "lme4" package (Bates et al. 2015). At each simulation step, we used the number of UVCs needed to reach 75% of the biodiversity for each island, built the model, retained the parameter estimates (e.g., p and t coefficients from LMM), and then used their mean overall 99 steps as a measure of their effect on each response variable. The simulation process utilizing UVCs is similar to sample-based rarefaction curves, as it permits the assessment of the effect of each variable on reef fish community metrics while accounting for variations in sample size (Gotelli and Colwell 2001).

To examine the community, specifically the dominance and rarity of species on each island, we used linear regressions to assess the correlation between occurrence frequency and the variables of density and biomass. By obtaining a separate slope for each island, we were able to compare the observed trends. Regarding trophic groups, we evaluated the differences among islands through two approaches: i) Permutational Multivariate Analyses of Variance (PERMANOVAS) using islands (factor) and depth (numeric) as explanatory variables. The PERMANOVAS were performed using the function adonis within the "vegan" package (Oksanen et al. 2016) with a Bray-Curtis dissimilarity distance matrix and were conducted using the number of UVCs needed to reach 75% of the biodiversity for each island in each permutation as in LMMs. The statistical significance was tested with 999 permutations; and ii) Non-Metric Multidimensional Scaling (NMDS) analysis to graphically explore the patterns emerged from the above analysis. We did not consider depth in NMDS since the variation of this metric is missed during resampling method. All analysis were conducted in the R environment (R Core Team 2020).

Results

Thermal tolerance

Our study revealed differences in fish composition since species from the northern islands (Galé, Deserta, and Arvoredo) presented 3.5 °C of thermal breadth and varied from 2.1 to 5.2 °C. These values were lower if compared to the average of species from the southern islands (Aranhas, Xavier, Campeche, and Moleques), which was 4.3 °C and varied from 2.3 °C to 6.2 °C. Specifically, the north islands, exhibited narrower temperature ranges, indicating lower tolerance for temperature fluctuations (i.e., more tropical species). On the other hand, the southern islands demonstrated a higher capacity to withstand temperature oscillations, as indicated by their broader temperature ranges (Fig. 2). These findings were further supported by both the cluster analysis and the models employed which clearly showed a distinct separation between the islands situated at different latitudes (Table 1). This separation was evident in the form of two distinct branches in the analysis, highlighting the contrasting thermal

characteristics of these island groups. The depth variable did not have a significant influence on thermal breadth, as indicated by the model results.



Figure 2. Variation in thermal breadth of fish communities per island. The boxplots are based on values obtained from each of the 99 permutations. The cluster analysis on the bottom reveal a separation of the islands in two main branches, also indiceted by the yellow and blue color panels.

Diversity metrics

A total of 142 species belonging to 47 families were observed in the seven islands of the studied transition zone. On average, ten species were observed per transect in all islands and varied from 2 to17 species (Fig. 3). Deserta Island exhibited a notably higher richness (mean 11 ± 2 species) compared to Aranhas Island (mean 7 ± 3 species), which displayed the lowest value. In terms of density and biomass, the island showing higher values was also Deserta (mean 2.9 ± 1 individuals per m²; 241 ± 86 grams per m²). In contrast, Aranhas had the lowest number of individuals and biomass (mean 0.7 ± 0.7 individuals per m²; 66.9 ± 147 grams per m²); revealing a predominance of smaller individuals. Our findings showed notable variations in the southwestern Atlantic transition zone, indicating that the islands located in lower latitudes (Galé, Deserta and Arvoredo) differ in terms of richness and other metrics when compared to the remaining islands (Figure 1; Table 1). Differences in density were found for all islands except Aranhas and Moleques, while biomass found in Moleques were distinct to the



others. Our results also showed that depth negatively influence species richness, density, and biomass (Table 1).

Figure 3. Comparative variation in species richness (a), density (b) and biomass (c) of fish communities per island. The boxplots are based on values obtained from each of the 99 permutations. Biomass was Log_e (x + 1) transformed to improve visualization of the values. Yellow and blue backgrounds were included to promote better visualization of the islands located at different latitudes (north and south of the study region).

Island	Parameter	Richness	Density	Biomass	Thermal breadth
Aranhas	Estimate	9.53	0.16	4.17	0.97
	t	13.03	2.88	83.41	6.18
	p	<0.01	0.41	<0.01	<0.01
Arvoredo	Estimate	3.28	1.12	1.13	0.20
	t	5.14	18.54	22.48	2.02
	р	<0.01	<0.01	<0.01	0.04
Campeche	Estimate	2.44	1.23	1.58	1.07
	t	2.75	18.15	27.64	7.35
	р	0.03	<0.01	<0.01	<0.01
Deserta	Estimate	5.06	1.56	1.70	-0.15
	t	7.14	26.01	33.53	-1.26
	р	<0.01	<0.01	<0.01	0.21
Galé	Estimate	4.26	1.44	1.58	3.35
	t	6.32	23.91	31.91	25.00
	р	<0.01	<0.01	<0.01	<0.01
Moleques	Estimate	1.30	0.67	0.83	0.26
	t	1.19	3.86	12.27	1.26
	р	0.31	0.06	0.09	0.21
Xavier	Estimate	2.10	0.76	1.09	0.58
	t	3.05	13.23	21.62	5.18
	p	0.01	<0.01	<0.01	<0.01
Depth	Estimate	-0.40	-0.08	-0.06	0.01
	t	-8.04	-7.45	-4.51	1.18
	р	<0.01	<0.01	0.01	0.24
Year (Random effect SD)	Estimate	1.09	0.38	0.52	0.71

Table 1. Mean effects of islands as factors and depth on the fish assemblage metrics (species richness, density, biomass and thermal breadth) of southwestern Atlantic transition zone. The values derived from 99 permutations and significant values (p < 0.05) are highlighted in bold.

Community structure

We observed flat trends for Galé, Deserta and Arvoredo islands (north region, lower latitudes) between the density and biomass with the frequency of occurrence, while for higher latitudes (south region), either positive or flat trends emerged. This indicates that, in south, some species increase in density and biomass while simultaneously increasing in frequency of occurrence. The most frequent species were *Haemulon aurolineatum*, *Orthopristis ruber*, *Diplodus argenteus*, *Abudefduf saxatilis*, and *Kyphosus* spp., which also exhibited high or moderate density and biomass (Fig. 3). However, despite their common occurrence, certain species, such as *Stegastes fuscus*, *Coryphopterus glaucofraenum*, *Parablennius marmoreus*, *P. pilicornis*, and *Epinephelus marginatus*, did not demonstrate high density or biomass. Some species with higher density or biomass values were found to be rare in most reefs of the islands, including *Pempheris schomburgkii*, *Mugil curema*, and *Calamus pena*.

Examples of rare species both in terms of occurrence frequency and density/biomass include *Acanthurus bahianus* in Campeche Island and *Sparisoma radians* in Deserta. The

individual regressions and their respective parameters are in supplementary material (Fig. S3 and S4).



Figure 4. Relationship between occurrence frequency and density/biomass of reef fish in the seven islands sampled. For convenience, separate plots were created for islands in lower latitudes, north region (a) and in higher latitudes, south region (b), which are represented by red and blue color gradients and icons. The solid lines show the trends derived from linear regressions.

Trophic groups

We observed primarily mobile invertebrate feeders in terms of their richness, density, and biomass (Fig. 5), which were represented by species of genus *Haemulon*. Additionally, omnivores and planktivores were also trophic groups with high density and biomass. *Abudefduf saxatilis* and *Diplodus argenteus* are the most representative omnivores species in the communities, while *Azurina multilineata* and juveniles of *Haemulon aurolineatum* enhanced the values of planktivores. Omnivores were most abundant on the south islands (Campeche and Moleques), while planktivores were more prevalent on the north islands (Galé, Deserta, Arvoredo). Some trophic groups including herbivore/detritivore, macroalgivore,

macrocarnivore and sessile invertivore did not show high values for richness. The most representative species of these groups are likely rare or less abundant in the reefs, corresponding to genus *Stegastes, Sparisoma, Kyphosus, Epinephelus, Caranx, Sphoeroides* and *Chaetodon*, respectively. The rarity and representativeness in terms of abundance reflects the patterns found for density and biomass observed in the regression analysis (Fig. 4), for example, macroalgivores and macrocarnivores showing high biomass despite low density.



Figure 5. Variation of number of species, density and biomass of trophic groups (columns) in the sampled islands. Each dot represent one value per transect from each of the 99 permutations. Yellow and blue backgrounds were included to promote better visualization of the islands located at different latitudes (north and south of the study region).

Our findings demonstrate that the number of species, density, and biomass varied across trophic groups, islands, and depths (Table 2). However, the specific effects and their direction differ among the islands. For instance, the number of species of planktivores and mobile invertebrate feeders is higher in Deserta and Galés islands (NMDS stress = 0.11, Fig. 6a). The density of omnivores on Xavier, Campeche and Moleques was higher to that of other trophic groups, while macrocarnivores and macroalgivores were more abundant on Arvoredo, Galé and Deserta (NMDS stress = 0.13, Fig. 6b). Furthermore, the biomass of macroalgivore

was notable in Arvoredo and Galé, while omnivores dominated in Xavier and Moleques (NMDS stress = 0.17).

Table 2. Outputs of PERMANOVAS evaluating d	lifferences in species richness, o	lensity, and biomass of the
trophic groups across islands and according	to their depth. Significant value	es ($p < 0.05$) in bold.
Richness	Density (ind./m ²)	Biomass (g/m ²)

	Richness					Density (ind./m ²)				Biomass (g/m ²)			
	df	SS	F	р	df	SS	F	р	df	SS	F	р	
Island	6	1.30	6.05	0.01	6	6.26	7.13	0.01	6	14.62	10.58	0.01	
Troph. group	6	96.17	446.58	0.01	6	106.59	121.33	0.01	6	89.89	65.04	0.01	
Depth	1	0.89	24.79	0.01	1	9.42	64.33	0.01	1	3.30	14.30	0.01	



Figure 6. Non-metric multidimensional scaling (NMDS) showing the influence of richness (a), density (b) and biomass (c) of each trophic group and depth in the different islands sampled. Trophic groups: herbivoresdetritivores (HD), macroalgae-feeder (MA), sessile invertebrate feeders (IS), mobile invertebrate feeders (IM), planktivores (PK), macrocarnivores (MC) and omnivores (OM).

Discussion

Our study showed that reef fish communities in the southwestern Atlantic transition zone exhibited a distinct division between north and south islands. This division was found based on thermal breadth, providing support for our hypothesis that the temperature gradient influences the species distribution. Our findings also suggest that the warmer conditions in the north regions and cooler conditions in the south have a significant influence on the thermal tolerance of species in this area. These effects extend to various fish assemblage metrics, including species richness density and biomass. In general, these metrics exhibit higher values in the northern islands, indicating that temperature plays a pivotal role in shaping species physiology. This leads to increased richness, abundance, and consequently, biomass of warmaffinity species in islands with warmer conditions, specifically in lower latitudes – the northern region. Furthermore, the density and biomass patterns of trophic groups align with species dominance/rarity patterns and are potentially influenced by local environmental conditions. As hypothesized, we observed a higher occurrence frequency of warm-affinity species in north islands, while cold-affinity in south. In this context, temperature appears to be a key factor

shaping the observed patterns reflected in specific trophic groups, such as high biomass of herbivores in northern islands and omnivores in the south.

A clear distinction was found between the northern and southern communities regarding thermal affinity. Even on a local scale, we were able to identify islands with species exhibiting higher thermal tolerance (indicated by a broader thermal breadth) located at higher latitudes and experiencing colder waters. In contrast, the other islands comprised species with lower thermal tolerance, inhabiting warmer conditions. It is well known that temperature act as a driver of biodiversity patterns, as it influences the physiology, growth, reproduction rate, and range distribution of species (Munday et al. 2008; Pinsky et al. 2013). Thus, the observed patterns likely result from species actively tracking suitable thermal conditions in space to ensure their survival (Burrows et al. 2019). The region's seasonality potentially plays a crucial role in shaping communities because the species must have traits adapted to cyclic environmental conditions to endure the challenges of overwintering (Beukhof et al. 2019). It's well described that thermal ranges of species can predict changes in the structure of communities during disturbances (Stuart-Smith et al. 2015; Day et al. 2018). Thus, our results suggest that communities in the south islands would exhibit higher resilience in the face of warming events due to their high tolerance to temperature fluctuations.

The total fish richness observed in the study area (n = 142) is relatively lower when compared to the Southeastern and Northeastern Brazilian coast, as well as the Caribbean (Floeter et al. 2004, 2008). This difference can be attributed to the geographic position of the islands, in the very limit of the distribution of tropical reef-associated species (Floeter et al. 2004; Anderson et al. 2015). Besides, this low species richness can also be associated with temperature oscillations in this area (Piola et al. 2008; Matano et al. 2010). The sea surface temperature in this transition zone varies from 18 to 26°C due to the meeting of warmer tropical waters from the Brazil current and colder waters from the Prata River, as well as the wind interchange from the northeast and south (Segal et al. 2017). Consequently, the seasonality typical of subtropical systems acts as a limiting factor for the geographical distribution of species, which explains the overall patterns of richness in the area. This also elucidates why the north islands (Galé, Deserta, and Arvoredo) exhibit higher species richness compared to the other islands.

Based in our initial hypothesis, we observed discernible patterns between the north and south islands in terms of density and biomass. Species living at their optimal temperature achieve maximal abundance (Wladock et al. 2019). Consequently, on the northernmost islands, the increased diversity of species, coupled with their physiological preference for warmer

temperatures, results in a greater population density. This, in turn, may trigger a cascading effect, potentially leading to elevated biomass levels in the north, while the southernmost islands may exhibit lower species richness and abundance. Additional variables than temperature (e.g., fishing, benthic composition, wave exposure) specific to each site may interact synergistically with mechanisms of coexistence, influencing resource and niche suitability for species to inhabit (Hutchinson 1957; Ricklefs 1987; Hubert et al. 2011). Therefore, it is plausible that other factors contribute to the distinct patterns observed, as different species may exhibit diverse responses to the surrounding abiotic and biotic conditions and presenting different values of density and biomass. Level of protection could also play a role in the patterns of density and biomass, since we observed higher values of these metrics in Deserta, an island inside Marine Protected area. It's been recognized the positive effects of protection in reef fish communities promoting higher rates of growth and survival (Turnbull et al. 2018; Karlovic et al. 2021) and we acknowledge that the MPA are contributing for the maintenance of populations in this area. The depth variable displayed statistical significance in models assessing richness, density, and biomass, as well as in PERMANOVAs. However, it's important to note that it didn't reveal substantial variations in species presence or absence across different depths. Instead, it highlighted differences in the frequencies of occurrence, with all species being present across all depths. This outcome aligns with expectations, given that benthic composition (and fish community associated) tends to remain relatively constant across the depths studied (Aued et al. 2018).

Our study uncovered significant heterogeneity in terms of frequency of occurrence and density/biomass across of the seven islands. While there was a certain degree of similarity in terms of species richness among all the islands, we observed a distinct pattern in terms of dominance when analyzing islands separately. A few species were found to be highly abundant, while many species were rarely present. For instance, in the north region, *H. aurolineatum* emerged as the dominant species, whereas in the southern region, *D. argenteus* and *A. saxatilis* were the most representative species. These findings align with the commonly investigated assemblage-level properties, specifically the species abundance distribution that predicts a prevalence of low commonness and high rarity among species (Connolly et al. 2005, 2014; McGill et al. 2007). We emphasize that the dominant species observed in the south are likely better adapted to cold conditions, confirming our earlier hypothesis of an environmental response. Additionally, we observed the presence of schooling and shoaling behaviors among oceanic and rare species, particularly *M. curema* and *D. macarellus*. Even rare, these species have the potential to emerge within reef ecosystems, leading to notable increases in both density

and biomass and influencing the dynamic of communities. Furthermore, our results indicate that the community structure exhibits variations when comparing islands separately, highlighting the importance of considering local scales in understanding the dynamics of ecosystems (Garcia et al. 2018).

Despite variations among islands, our study indicates that mobile invertebrate feeders exhibit higher richness, density, and biomass values overall. In the north islands, planktivores dominate, while omnivores prevail in the south islands. This distribution pattern aligns with the oceanographic conditions of the region, characterized by clearer waters in the north that facilitate the development of plankton (Lopes et al. 2006) and consequently, populations of A. multilineata and juvenile of haemulids (abundant and common species). Therefore, we highlight the crucial role of planktivores in reef food webs, which is consistent with similar findings in other temperate rocky reefs (Truong et al., 2017; Maia et al., 2018). The observed density and biomass patterns of omnivores could likely be influenced by the benthic composition of Campeche and Moleques do Sul islands, characterized by a substantial presence of turf algae, macroalgae, and sponges (Bouzon et al. 2012; Aued et al. 2018), as well as oceanographic conditions, such as the input of cold and freshwater from Prata River (de Mahiques et al. 2021). The lower values of richness and density and comparatively higher biomass of herbivores/detritivores, macroalgivores, macrocarnivores and sessile invertebrate feeders reflect the rarity of species present in these groups (M. curema, Kyphosus sp., E. marginatus and C. striatus). These findings are aligned with other research, showing that these trophic groups are less representative in coral reef assemblages when compared to planktivores and omnivores (Stergiou and Karpouzi 2002; Siqueira et al. 2021). As expected, a higher biomass of herbivores was found in north islands, corroborating with previous studies showing that the presence and feeding behavior of herbivores is enhanced by higher temperatures (Longo et al. 2014; Vergés et al. 2018; Bosch et al. 2022). When examining trophic groups, it is important to consider the ontogenetic diet variation observed for certain species. One example is *H. aurolineatum*, which feeds on plankton during its juvenile stage but transitions into a mobile invertebrate feeder as an adult (Pereira et al. 2015). This species holds significant importance throughout the entirety of the Brazilian province's reefs (Ferreira et al. 2004) thereby contributing to the patterns of two distinct trophic groups. Consequently, understanding the dietary preferences across different life stages of species becomes a valuable tool for characterizing community structure in terms of trophic groups.

Finally, our study contributes to the understanding of community structure metrics in the seven islands of the southwestern Atlantic. Because the prevalence of dominant and rare species differs between islands, understanding whether and how communities differ or shift in space is critically important for predicting consequences of environmental changes for biodiversity and ecosystem functioning (Connolly et al. 2005). While acknowledging the limitations of our study, particularly the absence of data on habitat composition and oceanographic parameters to explore the underlying drivers of the observed patterns, we believe that our findings provide insights for future research. Integrating additional perspectives and scales, such as investigating temporal dynamics and incorporating the use of functional traits, will help unravel the general patterns and processes occurring in transition zones.

Acknowledgments

We thank G. Chust for providing insights and the code necessary for the development of thermal affinity analysis. M.S.D for all the inputs in the previous versions of this manuscript. F.C.S. acknowledges her CAPES scholarship. F.C.S., M.L. and S.R.F. are supported by the Mission Atlantic project (European Union's Horizon 2020 Research and Innovation Program under Grant Agreement N° 862428). S.R.F is supported by a CNPq research productivity grant (307340/2019-8). J.P.Q. received a post-doctoral fellowship from FAPESP (2018/21380-0 and 2021/09279-4).

Bibliography

- Anderson AB, Carvalho-Filho A, Morais RA, Nunes LT, Quimbayo JP, Floeter SR (2015) Brazilian tropical fishes in their southern limit of distribution: Checklist of Santa Catarina's rocky reef ichthyofauna, remarks and new records. Check List 11:1–25. doi: 10.15560/11.4.1688
- Anderson AB, Joyeux JC, Floeter SR (2020) Spatiotemporal variations in density and biomass of rocky reef fish in a biogeographic climatic transition zone: trends over 9 years, inside and outside the only nearshore no-take marine-protected area on the southern Brazilian coast. J Fish Biol 97:845–859. doi: 10.1111/jfb.14441
- Aued AW, Smith F, Quimbayo JP, Cândido D V., Longo GO, Ferreira CEL, Witman JD, Floeter SR, Segal B (2018) Large-scale patterns of benthic marine communities in the brazilian province. PLoS One 13:e0198452. doi: 10.1371/journal.pone.0198452
- Bacheler N, Geraldi N, Burton M, Muñoz R, Kellison G (2017) Comparing relative abundance, lengths, and habitat of temperate reef fishes using simultaneous underwater visual census, video, and trap sampling. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 574:141–155. doi: 10.3354/meps12172

Bates D, Maechler M, Bolker B, Walwer S (2015) Fitting Linear Mixed-Effects Models Using

lme4. J Stat Softw 67:1-48. doi: 10.18637/jss.v067.i01

- Bernhardt JR, Leslie HM (2013) Resilience to Climate Change in Coastal Marine Ecosystems. Ann Rev Mar Sci 5:371–392. doi: 10.1146/annurev-marine-121211-172411
- Beukhof E, Frelat R, Pecuchet L, Maureaud A, Dencker TS, Sólmundsson J, Punzón A, Primicerio R, Hidalgo M, Möllmann C, Lindegren M (2019) Marine fish traits follow fastslow continuum across oceans. Sci Rep 9:17878. doi: 10.1038/s41598-019-53998-2
- Bosch NE, McLean M, Zarco-Perello S, Bennett S, Stuart-Smith RD, Vergés A, Pessarrodona A, Tuya F, Langlois T, Spencer C, Bell S, Saunders BJ, Harvey ES, Wernberg T (2022) Persistent thermally-driven shift in the functional trait structure of herbivorous fishes: evidence of top-down control on the rebound potential of temperate seaweed forests?
- Bouzon JL, Brandini FP, Rocha RM (2012) Biodiversity of Sessile Fauna on Rocky Shores of Coastal Islands in Santa Catarina, Southern Brazil. Mar Sci 2:39–47. doi: 10.5923/j.ms.20120205.01
- Burrows MT, Bates AE, Costello MJ, Edwards M, Edgar GJ, Fox CJ, Halpern BS, Hiddink JG, Pinsky ML, Batt RD, García Molinos J, Payne BL, Schoeman DS, Stuart-Smith RD, Poloczanska ES (2019) Ocean community warming responses explained by thermal affinities and temperature gradients. Nat Clim Chang 9:959–963. doi: 10.1038/s41558-019-0631-5
- Chase JM, Leibold MA (2003) Ecological niches: Linking classical and contemporary approaches. Chicago and London
- Connolly SR, Hughes TP, Bellwood DR, Karlson RH (2005) Community structure of corals and reef fishes at multiple scales. Science (80-) 309:1363–5. doi: 10.1126/science.1113281
- Connolly SR, MacNeil MA, Caley MJ, Knowlton N, Cripps E, Hisano M, Thibaut LM, Bhattacharya BD, Benedetti-Cecchi L, Brainard RE, Brandt A, Bulleri F, Ellingsen KE, Kaiser S, Kroncke I, Linse K, Maggi E, O'Hara TD, Plaisance L, Poore GCB, Sarkar SK, Satpathy KK, Schuckel U, Williams A, Wilson RS (2014) Commonness and rarity in the marine biosphere. Proc Natl Acad Sci. doi: 10.1073/pnas.1406664111
- Day PB, Stuart-Smith RD, Edgar GJ, Bates AE (2018) Species' thermal ranges predict changes in reef fish community structure during 8 years of extreme temperature variation. Divers Distrib 24:1036–1046. doi: 10.1111/ddi.12753
- de Mahiques MM, Violante R, Franco-Fraguas P, Burone L, Rocha CB, Ortega L, dos Santos RF, Kim BSM, Figueira RCL, Bícego MC (2021) New insights of the influence of ocean circulation on the sedimentary distribution in the Southwestern Atlantic margin (23oS to 55o S) based on Nd and Pb isotopic fingerprinting. Ocean Sci Discuss 1213–1229.
- Ferreira CEL, Floeter SR, Gasparini JL, Ferreira BP, Joyeux JC (2004) Trophic structure patterns of Brazilian reef fishes: a latitudinal comparison. J Biogeogr 31:1093–1106. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2699.2004.01044.x
- Ferro I, Morrone JJ (2014) Biogeographical transition zones: A search for conceptual synthesis. Biol J Linn Soc 113:1–12. doi: 10.1111/bij.12333

- Floeter SR, Ferreira CEL, Dominici-Arosemena A, Zalmon IR (2004) Latitudinal gradients in Atlantic reef fish communities : trophic structure and spatial use patterns. J Fish Biol Fish Biol 64:1680–1699. doi: 10.1111/j.1095-8649.2004.00428.x
- Floeter SR, Krohling W, Gasparini JL, Ferreira CEL, Zalmon IR (2007) Reef fish community structure on coastal islands of the southeastern Brazil : the influence of exposure and benthic cover. Environ Biol Fishes 78:147–160. doi: 10.1007/s10641-006-9084-6
- Floeter SR, Rocha LA, Robertson DR, Joyeux J-CC, Smith-Vaniz WF, Wirtz P, Edwards AJ, Barreiros JP, Ferreira CEL, Gasparini JL, Brito A, Falcón JM, Bowen BW, Bernardi G (2008) Atlantic reef fish biogeography and evolution. J Biogeogr 35:22–47. doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2699.2007.01790.x
- Garcia J, Pelletier D, Carpentier L, Roman W, Bockel T (2018) Scale-dependency of the environmental influence on fish β-diversity: Implications for ecoregionalization and conservation. J Biogeogr 45:1818–1832. doi: 10.1111/jbi.13381
- Gotelli NJ, Colwell RK (2001) Quantifying biodiversity: Procedures and pitfalls in the measurement and comparison of species richness. Ecol Lett 4:379–391. doi: 10.1046/j.1461-0248.2001.00230.x
- Horta E Costa B, Assis J, Franco G, Erzini K, Henriques M, Gonçalves EJ, Caselle JE (2014) Tropicalization of fish assemblages in temperate biogeographic transition zones. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 504:241–252. doi: 10.3354/meps10749
- Hubbell SP (2001) The Unified Neutral Theory of Biodiversity and Biogeography, University. University Press, Princeton
- Hubert N, Paradis E, Bruggemann HJ, Planes S (2011) Community assembly and diversification in Indo-Pacific coral reef fishes. Ecol Evol 1:229–77. doi: 10.1002/ece3.19
- Hutchinson GE (1957) Concluding remarks. In: Cold Spring Harb Symp Quant Biol. pp 415–427
- Karlovic TC, Gomes RR, Paiva PC, Babcock EA, Dias JF (2021) Functionality and Effectiveness of Marine Protected Areas in Southeastern Brazilian Waters for Demersal Elasmobranchs. Front Mar Sci 8:1–18. doi: 10.3389/fmars.2021.694846
- Lawton JH (1999) Are there general laws in ecology? Introduction and definitions. Source: Oikos 84:177–192.
- Levin SA (2001) Encyclopedia of Biodiversity Vol 3.
- Longo GO, Ferreira CEL, Floeter SR (2014) Herbivory drives large-scale spatial variation in reef fish trophic interactions. Ecol Evol n/a-n/a. doi: 10.1002/ece3.1310
- Lopes RM, Katsuragawa M, Dias JF, Montú MA, Muelbert JH, Gorri C, Brandini FP (2006) Zooplankton and ichthyoplankton distribution on the southern Brazilian shelf: An overview. Sci Mar 70:189–202. doi: 10.3989/scimar.2006.70n2189
- Macneil AM, Graham NAJ, Polunin NVC, Kulbicki M, Galzin R, Harmelin-Vivien ML, Rushton SP (2009) Hierarchical drivers of reef-fish metacommunity structure. Ecology

90:252-264.

- Maia HA, Morais RA, Quimbayo JP, Dias MS, Sampaio CLSS, Horta PA, Ferreira CEL, Floeter SR (2018) Spatial patterns and drivers of fish and benthic reef communities at São Tomé Island (Tropical Eastern Atlantic). Mar Ecol 1–38.
- Matano RP, Palma ED, Piola AR (2010) The influence of the Brazil and Malvinas Currents on the Southwestern Atlantic Shelf circulation. Ocean Sci 6:983–995. doi: 10.5194/os-6-983-2010
- Maureaud A, Andersen KH, Zhang L, Lindegren M (2020) Trait-based food web model reveals the underlying mechanisms of biodiversity–ecosystem functioning relationships. J Anim Ecol 89:1497–1510. doi: 10.1111/1365-2656.13207
- McClanahan TR, Schroeder RE, Friedlander AM, Vigliola L, Wantiez L, Caselle JE, Graham NAJ, Wilson S, Edgar GJ, Stuart-Smith RD, Oddenyo RM, Cinner JE (2019) Global baselines and benchmarks for fish biomass: Comparing remote reefs and fisheries closures. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 612:167–192. doi: 10.3354/meps12874
- McGill BJ, Enquist BJ, Weiher E, Westoby M (2006) Rebuilding community ecology from functional traits. Trends Ecol Evol 21:178–185. doi: 10.1016/j.tree.2006.02.002
- McGill BJ, Etienne RS, Gray JS, Alonso D, Anderson MJ, Benecha HK, Dornelas M, Enquist BJ, Green JL, He F, Hurlbert AH, Magurran AE, Marquet PA, Maurer BA, Ostling A, Soykan CU, Ugland KLI, White EP (2007) Species abundance distributions: moving beyond single prediction theories to integration within an ecological framework. Ecol Lett 10:995–1015. doi: 10.1111/j.1461-0248.2007.01094.x
- McGill BJ, Dornelas M, Gotelli NJ, Magurran AE (2015) Fifteen forms of biodiversity trend in the anthropocene. Trends Ecol Evol 30:104–113. doi: 10.1016/j.tree.2014.11.006
- Morais RA, Ferreira CEL, Floeter SR (2017) Spatial patterns of fish standing biomass across Brazilian reefs, Southwestern Atlantic. J Fish Biol 91:1642–1667.
- Munday PL, Jones GP, Pratchett MS, Williams AJ (2008) Climate change and the future for coral reef fishes. Fish Fish 9:261–285. doi: 10.1111/j.1467-2979.2008.00281.x
- Oksanen J, Blanchet FG, Kindt R, Legendre P, Minchin PR, O'Hara RB, Simpson GL, Solymos P, Stevens HH, Wagner H (2016) vegan: Community Ecology Package. R package version 2.3-4. https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=vegan.
- Pereira PHC, Barros B, Zemoi R, Ferreira BP (2015) Ontogenetic diet changes and food partitioning of Haemulon spp. coral reef fishes, with a review of the genus diet. Rev Fish Biol Fish 25:245–260. doi: 10.1007/s11160-014-9378-2
- Pinsky ML, Worm B, Fogarty MJ, Sarmiento JL, Levin SA (2013) Marine taxa track local climate velocities. Science (80-) 341:1239–42. doi: 10.1126/science.1239352
- Pinsky ML, Selden RL, Kitchel ZJ (2020) Climate-Driven Shifts in Marine Species Ranges: Scaling from Organisms to Communities. Ann Rev Mar Sci 12:153–179. doi: 10.1146/annurev-marine-010419-010916

- Piola AR, Möller OO, Guerrero RA, Campos EJD (2008) Variability of the subtropical shelf front off eastern South America: Winter 2003 and summer 2004. Cont Shelf Res 28:1639– 1648. doi: 10.1016/j.csr.2008.03.013
- Quimbayo JP, Silva FC, Mendes TC, Ferrari DS, Danielski SL, Bender MG, Parravicini V, Kulbicki M, Floeter SR (2021) Life-history traits, geographical range, and conservation aspects of reef fishes from the Atlantic and Eastern Pacific. Ecology 102:
- Quimbayo JP, Nunes LT, Silva FC, Anderson AB, Barneche DR, Canterle AM, Cord I, Dalben A, Ferrari DS, Fontoura L, Fiuza TMJ, Liedke AMR, Longo GO, Morais RA, Siqueira AC, Floeter SR (2023) <scp>TimeFISH</scp>: Long-term assessment of reef fish assemblages in a transition zone in the <scp>Southwestern Atlantic</scp>. Ecology. doi: 10.1002/ecy.3966
- R Core Team (2020) R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria.
- Ricklefs RE (1987) Community diversity: relative roles of local and regional processes. Science (80-) 235:167–171.
- Samoilys MA, Halford A, Osuka K (2019) Disentangling drivers of the abundance of coral reef fishes in the Western Indian Ocean. Ecol Evol 9:4149–4167. doi: 10.1002/ece3.5044
- Schuster JM, Stuart-Smith RD, Edgar GJ, Bates AE (2022) Tropicalization of temperate reef fish communities facilitated by urchin grazing and diversity of thermal affinities. Glob Ecol Biogeogr 31:995–1005. doi: 10.1111/geb.13477
- Segal B, Freire AS, Lindner A, Krajewski JP, Soldateli M (2017) Parâmetros Oceanográficos: Análise de parâmetros ambientais da coluna d'água, plâncton e sedimentos. Monitoramento Ambiental da Reserva Biologica Marinha do Arvoredo e entorno (MAARE). In: UFSC (ed).
- Sexton JP, Mcintyre PJ, Angert AL, Rice KJ (2009) Evolution and Ecology of Species Range Limits. doi: 10.1146/annurev.ecolsys.110308.120317
- Silva FC, Floeter SR, Lindengren M, Quimbayo JP (2023) Warming induced changes in reef fish community traits in the Southwestern Atlantic transition zone.
- Simberloff D (2004) Community Ecology: Is It Time to Move On? Am Nat 163:787–799. doi: 10.1086/420777
- Siqueira AC, Morais RA, Bellwood DR, Cowman PF (2021) Planktivores as trophic drivers of global coral reef fish diversity patterns. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A. doi: 10.1073/pnas.2019404118
- Sommer B, Beger M, Harrison PL, Babcock RC, Pandolfi JM (2017) Differential response to abiotic stress controls species distributions at biogeographic transition zones. Ecography (Cop) 1–12. doi: 10.1111/ecog.02986

Stergiou KI, Karpouzi VS (2002) Feeding habits and trophic levels of Mediterranean fish.

Stuart-Smith RD, Edgar GJ, Barrett NS, Kininmonth SJ, Bates AE (2015) Thermal biases and

vulnerability to warming in the world's marine fauna. Nature 528:88–92. doi: 10.1038/nature16144

- Suzuki R, Shimodaira H (2006) Pvclust: An R package for assessing the uncertainty in hierarchical clustering. Bioinformatics 22:1540–1542. doi: 10.1093/bioinformatics/btl117
- Turnbull JW, Shah Esmaeili Y, Clark GF, Figueira WF, Johnston EL, Ferrari R (2018) Key drivers of effectiveness in small marine protected areas. Biodivers Conserv. doi: 10.1007/s10531-018-1532-z
- Vergés A, Doropoulos C, Czarnik R, McMahon K, Llonch N, Poore AGB (2018) Latitudinal variation in seagrass herbivory: global patterns and explanatory mechanisms. Glob Ecol Biogeogr 1–12. doi: 10.1002/elan.
- Vergés A, Mccosker E, Pinto MM, Coleman A, Wernberg T, Ainsworth T, Steinberg PD (2019) Tropicalisation of temperate reefs : Implications for ecosystem functions and management actions. Funct Ecol 1000–1013. doi: 10.1111/1365-2435.13310
- Williams PH (1996) Mapping variations in the strength and breadth of biogeographic transition zones using species turnover. Proc R Soc B Biol Sci 263:579–588. doi: 10.1098/rspb.1996.0087
- Wladock C, Stuart-Smith RD, Edgar GJ, Bird TJ, Bates AE (2019) The shape of abundance distributions across temperature gradients in reef fishes. Ecol Lett 22:685–696. doi: 10.1111/ele.13222

Suplemmentary material



Figure S1. Community data available for each year and island sampled. The color gradient represents the sampling effort in square meters. The gaps in the figure represent the absence of sampling.



Figure S2. Sampling effort heterogeneity between islands (i.e., number of Underwater Visual Census – UVC in each sampling unit) as shown by species accumulation curves, where species richness is a function of the number of UVCs within sample units.

Table S1. Table derived from Species Accumulation Curves (SAC) showing: Island = islands where samples were made; n.census = number of Underwater Visual census (UVC) done per sample unit; n.census.min = minimal number of UVC done per sample unit; keep = if the sample unit should be kept in the analysis considering species richness sampled; sr = species richness; chao = extrapolated species richness using Chao equation; limit0.8/ limit0.75/ limit0.65 = percentage richness of 80%, 75%, and 65% respectively reached if using n.census.min in the analysis; aympt = mean value of the coefficients from the species accumulation model.

0		, , , ,							
Island	n.census	n.census.min	keep	sr	chao	limit0.8	limit0.75	limit0.65	asympt
Aranhas	41	22	YES	48	71	NA	40	25	60.754
Arvoredo	683	45	YES	112	121	200	150	93	115.8027
Campeche	102	23	YES	61	63	46	34	21	66.60481
Deserta	385	41	YES	106	116	111	83	52	110.0603
Galé	299	38	YES	94	106	125	94	58	99.1492
Moleques	40	16	YES	45	51	24	18	12	50.19567
Xavier	287	35	YES	86	110	141	106	66	89.76145



Figure S3. Relationship between occurrence frequency and density of reef fish in the seven islands sampled separately. The dashed lines show the trends derived from linear regressions.



galé

3.5-

Occorrence frequency 0.2.5 0.2.0 0.2.0 1.5

3.5

3.

Occurence frequency 2.0 1.5

1.0

Occurence frequency

2 Log biomass Figure S4. Relationship between occurrence frequency and biomass of reef fish in the seven islands sampled separately. The dashed lines show the trends derived from linear regressions.

CAPÍTULO II

Local turnover but no sign of homogenization in reef fish communities across an ecological transition zone exposed to warming

(A ser submetido em Marine Biology) Formatado de acordo com os moldes da revista

Silva F.C., Quimbayo J.P., Dencker T.S., Pecuchet L., Floeter S.R., Lindegren M., (2023). Local turnover but no sign of homogenization in reef fish communities across an ecological transition zone exposed to warming.

Local turnover but no sign of homogenization in reef fish communities across an ecological transition zone exposed to warming

Fernanda Silva^{1*}, Juan P. Quimbayo², Tim Spanheeden Dencker³, Laurene Pecuchet⁴, Sergio R. Floeter¹, Martin Lindegren³

¹Marine Macroecology and Biogeography Lab, Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina, Brazil

²Dept of Evolution, Ecology, and Organismal Biology, The Ohio State Univ., Columbus, OH, USA.

³Centre for Ocean Life, National Inst. of Aquatic Resources (DTU-Aqua), Technical Univ. of Denmark

⁴The Arctic University of Norway, Tromsø, Norway

Corresponding author: F. C. Silva Email: silva.fernandacarol@gmail.com

Keywords: α -diversity, β -diversity, temporal shifts, climate change, community structure, southwestern Atlantic

Abstract

Marine organisms are responding to warming by altering their distribution ranges, causing biogeographic range-shifts and in some cases, favoring the community homogenization. Transition zones can be natural laboratories to explore the effects of homogenization, however these habitats are relatively poorly studied in coastal areas. In this study we aimed to investigate homogenization and changes in community composition from both a taxonomic and functional perspective. We used a long-term survey data set of reef fish species abundances and traits sampled across seven islands in the Southwestern Atlantic transition zone as an illustrative case study. Contrary to previous expectations, we found no sign of homogenization. The colder islands (southern) experienced a decrease in taxonomic and trait richness metrics, whereas for the warmer islands (northern), the taxonomic and trait richness fluctuated without any significant temporal trends. While taxonomic composition may change over time, the trait composition is generally more conserved, highlighting the trait redundancy in southwestern Atlantic communities and supporting the idea that these communities can maintain a range of ecological processes despite changes in taxonomic composition. Finally, the study revealed that despite non-homogenization, the species that contribute most to variation, especially in the south, have common trait combinations indicating an increase in the functional redundancy of fish communities over time. We underline that local-scale conservation efforts may be particularly effective in preserving and protecting species and ecological functions in areas experiencing unique and fast changes in biodiversity.

Introduction

Marine organisms worldwide have shown pronounced alterations in their distribution ranges in response to warming (Pinsky et al. 2020, Lenoir et al. 2020). Species may respond to warming by moving either poleward, deeper or decreasing in abundance (Perry 2005, McLean et al. 2021). One well-known consequence of such climate-driven range shifts includes tropicalization, caused by warm-affinity species expanding their distribution and increasing in proportion in more temperate locations (Vergés et al. 2016). In concert with tropicalization, climate-driven range shifts are expected to lead to an overall homogenization of communities (Pradervand et al. 2014, Stewart et al. 2018). The homogenization process is primarily a result of fast-growing, generalist species increasing both in terms of distribution and abundances,

largely thanks to their broad thermal tolerance and ability to colonize new habitats (Clavel et al. 2011). In contrast, more specialized species, which typically have particular feeding and habitat affinities, slower growth and lower fecundity, may be less capable to adapt or shift their distribution and thus render them more susceptible to climate-induced variations (Graham et al. 2011). Taken together, the decrease and replacement of specialists by more abundant and widespread generalist species may contribute to greater similarity in species and trait composition, thus leading to homogenization and a resulting decline in diversity (Clavel et al. 2011, Pool & Olden 2012, Zwiener et al. 2018). Furthermore, the underlying processes contributing to species range shifts and homogenization can have important implications also in terms of the structure and functioning of ecosystems (Beger et al. 2014, Vergés et al. 2019, Maureaud et al. 2020). For instance, in Australian reefs, warming led to an increase in tropical herbivorous fish species and the decline of temperate planktivorous species, which in turn modified the community structure and energy flux (Smith et al. 2021). Therefore, the consideration of both species and traits in diversity studies is key to better understand the underlying processes contributing to community changes (including homogenization) and their variability in space and time (Bellwood et al. 2002, Swenson et al. 2011, Soininen et al. 2016, Richardson et al. 2018).

Empirical studies have shown that regional diversity may be partitioned into multiple components (Cavender-Bares et al. 2009). One of these components encompass beta diversity, which describe the turnover in species composition across space and time (Loreau 2000, Maxwell et al. 2022). Studies using beta-diversity have shown signs of homogenizations in both marine and terrestrial taxa, e.g., birds, fish, marine meiofauna, mammals, and plants (Pool & Olden 2012, Davey et al. 2012, Zwiener et al. 2018, Brustolin et al. 2019, Hidasi-Neto et al. 2019). However, the degree to which homogenization affects both the taxonomic and functional structure of communities is poorly known, especially when accounting for species abundances (Pool & Olden 2012).

Transition zones where environmental conditions change markedly, even over limited geographical distances may act as natural laboratories allowing us to explore the effects of homogenization. This because sharp environmental gradients favor communities characterized by species adapted to different conditions (Ferro & Morrone 2014). The study of transition zones may provide key test cases to study the effect of global warming on regional-scale responses of communities in general. This because species in these areas are close to their physiological tolerance limits (Sommer et al. 2017) and therefore changes in regional abiotic patterns may play an important role affecting species distributions and community composition.

Despite their potential to provide new insights regarding community changes and responses to warming, transition zones are relatively poorly studied, at least in marine ecosystems (Vergés et al. 2016, Iknayan & Beissinger 2020).

In this study, we investigate signs of homogenization and potential changes in community composition from both a taxonomic and functional perspective, using a unique, long-term survey data set of reef fish species abundances and traits sampled across the Southwestern Atlantic transition zone as an illustrative case study. More specifically, we aim to investigate and compare long-term changes in richness and turnover among reef fish communities in islands from two regions exposed to warming; but characterized by generally warmer or colder water masses, as well as differences in the level of exploitation. To achieve this overall aim, we pursued the following research questions: (i) How is the overall species-and trait richness changing over time in each region? (ii) To what extent have potential changes in richness been accompanied by underlying alterations in composition and abundances? (iii) Have changes in community composition and abundances led to increased taxonomic or functional homogenization between regions over time?

Material and methods

Study área

The study area encompasses reef fish assemblages sampled in seven continental islands located in the subtropical-warm temperate transition zone of the Southwestern Atlantic (Fig. 1). The islands can be divided into a Northern warm region (Galé, Arvoredo, and Deserta), and a Southern temperate region (Aranhas, Xavier, Campeche and Moleques do Sul islands). The northern islands show generally higher mean temperatures, whereas the southernmost islands experience cooler conditions. Both areas are exposed to similar regional variation in temperature dynamics, which plays an important role in shaping ecological communities due to fast temperature change (Beger et al. 2014). This warming trend is evident in terms of the mean observed sea surface temperatures (SST; North mean SST: p = 0.01, $r^2 = 0.41$; South mean SST: p = 0.01, $r^2 = 0.42$). Furthermore, the northern islands are located inside the Arvoredo Marine Protected Area (MPA), while the southern islands are located outside the MPA and are therefore exposed to higher human pressures, including both artisanal and
recreational fishing. The rocky reefs in all localities are covered mainly by algal turfs, erect macroalgae, and zoanthids (Aued et al. 2018).



Figure 7. Map of the study area, including the northern (1-3) and southern (4-7) islands across the transition zone. The color range represent the mean Sea Surface Temperature (SST^oC) gradient during the austral summer. The right panel shows time series and trends in the mean, minimum and maximum SST for both regions.

Underwater visual censuses survey data

Reef fish species occurrences and abundance were obtained from 1,306 Underwater Visual Censuses (UVCs) carried out during summers from 2008 to 2022 (Fig. S1). The sampling protocol consists of identifying and counting all actinopterygian (ray-finned) fish species observed within a belt transect of 40 m² (20 x 2 m). At each transect the diver visually identified, counted, and estimated the total length (to the nearest centimeter bin) of all species in the water column while unwinding a measuring tape. When retracting the tape on the way back, the diver follows the same protocol for smaller and cryptic species, usually associated with the bottom (Morais et al. 2017). The UVCs were carried out at shallow depths ranging

between 1.5 – 16 m depth (95% CI, Fig. S2). All fish account data available in (Quimbayo et al. 2023).

Life history traits

In order to reflect the general ecology of all species recorded in the UVCs (N=142), a set of biological traits broadly characterizing their morphological, physiological, or behavioral adaptations related to feeding, growth, and survival were considered (Table 1). The classification and selection of traits builds on previous trait-based descriptions of marine organisms (Litchman & Klausmeier 2008, Litchman et al. 2013), adopted in recent studies on marine fish community structure and changes (e.g., Dencker et al. 2017, Pecuchet et al. 2017, Beukhof et al. 2019, Silva et al. 2023). All trait information was compiled through a review of published checklists, online repositories, local reports, books, and monographs compiled by Quimbayo et al. (2021).

Trait	Definition and categories	Category	Levels	Class	Reference
Activity	Period of the day that species feed and breed	Categoric	Day, night or both	Feeding/resour ce acquisition	(Robertson & Allen 2016, Robertson & Van-Tassell 2019, Froese & Pauly 2021)
Level water	Position in water column	Categoric	Bottom (staying at the bottom all the time, low (live slightly above the bottom, occasionally rest on the bottom) or high (several meters above the bottom)		(Robertson & Allen 2016, Robertson & Van-Tassell 2019, Froese & Pauly 2021)
Mouth position	Anatomic jaw position	Categoric	Superior (lower jaw protruding upwards), terminal (upper and lower jaws equal in length), subterminal (upper jaw protruding downwards), inferior (mouth in ventral position), tubular (enlargement of mouth cavity) or elongated (long snout due to the increase in the bones premaxillary, maxillary and dental)		(Froese & Pauly 2021)
PLD Maximum body size	Pelagic larval duration measured in days Length of the largest individual of the species observed in the census	Discrete Numeric	-	Growth/Repro duction	(Luiz et al. 2013) (Robertson & Allen 2016, Robertson & Van-Tassell

Table 3. Life-history traits and their definitions, as provided by Quimbayo et al. (2021). Categorical and numerical traits characterizing the main ecological aspects of species were compiled to conduct the analysis.

Spawning	The way that species deposit eggs in water	Categoric	Attach to objects, demersal (deposit directly on the substrate), live (birth without external larval stage), oral (parental care when female or male keep the eggs in their mouth) or pelagic		2019, Froese & Pauly 2021) (Froese & Pauly 2021)
Trophic level	Position in the food web based on diet composition and mean trophic level of food items	Numeric	-		(Froese & Pauly 2021)
Body shape	Morphological specialization for swimming	Categoric	Box shaped (globular as in Diodontidae), compressed (flattened laterally), depressed (flattened dorsoventrally), eel- like (elongated, snake-like shape and locomotion), elongated (long in relation to length) or fusiform (spindle shap, most hydrodynamic form)		(Froese & Pauly 2021)
Caudal fin aspect ratio	An indicative value of species activity calculated from the squared height of caudal fin (h) divided by its surface (s) area (h^2/s)	Numeric	<u>-</u>	Survival/ predator avoidance	(Froese & Pauly 2021)
Group size	Gregariousness behavior	Categoric	Solitary, pairing, small groups (3-20 individuals), medium groups (20-50 individuals) or large groups (>50 individuals)		(Froese & Pauly 2021)
Mobility	Area of activity	Categoric	Sedentary, territorial, mobile or very mobile		(Froese & Pauly 2021)

Standardization of sampling effort

Sampling effort was not uniform across years and islands (Fig. S1) and this heterogeneity can lead to biased estimates of diversity and composition (Chao & Jost 2012). To account for such differences in sampling effort we constructed species accumulation curves (SACs, Fig. S3) for each island and year to assess the level of taxonomic completeness of sampling using the "vegan" package in R (Oksanen et al. 2016). For each estimated SAC, we then fitted Michaelis-Menten functions (Maureaud et al. 2020) and estimated the asymptotic species richness based on all available samples for each year-island combination (Table S1). Subsequently, we estimated the number of samples needed to achieve 75% completeness of the estimated asymptotic species richness (i.e., here ranging from 9 to 67 samples). Only one island-

74

year combination had insufficient sampling to reach the required number of samples for the desired level of completeness and was therefore removed from the analysis (Table S1).

Calculation of species and trait richness and turnover

To investigate changes in species richness and composition in the Northern and Southern region, we randomly re-sampled the number of UVCs needed to reach 75% of the asymptotic species richness for each year-island combination. For each of the 99 permutations (with replacement) we calculated taxonomic and trait diversity metrics, both weighted and nonweighted by species abundances. The α -diversity metrics included Species richness (SRic), trait-based richness (functional richness, FRic), as well as species and functional evenness estimated through the vegan and FD packages (Laliberté et al. 2015, Oksanen et al. 2016). To account for temporal shifts in the taxonomic composition within each region we calculated β diversity using Jaccard dissimilarity index for presence/absence data and Bray-Curtis dissimilarity index for abundance data using the "betapart" package (Baselga & Orme 2012). In terms of traits, we calculated β -diversity for presence/absence data by using Gower's distance, capable of accounting for both continuous and categorical variables (Gower 1971). Subsequently, a PCoA was built using the three first axes of the resulting distance matrix (Laliberté & Legendre 2010), as they cumulatively explained more than 50% of the variation in traits. The trait β-diversity weighted by abundances was calculated using kernel density ndimensional hypervolumes as implemented in the "BAT" package (Cardoso et al. 2015). Community trait hypervolume was constructed for each year-island combination with the "hypervolume" package (Blonder et al. 2022) incorporating categorical variables through Gower dissimilarity and keeping three orthogonal axes. We estimated trait β -diversity following Mammola & Cardoso (2020), i.e. by computing the overall differentiation among kernel hypervolumes.

To reflect temporal turnover throughout the time period all the β -indices above were calculated for North and South separately by comparing the start year (first year of the time series) to all subsequent years with increasing temporal distance. As an addition to the calculations above we used the similarity percentage analysis (SIMPER) to identify species contributing the most to the estimated dissimilarities in composition between the starting and end year for each region. To better explore the trait composition of the identified species and assess to what extent the species contributing to compositional changes are predominately

generalists or specialists, we also calculated the functional distinctiveness of species within each region according to Murgier et al. (2021). Functional distinctiveness represent the dissimilarity of any one species in terms of their traits relative to all the other species in the community (Violle et al. 2017). Finally, we investigated potential signs of homogenization across the transition zone by estimating the pair-wise dissimilarity between the North and South region for each year using the full set of species and trait-based β -indices above. All indices were represented by the average values and 95% confidence intervals across the random permutations.

Results

The Northern and Southern islands showed pronounced temporal variations in species and functional (trait) richness (Fig. 2). We did not observe clear long-term trends in the Northern region (species richness: p = 0.49, $r^2 = 0.03$; functional richness: p = 0.87, $r^2 < 0.01$). However, species and functional richness in the south showed a slight long-term decline (species richness: p = 0.02, $r^2 = 0.38$; functional richness: p < 0.01, $r^2 = 0.53$). When comparing the first and last years of the time series, the species richness in the Southern region showed a pronounced decline by 50.5%. Our results demonstrate that both species and functional richness are higher in the Northern (warmer) areas compared to the Southern (colder) areas. Although the trends are different when comparing regions individually, the inter-annual variation between them are correlated and follow the same pattern (Fig. S4). In terms of species evenness, we did not observe linear trends for any region (north region: p = 0.78, $r^2 < 0.01$; south region: p = 0.08, $r^2 = 0.25$). However, the northern region showed a declining trend for functional evenness (p = 0.04, $r^2 = 0.29$). The same was not observed in the south (functional evenness: p = 0.71, $r^2 = 0.01$).



Figure 8. Temporal taxonomic (a) and functional (c) richness trends and taxonomic (b) and functional (d) evenness in Northern (purple) and Southern (green) region. Solid lines and shaded areas represent the mean and 95% CI for each metric, while the grey lines show significant linear trends (derived from linear regressions with year as a predictor).

Taxonomic temporal β -diversity had a higher turnover between years than functional turnover, especially for the Southern region (Fig. 3). These differences were more pronounced for both metrics weighted by abundances compared to presence/absence. Although the Northern and Southern regions showed differences in local species and functional richness (Fig.2), the mean (or initial) level of turnover was similar (amounting to ~0.5). Furthermore, we demonstrate that while the Northern area shows a slight positive trend (especially for presence/absence data: p = 0.02, $r^2 = 0.38$), the Southern region demonstrates a pronounced increase in turnover over time, especially in terms of abundance-based taxonomic β -diversity (p < 0.01, $r^2 = 0.65$, Table. S2).



Figure 9. Taxonomic and functional β-diversity turnover observed over time in North (a) and South (b) regions relative to the starting year. Solid lines and shaded areas represent the mean and 95% CIs for each metric when using presence/absence data or weighted by abundances. The grey lines show significant temporal trends (derived from linear regressions with year distance as a predictor).

When looking at the compositional differences between the first and the last year in more detail, our results from SIMPER demonstrate that 20 species contribute to at least 70% of the variation in abundance in the Northern region, while only eight species contribute to the variance in the South (Fig. 4). We found that species contributing most to the β -diversity (dissimilarity) are predominately species with the lowest distinctiveness values (generalists), especially in the south (Fig. 4, blue colors) and whose abundances are decreasing over time (Fig. S5 and S6).



Figure 10. Fish species contributing most to the cumulative dissimilarity (threshold value selected: 70%) between the first (2008) and last year (2022) in the Northern and Southern regions. The boxplots are based on values obtained from each of the 99 permutations. The color gradient illustrates the respective value of species trait distinctiveness (i.e., representing the degree to which the species are generally considered as having a common set of traits (low distinctiveness) or a rare set of traits (high distinctiveness) in comparison to all species in each community).

Finally, our pairwise comparison between the Northern and Southern region show on average more similar trait composition (i.e., lower beta diversity) compared to taxonomic composition (Fig. 5). This is especially evident if also accounting for abundances, where the average taxonomic and trait beta-diversity across all years amount to about 0.70 (SD = 0.13) and 0.30 (SD = 0.05), respectively. In terms of temporal changes, there is moderate inter-annual variability, yet no clear linear trend in the different metrics (taxonomic presence/absence: p =0.12; r² = 0.20; trait abundance: p = 0.72; r² = 0.01), with the notable exception of trait turnover using presence/absence data (p = 0.05; r² = 0.29) and abundance weighted taxonomic betadiversity, that increased markedly throughout the time period (p = 0.02; r² = 0.38).



Figure 11. Time series of annual pair-wise taxonomic- and functional β-diversity across the transition zone, reflecting the dissimilarity in species and trait composition between the northern and southern regions over time. Solid lines and shaded areas represent the mean and 95% CIs for each metric when using presence/absence data (a) or weighted by abundances (b), respectively. The grey lines show significant temporal trends (derived from linear regressions with year as a predictor).

Discussion

Global warming is generally expected to cause a loss of species in warmer, tropical areas, while colder, temperate areas will instead gain species from the more diverse pool of tropical taxa moving poleward (Poloczanska et al. 2016, Sommer et al. 2017). Our results contrast this general pattern, with the Southern (colder) region instead experiencing a marked decrease in taxonomic and functional richness, while in the Northern (warmer) region richness remain largely stable. Although it is well known that the current biodiversity crisis and loss is global in scope (Bongaarts 2019), different and rapid changes are more likely to be observed at more local scales (Garcia et al. 2018). Our study conforms to such findings demonstrating pronounced local differences in diversity trends across the Southwestern Atlantic transition zone, despite the general warming trend throughout the region.

Furthermore, we observed that while taxonomic composition may change over time, the trait composition is in general more conserved. This is particularly true in the south where the species composition in each consecutive year became more different compared to the starting year, whereas the turnover in trait composition was less pronounced. This may imply that the increasing taxonomic turnover in the south is primarily driven by the disappearance of species, rather than by species replacement. This is supported by the observation that species richness in this region is declining markedly. Higher turnover is often more evident in local species pools which are characterized by generally low richness, because overall composition is more sensitive to the disappearance of single species compared to speciose communities (Legendre 2014). Thus, the lower overall number of species, combined with declining richness trend can explain the different compositional changes in the south compared to the more species rich northern region. Interestingly, the patterns are even more pronounced when accounting for abundances, indicating that not only changes in distribution and occurrences, but also in terms of number of individuals is affecting community composition and turnover. The increased dissimilarity in taxonomic composition, but unvarying dissimilarity in trait composition in the south can largely be explained by the low trait uniqueness of the species that contribute most to the cumulative change in composition from the first to the last year of the time series. These include some of the most frequently observed families in the southwestern Atlantic, including Gobiidae, Haemulidae, Labridae, Serranidae, Lutjanidae, and Pomacentridae (Moura & Sazima 2000, Floeter & Gasparini 2000, Bender et al. 2013). In terms of their traits, these species can broadly be described as common reef species (referred here as "generalists") as they share combinations of traits with some or most of the regional species pool (i.e., mostly mobile invertebrate feeders, diurnal, territorial, benthopelagic associated, small group formers and pelagic spawners). Although these species share common traits, they are generally highly abundant (Pinheiro et al. 2018) and provide several common functions in the reefs (Siqueira et al. 2020), including secondary production and nutrient excretion (Brandl et al. 2019). Hence, as their abundances fluctuates and declines over time, it may lead to variations in terms of biomass accumulation and the availability of dissolved nutrients through excretion (Brandl et al. 2019).

Despite the general expectation of increased homogenization caused by warming, our results show no directional change towards increased similarity in composition between the northern and southern region over time. This contrasts previous results found for different latitudes in other marine provinces (Magurran et al. 2015). Instead, the areas tend to become more different, especially when considering species composition weighted by abundances. Since the overall richness and composition in the north display no, or only a marginal directional change throughout the period, the increased dissimilarity between areas is primarily caused by changes occurring in the south. Notably, it indicates that species previously shared between both areas (i.e., contributing to compositional similarity) are becoming less abundant, and may even disappear locally in the south. However, as mentioned in the previous section these declining species primarily constitute common and "generalist" species sharing rather

similar traits with the rest of the community (i.e., low distinctiveness). This in turn explains why the trait turnover between areas is rather consistent and unchanged throughout the time period.

Global warming has emerged as a main driver of species range shifts and community reorganization worldwide (Pinsky et al. 2013, Pradervand et al. 2014, Magurran et al. 2015). Increasing temperatures has also been shown to impact the trait composition of marine fish communities, at both larger- and regional scales (Frainer et al. 2017, Beukhof et al. 2019b, Pecuchet et al. 2020, McLean et al. 2021), including the Southwestern Atlantic transition zone (Silva et al. 2023). Consequently, warming may potentially explain some of the observed changes in diversity and composition also in our study. Notably, the correlated inter-annual variability in species richness in both regions (Fig. S4) suggest the presence of a similar underlying driver acting across regions. However, if responding similarly to warming, both regions would also show corresponding trends in diversity; yet only the southern region show marked trends in both α and β -diversity. Hence, it is likely that the reef fish communities are responding differently, or to other aspects of temperature variations, beyond simply the increase in mean SST. For instance, there is evidences suggesting that the southwestern Atlantic oceanic circulation is not only warming, but intensifying in the past decade (Sánchez et al. 2015, Franco et al. 2020), and that the thermal tolerance of fish in this region is being influenced by temperature (Silva et al. 2023). As observed in the study of Perez & Sant'Ana (2022), Brazil's Current dynamics intensification is affecting species composition and biomass of warm- and cold-affinity species. In our study, we found a higher degree of temperature seasonality, especially in the south (Fig. S7). It is plausible that the increasing difference between the minimum and maximum SST in the south may serve to constrain not only cold-adapted species limited by the warmer summers, but also more warm-affinity species (from the north) limited by the consistently cooler winters. Whether such environmental filtering may explain the observed changes in richness and composition is unclear and merit further research to better understand the underlying mechanisms and responses of reef fish communities to climate change.

It is also known that climate change potentially acts in synergy with other stressors, including human disturbance and over-exploitation (Jackson 2008, Figueroa-Pico et al. 2021). More specifically, fishing activity have been shown to modify community structure (Froese & Kesner-Reyes 2002, Young et al. 2014), thereby increasing the sensitivity of fish communities to climate variability (Jackson 2008). Interestingly, the region demonstrating temporal turnover in species composition correspond to the southernmost islands that are located outside an MPA

and therefore exposed to fishing. Since the turnover is primarily evident if accounting for changes in abundances fishing may contribute to some of the observed changes in the overall β -diversity. However, among the species targeted by the local fishery, only one (*Epinephelus marginatus*) is experiencing a decline in abundance (Fig. S6). This indicates that the betadiversity patterns observed in this study could potentially be influenced indirectly by fishing activities, but we acknowledge that the species are likely being impacted by several other factors, including the influence of temperature, ocean circulation, and their specific thermal tolerances. Hence, further research is needed to understand the potential cumulative impacts of fishing and climate change acting on the diversity and composition of reef fish communities in the area and beyond.

Our findings highlight the importance of considering multiple metrics of taxonomic and trait α and β -diversity, while accounting for both presence-absence and abundances, to better understand changes in diversity and its potential impacts on structure and functioning of systems. Although single metrics of α -diversity (typically species richness) can reveal spatial and temporal changes, it cannot alone capture important changes in the underlying composition and evenness of assemblages (Bello et al. 2008, Sommer et al. 2017, Waldock et al. 2019; Richardson et al. 2018). This limits our understanding on the potential implications for ecosystem functioning. Our study comparing multiple aspects of diversity of reef fish communities demonstrates that while pronounced differences exists in terms of species richness and composition, trait turnover is considerably weaker, or even unchanged within and between areas. This highlights a high degree of trait redundancy in these communities and support the idea that the Southwestern Atlantic communities are able to maintain a range of ecological processes due to few functional entities (i.e., unique combinations of functional traits) performing similar functions (Mouillot et al. 2014). A higher trait redundancy may in turn increase the resilience of communities to change (Flensborg et al. 2023). However, rare and specialist species are likely to support vulnerable functions in reef ecosystems due to their unique functional roles (Mouillot et al. 2013, McLean et al. 2019). Hence, the replacement of specialists by generalists species resulting from homogenization could result in ecological functions not perfectly performed as expected by more specialist species (Quimbayo et al. 2018). Therefore, studies exploring links between diversity, composition and ecosystem functions are key to a more holistic view of the effects of community changes on ecosystems (Duffy et al. 2016, Maureaud et al. 2020). In that regard, predictive models, for instance based on joint-species distribution models or trait-based food-web models (Ovaskainen et al. 2017, Jetz et al. 2019, Maureaud et al. 2020, van Denderen et al. 2021) could help to better

characterize past, present and future changes in reef fish community composition and its potential impacts on ecosystem structure and functioning.

In summary, we observed a loss of taxonomic and trait richness in the southern (colder) islands of the Southwestern Atlantic transition zone, while no directional trend was observed in the Northern (warmer) region. Furthermore, we found no compositional changes in terms of traits, but demonstrate pronounced turnover in taxonomic composition in the south, at least if accounting for species abundances. Taken together, our study shows no evidence of a directional change towards increased homogenization across the transition zone, despite the general warming trend. On the contrary, our study shows increased differences in taxonomic composition, but high trait redundancy over time throughout the area. We therefore highlight the importance to consider the maintenance of the trait structure of communities in addition to species composition in order to anticipate how communities might respond to disturbances (McLean et al. 2019). Finally, future studies in transition zones could consider the specific responses of communities exposed to climate change and other drivers of biodiversity loss, such as habitat diversity, to compare with the findings obtained here.

Acknowledgements

We would like to thank CAPES and the Mission Atlantic Project funded by the European Union's Horizon 2020 Research and Innovation Program (grant agreement No. 862428) for FS scholarships. JPQ received a post-doctoral fellowship from FAPESP (2018/21380-0 and 2021/09279-4).

Bibliography

- Aued AW, Smith F, Quimbayo JP, Cândido D V., Longo GO, Ferreira CEL, Witman JD, Floeter SR, Segal B (2018) Large-scale patterns of benthic marine communities in the brazilian province. PLoS One 13:e0198452.
- Baselga A, Orme CDL (2012) Betapart: An R package for the study of beta diversity. Methods Ecol Evol 3:808–812.
- Beger M, Sommer B, Harrison PL, Smith SDA, Pandolfi JM (2014) Conserving potential coral reef refuges at high latitudes. Divers Distrib 20:245–257.
- Bello F, Lepš J, Lavorel S, Moretti M (2008) Importance of species abundance for assessment of trait composition: an example based on pollinator communities. Community Ecol

8:163–170.

- Bellwood DR, Wainwright PC, Fulton CJ, Hoey A (2002) Assembly rules and functional groups at global biogeographical scales. 557–562.
- Bender MG, Pie MR, Rezende EL, Mouillot D, Floeter SR (2013) Biogeographic, historical and environmental influences on the taxonomic and functional structure of Atlantic reef fish assemblages. Glob Ecol Biogeogr 20:58–67.
- Beukhof E, Dencker TS, Pecuchet L, Lindegren M (2019a) Spatio-temporal variation in marine fish traits reveals community-wide responses to environmental change. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 610:205–222.
- Beukhof E, Frelat R, Pecuchet L, Maureaud A, Dencker TS, Sólmundsson J, Punzón A, Primicerio R, Hidalgo M, Möllmann C, Lindegren M (2019b) Marine fish traits follow fast-slow continuum across oceans. Sci Rep 9:17878.
- Blonder AB, Morrow B, Harris DJ, Butruille G, Laini A, Chen D, Blonder MB (2022) Package ' hypervolume '.
- Bongaarts J (2019) IPBES, 2019. Summary for policymakers of the global assessment report on biodiversity and ecosystem services of the Intergovernmental Science-Policy Platform on Biodiversity and Ecosystem Services.
- Brandl SJ, Rasher DB, Côté IM, Casey JM, Darling ES, Lefcheck JS, Duffy JE (2019) Coral reef ecosystem functioning: Eight core processes and the role of biodiversity. Front Ecol Environ 17:445–454.
- Brustolin MC, Nagelkerken I, Ferreira CM, Goldenberg SU, Ullah H, Fonseca G (2019) Future ocean climate homogenizes communities across habitats through diversity loss and rise of generalist species. Glob Chang Biol:gcb.14745.
- Cardoso P, Rigal F, Carvalho JC (2015) BAT Biodiversity Assessment Tools, an R package for the measurement and estimation of alpha and beta taxon, phylogenetic and functional diversity. Methods Ecol Evol 6:232–236.
- Cavender-Bares J, Kozak KH, Fine PVA, Kembel SW (2009) The merging of community ecology and phylogenetic biology. Ecol Lett 12:693–715.
- Chao A, Jost L (2012) Coverage-based rarefaction and extrapolation: Standardizing samples by completeness rather than size. Ecology 93:2533–2547.
- Clavel J, Julliard R, Devictor V (2011) Worldwide decline of specialist species: Toward a global functional homogenization? Front Ecol Environ 9:222–228.
- Davey CM, Chamberlain DE, Newson SE, Noble DG, Johnston A (2012) Rise of the generalists: Evidence for climate driven homogenization in avian communities. Glob Ecol Biogeogr 21:568–578.
- Dencker TS, Pecuchet L, Beukhof E, Richardson K, Payne MR, Lindegren M (2017) Temporal and spatial differences between taxonomic and trait biodiversity in a large marine ecosystem: Causes and consequences. PLoS One 12:1–19.

- van Denderen PD, Petrik CM, Stock CA, Andersen KH (2021) Emergent global biogeography of marine fish food webs. Glob Ecol Biogeogr 30:1822–1834.
- Duffy JE, Lefcheck JS, Stuart-Smith RD, Navarrete SA, Edgar GJ (2016) Biodiversity enhances reef fish biomass and resistance to climate change. Proc Natl Acad Sci 113:6230–6235.
- Ferro I, Morrone JJ (2014) Biogeographical transition zones: A search for conceptual synthesis. Biol J Linn Soc 113:1–12.
- Figueroa-Pico J, Tortosa FS, Carpio AJ (2021) Natural and anthropogenic-induced stressors affecting the composition of fish communities on the rocky reefs of Ecuador. Mar Pollut Bull 164:112018.
- Flensborg LC, Maureaud AA, Bravo DN, Lindegren M (2023) An indicator-based approach for assessing marine ecosystem resilience. 1–13.
- Floeter SR, Gasparini JL (2000) The southwestern Atlantic reef fish fauna: composition and zoogeographic patterns. J Fish Biol 56:1099–1114.
- Frainer A, Primicerio R, Kortsch S, Aune M, Dolgov A V., Fossheim M, Aschan MM (2017) Climate-driven changes in functional biogeography of Arctic marine fish communities. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 114:12202–12207.
- Franco BC, Defeo O, Piola AR, Barreiro M, Yang H, Ortega L, Gianelli I, Castello JP, Vera C, Buratti C, Pájaro M, Pezzi LP, Möller OO (2020) Climate change impacts on the atmospheric circulation, ocean, and fisheries in the southwest South Atlantic Ocean: a review. Clim Change 162:2359–2377.
- Froese R, Kesner-Reyes K (2002) Impact of fishing on the abundance of marine species. J Mar Sci 12:1–12.
- Froese R, Pauly D (2021) FishBase. World wide web electronic publication. Available: www.fishbase.org. Accessed 2021 August 13.
- Garcia J, Pelletier D, Carpentier L, Roman W, Bockel T (2018) Scale-dependency of the environmental influence on fish β-diversity: Implications for ecoregionalization and conservation. J Biogeogr 45:1818–1832.
- Gower JC (1971) A General Coefficient of Similarity and Some of Its Properties. Biometrics 27:857–871.
- Graham NAJ, Chabanet P, Jennings S, Letourneur Y, MacNeil MA, Öhman MC, Polunin NVC, Wilson SK (2011) Extinction vulnerability of coral reef fishes. Ecol Lett 14:341–348.
- Hidasi-Neto J, Joner DC, Resende F, Monteiro L de M, Faleiro FV, Loyola RD, Cianciaruso MV (2019) Climate change will drive mammal species loss and biotic homogenization in the Cerrado Biodiversity Hotspot. Perspect Ecol Conserv 17:57–63.
- Iknayan KJ, Beissinger SR (2020) In transition: Avian biogeographic responses to a century of climate change across desert biomes. Glob Chang Biol 26:3268–3284.

- Jackson JBC (2008) Ecological extinction and evolution in the brave new ocean. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 105:11458–65.
- Jetz W, McGeoch MA, Guralnick R, Ferrier S, Beck J, Costello MJ, Fernandez M, Geller GN, Keil P, Merow C, Meyer C, Muller-Karger FE, Pereira HM, Regan EC, Schmeller DS, Turak E (2019) Essential biodiversity variables for mapping and monitoring species populations. Nat Ecol Evol 3:539–551.
- Laliberté E, Legendre P (2010) A distance-based framework for measuring functional diversity from multiple traits. Ecology 91:299–305.
- Laliberté E, Legendre P, Shipley B (2015) FD: measuring functional diversity from multiple traits, and other tools for functional ecology. R package version 1.0-12. 1–28.
- Legendre P (2014) Interpreting the replacement and richness difference components of beta diversity. Glob Ecol Biogeogr 23:1324–1334.
- Lenoir J, Bertrand R, Comte L, Bourgeaud L, Hattab T, Murienne J, Grenouillet G (2020) Species better track climate warming in the oceans than on land. Nat Ecol Evol 4:1044– 1059.
- Litchman E, Klausmeier CA (2008) Trait-based community ecology of phytoplankton. Annu Rev Ecol Evol Syst 39:615–639.
- Litchman E, Ohman MD, Kiørboe T (2013) Trait-based approaches to zooplankton communities. J Plankton Res 35:473–484.
- Loreau M (2000) Are communities saturated? On the relationship between alpha, beta and gamma diversity. Ecol Lett 3:73–76.
- Luiz OJ, Allen AP, Robertson DR, Floeter SR, Kulbicki M, Vigliola L, Becheler R, Madin JS (2013) Adult and larval traits as determinants of geographic range size among tropical reef fishes. Proc Natl Acad Sci 110:16498–16502.
- Magurran AE, Dornelas M, Moyes F, Gotelli NJ, McGill B (2015) Rapid biotic homogenization of marine fish assemblages. Nat Commun 6.
- Mammola S, Cardoso P (2020) Functional diversity metrics using kernel density n-dimensional hypervolumes. Methods Ecol Evol 11:986–995.
- Maureaud A, Andersen KH, Zhang L, Lindegren M (2020) Trait-based food web model reveals the underlying mechanisms of biodiversity–ecosystem functioning relationships. J Anim Ecol 89:1497–1510.
- Maxwell MF, Leprieur F, Quimbayo JP, Floeter SR, Bender MG (2022) Global patterns and drivers of beta diversity facets of reef fish faunas. J Biogeogr 49:954–967.
- McLean M, Mouillot D, Lindegren M, Villéger S, Engelhard G, Murgier J, Auber A (2019) Fish communities diverge in species but converge in traits over three decades of warming. Glob Chang Biol 25:3972–3984.

McLean M, Mouillot D, Maureaud AA, Hattab T, MacNeil MA, Goberville E, Lindegren M,

Engelhard G, Pinsky M, Auber A (2021) Disentangling tropicalization and deborealization in marine ecosystems under climate change. Curr Biol 31:4817-4823.e5.

- Morais RA, Ferreira CEL, Floeter SR (2017) Spatial patterns of fish standing biomass across Brazilian reefs, Southwestern Atlantic. J Fish Biol 91:1642–1667.
- Mouillot D, Bellwood DR, Baraloto C, Chave J, Galzin R, Harmelin-Vivien M, Kulbicki M, Lavergne S, Lavorel S, Mouquet N, Paine CET, Renaud J, Thuiller W (2013) Rare species support vulnerable functions in high-diversity ecosystems. PLoS Biol 11:e1001569.
- Mouillot D, Villéger S, Parravicini V, Kulbicki M, Arias-González JE, Bender M, Chabanet P, Floeter SR, Friedlander A, Vigliola L, Bellwood DR (2014) Functional over-redundancy and high functional vulnerability in global fish faunas on tropical reefs. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 111:13757–13762.
- Moura RL, Sazima I (2000) Species richness and endemism levels of the Southwestern Atlantic reef fish fauna. Proc 9th Int Coral Reef Symp Bali, Indones 1:1–6.
- Murgier J, McLean M, Maire A, Mouillot D, Loiseau N, Munoz F, Violle C, Auber A (2021) Rebound in functional distinctiveness following warming and reduced fishing in the North Sea. Proc R Soc B Biol Sci 288.
- Oksanen J, Blanchet FG, Kindt R, Legendre P, Minchin PR, O'Hara RB, Simpson GL, Solymos P, Stevens HH, Wagner H (2016) Vegan: Community Ecology Package. R package version 2.3-4. https://CRAN.R-project.org/package=vegan.
- Ovaskainen O, Tikhonov G, Norberg A, Guillaume Blanchet F, Duan L, Dunson D, Roslin T, Abrego N (2017) How to make more out of community data? A conceptual framework and its implementation as models and software. Ecol Lett 20:561–576.
- Pecuchet L, Lindegren M, Hidalgo M, Delgado M, Esteban A, Fock HO, Gil de Sola L, Punzón A, Sólmundsson J, Payne MR (2017) From traits to life-history strategies: Deconstructing fish community composition across European seas. Glob Ecol Biogeogr 26:812–822.
- Pecuchet L, Lindegren M, Kortsch S, Całkiewicz J, Jurgensone I, Margonski P, Otto SA, Putnis I, Strāķe S, Nordström MC (2020) Spatio-temporal dynamics of multi-trophic communities reveal ecosystem-wide functional reorganization. Ecography (Cop) 43:197– 208.
- Perez JAA, Sant'Ana R (2022) Tropicalization of demersal megafauna in the western South Atlantic since 2013. Commun Earth Environ 3:1–13.
- Perry AL (2005) Climate Change and Distribution Shifts in Marine Fishes. Science (80-) 308:1912–1915.
- Pinheiro HT, Rocha LA, Macieira RM, Carvalho-Filho A, Anderson AB, Bender MG, Di Dario F, Ferreira CEL, Francini-Filho RB, Gasparini JL, Joyeux J-C, Luiz OJ, Mincarone M, Moura RL, Nunes J de ACC, Quimbayo JP, Rosa RS, Sampaio CLSS, Sazima I, Simon T, Vila-Nova DA, Floeter SR (2018) Southwestern Atlantic reef fishes: zoogeographic patterns and ecological drivers reveal a secondary biodiversity center in the Atlantic Ocean. Divers Distrib 24:951–965.

- Pinsky ML, Selden RL, Kitchel ZJ (2020) Climate-Driven Shifts in Marine Species Ranges: Scaling from Organisms to Communities. Ann Rev Mar Sci 12:153–179.
- Pinsky ML, Worm B, Fogarty MJ, Sarmiento JL, Levin SA (2013) Marine taxa track local climate velocities. Science (80-) 341:1239–42.
- Poloczanska ES, Burrows MT, Brown CJ, García Molinos J, Halpern BS, Hoegh-Guldberg O, Kappel C V., Moore PJ, Richardson AJ, Schoeman DS, Sydeman WJ (2016) Responses of Marine Organisms to Climate Change across Oceans. Front Mar Sci 3:1–21.
- Pool TK, Olden JD (2012) Taxonomic and functional homogenization of an endemic desert fish fauna. Divers Distrib 18:366–376.
- Pradervand J-N, Pellissier L, Randin CF, Guisan A (2014) Functional homogenization of bumblebee communities in alpine landscapes under projected climate change. Clim Chang Responses 1.
- Quimbayo JP, Cantor M, Dias MS, Grutter AS, Gingins S, Becker JHA, Floeter SR (2018) The global structure of marine cleaning mutualism. Glob Ecol Biogeogr 27:1230–1250.
- Quimbayo JP, Nunes LT, Silva FC, Anderson AB, Barneche DR, Canterle AM, Cord I, Dalben A, Ferrari DS, Fontoura L, Fiuza TMJ, Liedke AMR, Longo GO, Morais RA, Siqueira AC, Floeter SR (2023) <scp>TimeFISH</scp>: Long-term assessment of reef fish assemblages in a transition zone in the <scp>Southwestern Atlantic</scp>. Ecology.
- Richardson LE, Graham NAJ, Pratchett MS, Eurich JG, Hoey AS (2018) Mass coral bleaching causes biotic homogenization of reef fish assemblages. Glob Chang Biol 24:3117–3129.
- Robertson DR, Allen GR (2016) Shore fishes of the Tropical Eastern Pacific: online information system. Version 2.0. http://biogeodb.stri.si.edu/step/index.php (accessed 13 March 2020)
- Robertson DR, Van-Tassell J (2019) Shorefishes of the Greater Caribbean: online information system. Version 2.0. https://biogeodb.stri.si.edu/caribbean/en/pages (accessed 13 March 2020)
- Sánchez E, Solman S, Remedio ARC, Berbery H, Samuelsson P, Da Rocha RP, Mourão C, Li L, Marengo J, de Castro M, Jacob D (2015) Regional climate modelling in CLARIS-LPB: a concerted approach towards twentyfirst century projections of regional temperature and precipitation over South America. Clim Dyn 45:2193–2212.
- Silva FC, Floeter SR, Lindengren M, Quimbayo JP (2023) Warming induced changes in reef fish community traits in the Southwestern Atlantic transition zone. Mar Ecol Prog Ser.
- Siqueira AC, Morais RA, Bellwood DR, Cowman PF (2020) Trophic innovations fuel reef fish diversification. Nat Commun:1–11.
- Smith SM, Malcolm HA, Marzinelli EM, Schultz AL, Steinberg PD, Vergés A (2021) Tropicalization and kelp loss shift trophic composition and lead to more winners than losers in fish communities. Glob Chang Biol 27:2537–2548.

Soininen J, Jamoneau A, Rosebery J, Passy SI (2016) Global patterns and drivers of species

and trait composition in diatoms. Glob Ecol Biogeogr 25:940-950.

- Sommer B, Beger M, Harrison PL, Babcock RC, Pandolfi JM (2017) Differential response to abiotic stress controls species distributions at biogeographic transition zones. Ecography (Cop):1–12.
- Stewart L, Simonsen CE, Svenning JC, Schmidt NM, Pellissier L (2018) Forecasted homogenization of high Arctic vegetation communities under climate change. J Biogeogr 45:2576–2587.
- Swenson NG, Anglada-Cordero P, Barone JA (2011) Deterministic tropical tree community turnover: evidence from patterns of functional beta diversity along an elevational gradient. Proc R Soc B 278:877–884.
- Vergés A, Doropoulos C, Malcolm HA, Skye M, Garcia-Pizá M, Marzinelli EM, Campbell AH, Ballesteros E, Hoey AS, Vila-Concejo A, Bozec Y-M, Steinberg PD (2016) Longterm empirical evidence of ocean warming leading to tropicalization of fish communities, increased herbivory, and loss of kelp. Proc Natl Acad Sci 113:13791–13796.
- Vergés A, Mccosker E, Pinto MM, Coleman A, Wernberg T, Ainsworth T, Steinberg PD (2019) Tropicalisation of temperate reefs : Implications for ecosystem functions and management actions. Funct Ecol:1000–1013.
- Violle C, Thuiller W, Mouquet N, Munoz F, Kraft NJB, Cadotte MW, Livingstone SW, Mouillot D (2017) Functional Rarity: The Ecology of Outliers. Trends Ecol Evol 32:356– 367.
- Waldock C, Stuart-Smith RD, Edgar GJ, Bird TJ, Bates AE (2019) The shape of abundance distributions across temperature gradients in reef fishes. Ecol Lett 22:685–696.
- Young MAL, Foale S, Bellwood DR (2014) Impacts of recreational fishing in Australia: historical declines, self-regulation and evidence of an early warning system. Environ Conserv:1–7.
- Zwiener VP, Lira-Noriega A, Grady CJ, Padial AA, Vitule JRS (2018) Climate change as a driver of biotic homogenization of woody plants in the Atlantic Forest. Glob Ecol Biogeogr 27:298–309.

Supplementary material



Figure S5. Community data available for each year and island sampled. The color gradient represents the sampling effort in square meters. The gaps in the figure represent the absence of sampling.



Figure S6. Depth distribution of Underwater Visual Census (UVCs) observed over time. Red color represents all UVCs performed in the North region and blue color represents all UVCs performed in the South region. Boxplots shown medians (black line), upper and lower quartiles, and 95% confidence intervals.



Figure S7. Sampling effort heterogeneity between regions and years (i.e., number of Underwater Visual Census – UVC in each sampling unit) as shown by species accumulation curves, where species richness is a function of the number of UVCs within sample units.

Table S2. Table derived from Species Accumulation Curves (SAC) showing: Sample unit = region and year where samples were made (warmer – north, colder - south); n.census = number of Underwater Visual Census (UVC) done per sample unit; n.census.min = minimal number of UVC done per sample unit; keep = if the sample unit should be kept in the analysis considering species richness sampled; sr = species richness; chao = extrapolated species richness using Chao equation; limit0.8/ limit0.75/ limit0.65 = percentage richness of 80%, 75%, and 65% respectively reached if using n.census.min in the analysis; aympt = mean value of the coefficients from the species accumulation model.

Sample unit	n.census	n.census.min	keep	sr	chao	limit0.8	limit0.75	limit0.65	asympt
colder_2008	84	24	YES	60	74	53	40	25	68.03719194
colder_2009	26	15	YES	36	52	26	20	13	44.45773385
colder_2010	63	15	YES	40	43	28	21	13	43.32159398
colder_2011	43	19	YES	55	102	28	21	13	61.31346198
colder_2012	40	20	YES	48	62	39	29	18	58.0096504
colder_2013	12	11	YES	30	36	NA	11	7	38.28968758
colder_2014	58	19	YES	48	73	39	29	18	52.60022614
colder_2015	18	10	YES	29	38	12	9	6	33.31592054
colder_2016	45	21	YES	49	53	45	34	21	59.95544172
colder_2017	3	6	NO	20	21	NA	NA	2	27.32901545
colder_2018	19	16	YES	38	44	NA	19	12	49.64139334
colder_2019	23	11	YES	32	80	15	12	7	35.99363183
colder_2021	16	11	YES	28	47	NA	13	8	34.34560156
colder_2022	20	12	YES	30	40	19	14	9	35.67445824
warmer_2008	151	33	YES	84	97	77	57	35	91.51169001
warmer_2009	85	24	YES	68	75	39	29	18	73.56695892
warmer_2010	39	17	YES	51	86	24	18	12	56.03168348
warmer_2011	99	28	YES	76	83	51	38	24	84.87196847
warmer_2012	92	29	YES	78	111	55	42	26	85.20613279
warmer_2013	62	22	YES	63	67	34	26	16	69.59557396
warmer_2014	202	29	YES	74	94	86	65	40	75.9307288
warmer_2015	153	27	YES	71	83	58	44	27	74.20678313
warmer_2016	158	35	YES	87	111	89	67	42	94.00781686
warmer_2017	24	18	YES	44	57	NA	23	14	56.01153771
warmer_2018	73	31	YES	72	116	66	50	31	85.25758943
warmer_2019	61	27	YES	66	143	59	44	28	77.03199797
warmer_2020	54	25	YES	64	129	47	35	22	73.28418385
warmer_2021	36	19	YES	55	72	28	21	13	62.68354531
warmer_2022	78	26	YES	60	82	69	52	32	70.06578451



Figure S8. Correlation between north and south species richness per year using the time series with temporal trends (a); and without temporal trends (b). For the latter case were used residuals from the linear regressions between species richness and year. The green line shows the general trend derived from linear regressions and the r values in the bottom right represents the Pearson correlation.

Table S3. Linear regression analysis results for the temporal trends of the β - diversity metrics (taxonomic and trait/functional) weighted and non-weighted by abundances for North and South regions of the southwestern Atlantic. The abbreviation Est. represents the estimated coefficients of regression. Standard error (SE) was estimated for each parametric coefficient. The p-value represents the significance of the results and significant

	values	(p < 0.05) are hig	hlighted in bold.		
Model	Est.	SE	t val.	р	r ²
North					
Presence/absence					
Taxonomic temp.					
distance	0.01	< 0.01	2.72	0.02	0.38
Trait temp. distance	< 0.01	< 0.01	-0.88	0.39	0.06
Abundance					
Taxonomic temp.					
distance	< 0.01	< 0.01	0.36	0.73	0.01
Trait temp. distance	0.01	< 0.01	3.75	<0.01	0.54
South					
Presence/absence					
Taxonomic temp.					
distance	0.01	< 0.01	2.13	0.06	0.31
Trait temp. distance	0.01	< 0.01	1.92	0.08	0.62
Abundance					
Taxonomic temp.					
distance	0.03	0.01	4.40	<0.01	0.65
Trait temp. distance	< 0.01	< 0.01	2.31	0.04	0.34



Figure S9. Time series of density (individuals/m²) of the species contributing to at least 70% of the variation in abundance in the Northern region. Note that for some years there is no data available. The gray dots represent the range of 99 density values calculated from the computed random communities. The black dots represent the mean density value for each year per specie. The green line shows the general temporal trend derived from linear regressions with year as a predictor.



Figure S10. Time series of density (individuals/m²) of the species contributing to at least 70% of the variation in abundance in the Southern region. Note that for some years there is no data available. The gray dots represent the range of 99 density values calculated from the computed random communities. The black dots represent the mean density value for each year per specie. The green line shows the general temporal trend derived from linear regressions with year as a predictor.



Figure S11. Scatter plot of the difference between maximum and minimum sea surface temperature (SST) for North and South regions over time. The gray line and shadow area represent the trend from linear regressions. North and South regions over time. The gray line and shadow area represent the trend from linear regressions.

CAPÍTULO III

Warming induced changes in reef fish community traits in the Southwestern Atlantic transition zone

(Publicado em Marine Ecology Progress Series) Formatado de acordo com os moldes da revista

Silva, F. C., Floeter, S. R., Lindegren, M., & Quimbayo, J. P. (2023). Warming-induced changes in reef fish community traits in the Southwestern Atlantic transition zone. *Marine Ecology Progress Series*, 710, 107-123.

Warming induced changes in reef fish community traits in the Southwestern Atlantic transition zone

Fernanda Silva^{1*}, Sergio R. Floeter¹, Martin Lindegren², Juan P. Quimbayo^{3,4}

¹Marine Macroecology and Biogeography Lab, Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina, Florianópolis, Brazil, 2754

²Centre for Ocean Life, National Inst. of Aquatic Resources (DTU-Aqua), Technical Univ. of Denmark, Kgs Lyngby, Denmark, 2800

³Center for Marine Biology, University of São Paulo, São Sebastião, Brazil, 11600-000

⁴Dept of Evolution, Ecology, and Organismal Biology, The Ohio State Univ., Columbus, OH, USA, 43210

Corresponding author: F. C. Silva Email: <u>silva.fernandacarol@gmail.com</u>

Keywords: *Reef-fish, fish abundance, Community Weighted Mean, community thermal index, climate change, rocky reef, trait reorganization*

Abstract

Marine communities are subject to alterations in environmental conditions, due to both natural variability and climate change. For instance, the rapid increase in sea surface temperature (SST) can modify spatial distribution patterns and abundances of reef fishes and therefore alter the overall diversity, structure, and functioning of these communities. Trait-based approaches may accurately detect community responses to such environmental changes because species traits would reflect resource and habitat requirements. Here we investigated temporal variability in reef fish trait composition and thermal affinity and assessed whether shifts are linked to recent ocean warming. We combined species traits related to feeding, growth, and survival with abundance data on reef fish from underwater visual census in seven islands of the Southwestern Atlantic subtropical transition zone. All islands exhibited gradual trait reorganization from fish assemblages dominated by large-size species at the beginning of the time period to small, cryptobenthic species towards the end. The temporal changes in Community Weighted Mean traits and community thermal index were related to SST, indicating a numerical response of species to climatic variations. Tropical species are slowly becoming more abundant over time and temperate species are becoming less abundant, reflecting an initial change in fish composition in this transition zone. These results have ecological implications leading communities to a faster turnover, lower food-chain complexity, as well as higher vulnerability to change. We highlight the importance of integrating traits and abundance time series data for a holistic understanding of reef dynamics and community responses to environmental variation, including global warming.

Introduction

Natural climate changes regularly occur in space and over time (Pinsky et al. 2020). However, due to increasing anthropogenic pressures involving carbon emissions and excessive resource use, human-induced changes have become more severe and frequent, threatening the health and integrity of our ecosystems (Rockström et al. 2009, IPCC 2018, Holbrook et al. 2020). Evidence in marine environments includes a rapid increase in sea surface temperatures (SST), causing mass coral bleaching events (Sully et al. 2019) and reorganization of community structure (Stuart-Smith et al. 2017). Other negative impacts on marine organisms include increased metabolic stress, variation in growth and reproductive rates, as well as a decrease in calcification capacity (Harley et al. 2006, Brierley & Kingsford 2009, Barneche et al. 2018).

Reef fishes are key constituents of rocky and coral reefs given their contribution in several ecosystem functions (e.g., nutrient cycling and biomass production) and are an important source of food and livelihood for human societies worldwide (Moberg & Folke 1999, Villéger et al. 2017, Hicks et al. 2019). Ecology and conservation studies have focused primarily on describing patterns and changes in reef fish species richness, abundance, and biomass (Connolly et al. 2005, Floeter et al. 2007, Villéger et al. 2010). However, the use of trait-based approaches as proxies for functional structure to answer long-term and pressing ecological questions, such as how biodiversity varies along environmental gradients, or what the consequences of species loss are for ecological processes, has increased exponentially only in the last two decades (Mouillot et al. 2014).

Species traits can provide an essential tool to uncover and generalize biodiversity organization, allowing predictions of species and community effects on ecosystem functions and services (Mouillot et al. 2014). Moreover, trait-based ecology allows understanding of how aspects of history, ecology, and environment influence marine organisms at different spatiotemporal scales (Yeager et al. 2017). For instance, warmer seasons influence the functional composition of fish by selecting species with traits adapted for these conditions (Mouillot et al. 2013). Traits such as low generation time, rapid sexual maturity, and wide dispersal ability are correlated with warmer temperatures and tend to be more dominant under these circumstances (Pecuchet et al. 2017, McLean et al. 2018, Beukhof et al. 2019b). In this sense, temporal trait-based approaches may accurately detect how assemblages respond to environmental changes, considering that variations in species abundance promote trait turnover over time (Beukhof et al. 2019a, Pecuchet et al. 2020).

Over time, trait-based reorganizations in communities have implications for the functioning of ecosystems (Pecuchet et al. 2020). For instance, studies in the Indo-Pacific showed that warmer temperatures increase macroalgae consumption by abundant herbivorous fish affecting local productivity and nursery habitats (Bates et al. 2014, Hyndes et al. 2016, Vergés et al. 2016). However, despite the relevance of understanding how fish communities' traits vary over time, few studies have shown temporal variations (Anderson et al. 2020). Additionally, there are few studies exploring climate change projections and their effects on reef fish of the Atlantic Ocean (Inagaki et al. 2020). Therefore, considering the progressive increase in frequency and intensity of marine heatwaves in the Southwestern Atlantic in the last decade (Brauko et al. 2020), there is a need for characterizing community composition not only

in terms of species richness and abundances, but also trait composition in response to these events.

Here, we use long-term survey data of reef fish assemblages sampled in seven islands along an environmental transition zone in the Southwestern Atlantic to evaluate potential changes and variability in species traits composition over time using Community Weighted Means (CWM), and multivariate statistics. This area has been particularly impacted by global warming during the past decades and the intensification of the subtropical anticyclonic gyre, whereby the Brazil Current brings warm waters southwards (Franco et al. 2020). We also investigate potential changes in the thermal affinity dynamic using the community thermal index (CTI) and model the patterns and changes to assess whether they can be explained by recent warming. Since studies in the North Atlantic have shown that climatic oscillations drive modifications in functional structure (McLean et al. 2018, 2019a), we assess whether variations in species abundance over the years can influence the trait composition in our study area. Thus, based on previous regional and global assessments of fish community responses to warming (Antão et al. 2020, McLean et al. 2021, Galvan et al. 2022), we hypothesized that tropical species are expanding their distribution range due to an increase in SST, whereas ranges of temperate species are contracting. This response is expected to occur in the present study area due to its location inside a transition zone, revealing a different pattern compared to other regions where temperate communities demonstrate wide distributional shifts (Fossheim et al. 2015). We also expect that warm-affinity traits would increase in their relative dominance in response to higher temperatures, while cold-affinity traits should decrease in dominance in the assemblages. In summary, our work aimed to investigate the temporal effects of warming on fish communities using CWM and CTI values as proxies for species range shifts in order to detect possible expansions and/or contractions in their distributions.

Materials & methods

Study area

The temporal variation in trait composition of reef fish assemblages was assessed at seven islands located in the subtropical-warm temperate transition zone of the Southwestern Atlantic (Fig. 1). By applying Ward Clustering to species composition and abundance (see Fig. S1 for more detail), the islands can be divided into a Northern (Galé, Arvoredo and Deserta), and Southern regions (Aranhas, Xavier, Campeche and Moleques do Sul). Three of these islands are located inside of the Marine Protected Area (MPA) Arvoredo Marine Biological Reserve (i.e., Arvoredo: $27^{\circ}29$ ' S and $48^{\circ}36'$ W, Deserta: $27^{\circ}27'$ S and $48^{\circ}33'$ W, Galé: $27^{\circ}18'$ S and $48^{\circ}41'$ W), and four are located outside the MPA: Aranhas Islands ($27^{\circ}48'$ S and $48^{\circ}36'$ W), Moleques do Sul ($27^{\circ}51'$ S and $48^{\circ}26'$ W), Campeche ($27^{\circ}42'$ S and $48^{\circ}27'$ W) and Xavier Island ($27^{\circ}36'$ S and $48^{\circ}23'$ W). Furthermore, the northern islands showed generally higher temperatures, varying from $17.3 - 28.9^{\circ}$ C (mean summer SST), whereas the southernmost islands experienced cooler conditions, varying from $15.6 - 26.8 \,^{\circ}$ C (mean summer SST) (Faria-Junior & Lindner 2019). The rocky reefs in all islands were mainly covered by algal turfs, erect macroalgae and zoanthids without clear separation of benthic habitats along depth range gradient (Aued et al. 2018). Due to their position between subtropical and temperature dynamics, which plays an important role in communities due to its change in short temporal scales (Beger et al. 2014). This temperature variation supports the overlap of tropical and subtropical reef fish fauna observed in the area (Ebeling & Hixon 1991, Anderson et al. 2015).



Figure 12. Map of sampled islands. Numbers indicate Galé Island (1), Deserta Island (2), Arvoredo Island (3), Aranhas Island (4), Xavier Island (5), Campeche Island (6), and Moleques do Sul Island (7). The color range represent the frequency of temperature below 16 °C during the austral winter in Santa Catarina Coast.

Fish sampling

Reef fish assemblages were sampled during the summer seasons through 1,306 underwater visual censuses (UVCs) made while scuba diving carried out between 2008 and 2020. In each UVC, the diver starts the process at the first encounter using a tape measure and visually identifies, counts, and size-estimates (total length to the nearest centimeter) all actinopterygian fish species along belt transects ($2 \times 20 \text{ m}$, 95% of them at a 1.5 - 18 m depth interval). While unwinding the tape, the diver collects data of non-cryptic species (>10 cm) in the water column and while retracting the tape, follows the same procedure for bottom-associated and cryptic species (<10 cm) (Morais et al. 2017).

In order to represent the general ecology of species, all species observed in the UVCs were classified according to 16 traits representing their morphological, physiological or behavioral adaptations and characteristics involved in the key processes of feeding/resource acquisition, reproduction/growth, and survival/predator avoidance aspects (Table 1). The classification and selection of traits builds on previous trait-based descriptions of marine organisms (Litchman & Klausmeier 2008, Litchman et al. 2013), adopted in recent studies on marine fish community structure and changes (e.g., Dencker et al. 2017; Pecuchet et al. 2017; Beukhof et al. 2019a, b). These traits were obtained from (Quimbayo et al. 2021).

Trait	Definition and	Category	Levels	Class	Reference
	categories				
Ativity	Period of the day that species feed and breed	Categoric	Day, night or both	Feeding/resourc e acquisition	(Robertson & Allen 2016, Robertson & Van-Tassell 2019, Froese & Pauly 2021)
Caudal fin	Shape of caudal fin	Categoric	Forked, lanceolated, pointed, rounded, and truncated		(Froese & Pauly 2021)
Depth range	Difference between the maximum and minimum depth reported for the species	Numeric			(Robertson & Allen 2016, Robertson & Van-Tassell 2019, Froese & Pauly 2021)
Diet	Main items consumed by species (categorical)	Categoric	Herbivore-detritivore (feed epilithic algal matrix), macroalgal (feed macroalgae >1cm high or seagrass), sessile invertebrates (feed corals, sponges and ascidians), mobile invertebrates (feed crustaceans, annelids, echinoderms and mollusks), planktonic (feed zooplankton, coelenterates, detrital aggregates, etc.), omnivore (feed animal material and plant and/or detrital material) or piscivore (feed fishes and cephalopods)		(Robertson & Allen 2016, Robertson & Van-Tassell 2019, Froese & Pauly 2021)
Geographic range distribution	Estimation from the number of grid cell (5° x 5°) where a species has been recorded	Numeric	-		(Parravicini et al. 2014)

Table 4. Traits compiled from Quimbayo et al. (2021). All the trait information provided was compiled through a review of published checklists, online repositories, local reports, books, and monographs. For some traits, a

Level water Mouth	Position in water column Anatomic jaw	Categoric	Bottom (staying at the bottom all the time, low (live slightly above the bottom, occasionally rest on the bottom) or high (several meters above the bottom) Superior (lower jaw		(Robertson & Allen 2016, Robertson & Van-Tassell 2019, Froese & Pauly 2021) (Froese &
position	position		protruding upwards), terminal (upper and lower jaws equal in length), subterminal (upper jaw protruding downwards), inferior (mouth in ventral position), tubular (enlargement of mouth cavity) or elongated (long snout due to the increase in the bones premaxillary, maxillary and dental)		Pauly 2021)
Trophic level	Position in the food web based on diet composition and mean trophic level of food items (reported in FishBase)	Numeric	- ´		(Froese & Pauly 2021)
PLD	Pelagic larval	Discrete	-	Reproduction/	(Luiz et al.
Maximum	Maximum total	Numeric		giowii	(Robertson &
body size	length of species observed in the census		-		Allen 2016, Robertson & Van-Tassell 2019, Froese & Pauly 2021)
Spawning	The way that species deposit eggs in water	Categoric	Attach to objects, demersal (deposit directly on the substrate), live (birth without external larval stage), oral (parental care when female or male keep the eggs in their mouth) or pelagic		(Froese & Pauly 2021)
STI	Specie temperature index: average and maximum temperature estimated from temperature reported in each island where species occur	Numeric	-		(Quimbayo et al. 2021)
Aspect ratio caudal fin	An indicative value of species activity calculated from the squared height of caudal fin (h) divided by its surface (s) area (h^2/s) (reported in FishBase)	Numeric	_	Survival/ predator avoidance	(Froese & Pauly 2021)
Body shape	Morphological specialization for swimming	Categoric	Box shaped (globular as in Diodontidae), compressed (flattened laterally),		(Froese & Pauly 2021)

Group size	Gregariousness behavior	Categoric	depressed (flattened dorsoventrally), eel-like (elongated, snake-like shape and locomotion), elongated (long in relation to length) or fusiform (spindle shap, most hydrodynamic form) Solitary, pairing, small groups (3-20 individuals), medium groups (20-50 individuals) or large groups (>50 individuals)	(Froese & Pauly 2021)
Mobility	Area of activity	Categoric	Sedentary, territorial, mobile or very mobile	(Froese & Pauly 2021)

Environmental data

To test relationships and effects of warming on trait composition across years, we included two abiotic variables representing local and global scale drivers. As a local driver, we used sea surface temperature (SST) of each island sampled while El Niño/Southern Oscillation (ENSO) was used as a global driver. SST, which has the potential to impact the dynamic of communities due to direct influence on fish distribution, metabolism and/or growth (Morais & Bellwood 2018), was compiled for winter and summer seasons. Mean SST values per summer and winter season per year were extracted from multi-scale ultra-high resolution sea surface temperature analysis (Chin et al. 2017) which presents daily SST estimated on a global $0.01^{\circ} \times$ 0.01° available NOAA repository grid in the (https://coastwatch.pfeg.noaa.gov/erddap/index.html). We obtained the Monthly Multivariate ENSO index from NOAA's Earth System Research Laboratory (esrl.noaa.gov/psd/enso/mei) and calculated mean values per summer and winter seasons to include in the analysis. ENSO values are a combination of different variables related to sea level pressure, temperature, wind, and radiation over the Tropical Pacific basin calculated for 12 overlapping bi-monthly seasons (Wolter & Timlin 1993, Kobayashi et al. 2015).

Data analysis

Given that sampling effort was not uniform across years and in each island (Fig. S2), sample size was standardized using a rarefaction technique (Magurran & McGill 2011). We first identified the smallest sampled area (120 m²) for each island and year, and then fixed this number for all other years as the minimal sampled area, and randomly sub-sampled individual

transects until the minimal sampled area was reached. This method has been used to compare fish assemblages from oceanic islands (Quimbayo et al. 2019). As multiple combinations of transects could be used to compose the minimal sampled area, samples for any given combination of year and island were bootstrapped 1,000 times to produce distributions of species composition and abundance along the study area (Fig.S3-9). In each permutation, we conducted the analysis to explore community trait variation and at the end of the bootstrap, where the mean values were used as input for the subsequent analysis.

Following bootstrapping we conducted a Multiple Factor Analysis - MFA (Abdi & Valentin 2007) to identify temporal trait dynamics in the seven islands of the transition zone. This multivariate analysis takes into account the structure of data in groups (Abdi & Valentin 2007), which in our study correspond to three classes of traits (feeding/resource acquisition, reproduction/growth, and survival/predator avoidance). The data division balances the contribution of each group of traits in the total variation and allows quantifying the contribution of the most important ones. For each year, temporal trait dynamics were evaluated through Community Weighted Mean (CWM) (Lavorel et al. 2008), as trait values weighted by $\log_e(x)$ + 1) abundance of species to meet the assumption of equal variances in statistical analysis. Since samples were bootstrapped, we used the mean CWM values of all traits within classes obtained from reef fish composition in each island and year as input for the MFA analysis. This serves to illustrate community trait variation through time along the transitional zone but may not reflect the full range of variation in traits within individual islands. The results displaying temporal trait changes per year were summarized by assessing the loadings on the first and second dimension of the MFA. For modeling, we used only values of the first dimension since they account for the most part of the total variability. To test the sensitivity of results to the inclusion, or exclusion of species targeted by local fishermen, we repeated the analysis while excluding all species classified as being under heavy fishing pressure (e.g., species targeted by multiple gear types or fishing methods across a wide range of coastline) according to (Floeter et al. 2006). One mean value per region per year was utilized in the analysis to address potential fishing effects in large and high trophic level species over time.

To quantify warming signals, we estimated the CTI for each year based on the average thermal affinity of the community. A thermal distribution was constructed for all 147 fish species recorded, using occurrence records from available checklists of distribution (Quimbayo et al. 2021) combined with mean SST from the Bio-ORACLE data set (Assis et al. 2017). Based on the corresponding temperature reported in each locality where species were present, a temperature distribution was obtained for each species. We used the midpoint of distribution as
a measure of the central thermal tendency for each species, or thermal affinity. The midpoint was chosen to be less sensitive to the distribution across the temperature range of species (Stuart-Smith et al. 2015). The CTI was calculated from the average of thermal midpoint values for species recorded by year in each island, weighted by their log (x + 1) abundance. This measure is considered a useful proxy for detecting responses to climate change, since it reflects immediate turnover under extreme temperatures (Burrows et al. 2019). To better visualize trajectories in CTI, we compared these values with SST in both inside and outside MPA which can be grouped, respectively, into northernmost and southernmost islands. Moreover, this separation also corresponds to warmest and coldest regions and allows us to compare different community responses to temperature.

To examine potential collinearity among the predictors used in the models, we used Pearson's correlation, considering a correlation coefficient r $\leq \pm 0.7$ as a cut-off value (Fig.S10), since values below this threshold are unlikely to involve multicollinearity in models (Dormann et al. 2013). We tested for the effect of SST and ENSO in summer and winter seasons, locality (i.e., the seven islands) and survey (i.e., inside/outside MPA) on the CWM trait and CTI values per year using generalized additive models (GAM) with Gaussian distribution. This distribution was chosen considering the nature of the data (continuous values from negative to positive sign) and that the residuals are normally distributed (Zuur et al. 2009). The degrees of freedom of the spline smoother function (s) were further constrained to three knots (k = 3) to allow for potential non-linearities, but also restrict flexibility and risk of overfitting. We performed a set of models testing for survey (inside or outside MPA) as specific slopes of SST and ENSO in summer and winter separately, and using islands as fixed factors to account for any geographical (i.e., latitudinal) differences between sites, not represented by variation in temperature. Then, we performed a model selection approach using Akaike Information criterion 'AIC' (Burnham & Anderson 2002). The significance of predictors in the final model was evaluated using p values ≤ 0.05 , and to ensure model assumptions were satisfied we verified the normal distribution of residuals (Fig. S11-S14). All statistical analysis were done in R 4.0.2 (R Core Team 2020), using the libraries FactoMineR (Lê et al. 2008, Husson et al. 2013), mgcv (Wood 2017), FD (Laliberté et al. 2015), and car (Fox & Weisberg 2019).

Results

Temporal patterns of trait composition

Our results showed that 30.1% of the total variability in CWM traits for whole community weighted by abundance was explained by the first dimension (Dim 1, Fig. S15). This dimension displays a gradual temporal change in trait composition from positive to negative values from 2008 to 2020, with rather low inter-annual variability (Fig. 2a). The feeding, reproduction, and survival traits each contribute to around 30% of the explained variance, indicating that all broad trait groups have the same importance on Dim 1 (Fig. 2a). At the start of the time period the fish assemblages are characterized by high weighted abundance of large and mobile species, as reflected by the positive loadings of these traits on Dim 1 (Fig. 2b). In the first years the traits fusiform, mobile, pelagic spawners, large body size, forked caudal fin and low-level water habitat were dominating, hence highlighting the presence of predator species in the beginning of the time series. For instance, species belonging to highest trophic levels such as the grouper Epinephelus marginatus were frequent at the beginning of the time series, but not represented in the last few years (Fig. S16). In contrast, the community trait composition in the latest years was primarily composed of species with traits such as elongated body, sedentary, demersal spawners and bottom-associated, as reflected by the negative loadings. This reflects an increase in the abundance of small and cryptic species, such as *Parablennius pilicornis* and *P. marmoreus*, which are relatively more abundant in recent years (Fig. S16). The average body size in the first years ranged from 5 to 32 cm, whereas throughout the remaining years it ranged from 1 to 26 cm. Dimension 1 also shows fluctuations in the abundance of the tropical affinity species Priacanthus arenatus and the exotic cooler water species Chromis limbata.



Figure 13. Temporal variation in the reef fish traits (CWM) weighted by abundances in several islands of Santa Catarina - Brazilian province ordered by the latitudinal gradient (Galé, Deserta, Arvoredo, Aranhas, Xavier, Campeche, and Moleques) obtained from Multiple Factor Analysis (MFA). After bootstrapping, mean CWM values were used as input to conduct the MFA resulting in one single value per island per year. Time Time-series of the Dimension 1 (a) and Dimension 2 (c) of CWM traits variability and the contribution of each group of traits to the dynamic. CWM traits loadings displayed for Dim 1 (b) and Dim 2 (d). The groups of traits are represented by colors: gray (feeding), violet (growth) and green (survival). We include the black dotted line to clarify loadings values higher and lower than 0.5. Trait loadings > 0.5 were considered as the most important for the temporal trends.

The second dimension (Dim 2) accounts for 19.7% of the total variability in CWM traits weighted by abundance but does not display a clear and consistent decreasing trend across islands (Fig. 2c). Growth traits explain a large part of the CWM trait variability (37.1%), followed by survival (35.2%) and feeding traits (27.7%). This dimension mainly captures the variation in the proportion of box shaped, large body size, and rounded caudal fin individuals in the early years (Fig. 2d). These traits refer to species such as *Stephanolepis hispidus*, which

was more prevalent in early years (Fig. S16). On the other hand, species forming large groups, having low thermal affinity (i.e., low values of CTI) and with terminal mouths were most abundant in recent years. These traits correspond to cryptic species, such as *Malacoctenus delalandii* and *Coryphopterus glaucofraenum*, which became more abundant in recent years, as well as *Chaetodipterus faber*, a specie often found to form schools (Fig. S16).

The temporal trends for reef fish trait communities excluding fishing target species were similar to those found when considering the entire community. The dimensions of MFA revealed a negative trend associated to the predominance of large and high trophic level traits in the beginning of the time series, while cryptobenthic traits were most abundant in the later years (Fig. S17).

Temporal patterns of the Community Thermal Index (CTI)

We observed an increase in abundance of warm affinity species over time reflected by the higher CTI values (Fig. 3) whilst some tropical species also showed increasing trends in abundance (Fig. S18). The trend is even more pronounced for southern islands, revealing a spatial response of fish assemblage in thermal affinity. This trend was related to the corresponding shifts in environmental temperature for both outside MPA (Southernmost) and inside MPA (Northernmost) islands and broadly follow patterns in SSTs of the Southwestern Atlantic transition zone. Particularly for islands outside MPA, the observed CTI values were slightly below the SST, compared to islands inside MPA. The CTI trends considering the community without fishing target species also were like those trends observed for all fish community (Fig. S19).



Figure 14. Sea Surface Temperature (SST) at North (a) and South (b) region of Santa Catarina transition zone from 2008 to 2020, and associated Community Thermal Index (CTI) trends for reef fishes weighted by abundance. North and South regions are equivalent to Inside and outside Marine Protected Area (MPA), respectively. CTI represents the mean of the Species Temperature Index for all species recorded in a survey weighed by their abundances and is presented here as the mean across all surveys in each year. SST represents the mean of sea surface temperature summer to each survey date.

Environmental effects on CWM and CTI dynamic

The overall trait dynamic represented by Dim 1 of the MFA for the whole community was negatively related to summer SST without specific slopes (inside/outside MPA) in the model (p = 0.012, Fig. 4). The final GAM selected by AIC explained 35% of the total variance (Table 2). Furthermore, the islands (i.e., fixed factor) inside MPA (Arvoredo, Deserta, and Galé; Table 3) had significantly higher intercepts. This result indicates differences between regions not only in terms of taxonomic composition, as previously mentioned, but also in terms of trait composition. In terms of CTI, the final GAM explained 68% of the variability (Table 2), where the increasing trend in CTI over time was positively related to winter SST (Fig. 5a) but showed a significant slope only inside MPA (Northernmost islands, p < 0.01). Furthermore, the model demonstrated a significant effect of island where inside MPA (Arvoredo, Deserta, and Galé) showed higher intercepts, indicating a higher mean CTI compared to islands outside MPA

Southern islands; Table 3). These results were not obtained while analyzing islands separately in regressions (Table S1).



Figure 15. Generalized Additive Model (GAM) smooth plot showing the partial effects of summer Sea Surface Temperature (SST) on the Community Weighted Mean (CWM) dynamic for the whole community and filtering fishing target species. The trends for both datasets were the same. Ribbons in gray indicate 95% confidence intervals and the dots represent the partial residuals of the model.

(CWM) traits and Con filtering fishing target	nmunity Thermal Index (C species. The islands were c	TI) values cons considered as a	sidering the whole fixed factor and th	community dataset and he survey (inside/outside						
Marine Protected Area	- MPA) as specific slopes	for Sea Surface	e Temperature (SS	T) and El Niño/Southern						
Oscillation (ENSO) value	es for winter and summer se	easons. Results	are presented for	the best models in Table 3						
All the combinations tes	sted with their corresponding	ng degrees of fr	eedom (df) and co	befficient of determination						
adjusted (r ² adj) are shown.										
Response Variable	Model	AIC	df	r² adj						
CWM traits (whole community)	s(summer SST) + Survey + Island	132.59	9	0.35						
	s(summer SST, by = Survey) + Island	134.37	10	0.33						
	s(summer ENSO) + Survey + Island	138.31	9	0.24						
	s(winter ENSO) + Survey + Island	139.88	10	0.21						
	s(winter SST) + Survey + Island	140.38	9	0.19						
	s(summer ENSO, by = Survey) + Island	140.75	9	0.23						
	s(winter ENSO, by = Survey) + Island	141.82	10	0.18						
	s(winter SST, by = Survey) + Island	142.35	10	0.17						
CWM traits (without fishing target species)	s(summer SST) + Survey + Island	129.73	9	0.41						
	s(summer SST, by = Survey) + Island	130.99	10	0.40						
	s(summer ENSO) + Survey + Island	136.93	9	0.28						
	s(winter ENSO) + Survey + Island	137.98	10	0.24						

138.89

139.45

9

9

0.23

0.28

s(winter SST) + Survey

s(summer ENSO, by =

Survey) + Island

+ Island

Table 5. Model selection using AIC criteria of Generalized Additive Models for Community Weighted Mean

	s(winter ENSO, by = Survey) + Island	140.15	10	0.23
	s(winter SST, by = Survey) + Island	141.32	10	0.21
	s(winter SST, by = Survey) + Island	6.19	10	0.68
	s(summer SST) + Survey + Island	7.29	11	0.67
	s(summer SST, by = Survey) + Island	7.72	10	0.68
CTI (whole	s(winter SST) + Survey + Island	11.77	9	0.62
community)	s(summer ENSO) + Survey + Island	12.30	10	0.61
	s(summer ENSO, by = Survey) + Island	13.27	9	0.63
	s(winter ENSO) + Survey + Island	14.98	9	0.59
	s(winter ENSO, by = Survey) + Island	15.45	11	0.60
	s(summer SST, by = Survey) + Island	2.10	11	0.74
	s(summer SST) + Survey + Island	2.27	10	0.74
	s(winter SST, by = Survey) + Island	2.85	10	0.73
CTI (without fishing	s(summer ENSO, by = Survey) + Island	6.65	10	0.71
target species)	s(winter SST) + Survey + Island	7.04	9	0.70
	s(summer ENSO) + Survey + Island	8.95	9	0.68
	s(winter ENSO, by = Survey) + Island	9.26	11	0.69
	s(winter ENSO) + Survey + Island	9.31	9	0.68



Figure 16. Generalized Additive Models (GAMs) smooth plots showing the partial effects of Sea Surface Temperature (SST) on the Community Weighted Mean (CTI) dynamic for the whole community (a) and filtering fishing target species (b) in islands inside and outside Marine Protected Area (MPA) of the Southwestern Atlantic transition zone. For CTI models, survey inside MPA as specific slope was significant when analyzed the whole community and survey outside community was significant while excluding fishing target species (represented by * mark). Ribbons in gray indicate 95% confidence intervals and the dots represent the partial residuals of the model.

Table 6. Effects of islands and abiotic predictors on the Community Weighted Mean values (CWM) and Community thermal index (CTI) for the whole community and the community without fishing target species based on Generalized Additive Models with Gaussian distribution selected by AIC. The islands were considered as a fixed factor and the survey (inside/outside Marine Protected Area - MPA) as specific slopes for Sea Surface Temperature (SST) and El Niño/Southern Oscillation (ENSO) values. SE = Standard Error were estimated for each parametric coefficient. Edf (estimated degrees of freedom) and Df (degrees of freedom) represent the complexity of the smooth term in the model. The *p* value represents the significance of results in relation to the null hypothesis and ns = non significative in the model.

	Whole community							Without fishing target species								
CWM					СТІ			CWM				СТІ				
Predictors	Estimate	SE	<i>t</i> value	<i>p</i> value	Estimate	SE	<i>t</i> value	<i>p</i> value	Estimate	SE	<i>t</i> value	<i>p</i> value	Estimate	SE	t value	<i>p</i> value
Aranhas	-2.21	0.90	-2.43	0.02	24.64	0.16	148.74	<0.01	-2.43	0.87	-2.79	<0.01	24.72	0.15	160.58	<0.01
Arvoredo	0.67	0.39	1.69	0.10	0.89	0.17	5.02	<0.01	0.81	0.37	2.13	0.04	0.81	0.16	4.91	<0.01
Campeche	0.30	1.57	0.19	0.84	-0.06	0.31	-0.19	0.84	0.25	1.51	0.16	0.86	-0.59	0.26	-2.20	0.03
Deserta	1.19	0.42	2.83	<0.01	0.97	0.18	5.34	<0.01	1.26	0.40	3.01	<0.01	0.95	0.17	5.64	<0.01
Galé	0.26	0.45	0.57	0.56	1.01	0.18	5.42	<0.01	0.21	0.43	0.50	0.61	0.93	0.17	5.36	<0.01
Moleques do Sul	1.78	1.60	1.11	0.27	-0.06	0.28	-0.21	0.82	1.87	0.54	1.21	0.23	0.15	0.29	0.51	0.61
Xavier	0.11	1.07	1.03	0.30	0.48	0.19	2.49	0.01	1.43	1.03	1.39	0.17	0.47	0.18	2.59	0.01
Smooth term	Edf	Df	F	<i>p</i> value	Edf	Df	F	<i>p</i> value	Edf	Df	F	<i>p</i> value	Edf	Df	F	<i>p</i> value
Summer 1 SST 1		1 7.18							1	1	8.85	<0.01	Inside MPA			
	1		7 10	0.01									1.73	1.92	1.32	0.23
	1		/.18	0.01	ns								Outside MPA			
													1	1	6.28	0.01
					Inside MP	nside MPA										
Winter	20				1	1	8.42	<0.01	20				20			
SST					Outside MPA			115				115				
					1	1	1.84	0.18								
Summer ENSO	ns				ns				ns				ns			
Winter ENSO	ns				ns				ns				ns			

The trait dynamic for the community filtering fishing target species was also negatively related to summer SST (p < 0.01, Table 3). However, the CTI model showed a positive relation to summer SST only on islands outside MPA (p = 0.01 for Aranhas, Xavier, Campeche, and Moleques do Sul islands, Fig. 5b). We did not observe any effect of ENSO for any model.

Discussion

Our study is the first assessment in the Southwestern Atlantic transition zone that investigated the temporal variation in trait composition of reef fish assemblages. Our results showed that all islands broadly followed the same general pattern of change over time. The trait composition changed substantially, reflecting variations in species abundances. Additionally, we found signs of warmer thermal affinity in response to rising temperatures supporting our hypothesis that tropical species are expanding their range distribution in response to an increase in SST. These patterns reveal a new perspective for temporal changes in the southwestern transition zone since previous studies did not find any relationship between global predictors (e.g., El Niño and La Niña) and species-specific data (Anderson et al. 2020).

The trait changes observed during the 13 years period indicate recent, large-scale reorganizations of fish assemblages in this area in response to ocean warming. The traits showing the largest changes were the same for all islands and reflect a general decrease in larger-sized predator species, (e.g., groupers) and an increase in smaller, bottom-dwelling species (i.e., cryptobenthic fish), even after removing the fishing target species from the dataset. Changes in the trait composition can be related to a shift in the dominance of different lifehistory strategies (Pecuchet et al. 2017, Beukhof et al. 2019b), notably a general increase in species with rapid growth and short generation time, which favor a faster population increase in response to temperature variations (McLean et al. 2018, Brandl et al. 2020). The increase in smaller and opportunistic species in the communities over time would lead to faster turnover by introducing novel trophic interactions and modifying mortality and competition rates (Cantor et al. 2018). Body size is considered one of the most influential traits in behavior and demographic characteristics (such as diet, dispersal, metabolic rate, and mortality rates; Luiz et al. 2013, Barneche et al. 2019), consequently influencing nutrient transport, trophic regulation, and community composition (Tavares et al. 2019). In this sense, food webs can be affected by species variations reducing their stability and robustness due to the depletion of large size and highly connected species (Navia et al. 2016). In healthy and protected ecosystems, the high energy transfer efficiency is maintained in part by a high production of lower trophic levels which is converted into production at the upper trophic levels reflected by their higher abundance and biomass (Seguin et al. 2022). Conversely, fish communities in the southwestern Atlantic could be experiencing a higher turnover associated with the positive temperature response of small and lower trophic level species with fast growth, suggesting disruption of the ideal trophic structure. Thus, it is important to recognize the implications of trait reorganization on the structure and functioning of ecosystems, since these temporal changes could result in higher community variability and vulnerability to environmental changes.

A pronounced decline in the values of CWM was revealed for all islands. Although our results demonstrated changes in reef fish abundances, with an overall increase of cryptic species, this does not necessarily reflect a decrease in the abundance of large-sized species (Fig. S18). Furthermore, many large-sized and high trophic level species could be growing and increasing in total length over years, especially in the Northern islands (Arvoredo, Galé and Deserta located within the Arvoredo Marine Protected Area (MPA). It is known that effective MPAs promote larger species and optimize marine biodiversity conservation (Edgar et al. 2014). Therefore, the large individuals present in early 2008 could still be present and growing in size and biomass in later years, even if the actual abundances are unchanged, as shown in another study at the same MPA (Anderson et al. 2020). Taken together, our results indicate that the temporal trait changes observed across the transition zone are primarily due to numerical responses of species abundance to warming, while potential changes in fishing pressure may have played a minor, or more local role on the overall trait dynamic. This can be supported by the same trends found in the analysis excluding fishing target species from the dataset. Nevertheless, we stress the need for further studies investigating the unique and cumulative impact of fishing and other anthropogenic stressors, including climate change and habitat loss on the trait composition of reef fish communities worldwide (Pecuchet et al. 2020, Pinsky et al. 2020).

The abundance-driven changes in traits observed in our study underpin community reorganization with increasing temperatures. This change was evident also in trends of CTI weighted by abundances using the whole dataset and filtering fishing target species, which showed reef fish assemblages to be responsive to temperature. For islands located in both the Northern and Southern part of this transition zone, CTI followed the increasing trends of SST, suggesting CTI to be a good indicator of community changes associated with temperature variations (Day et al. 2018). Underlying the changes in CTI is an increase in abundance of

tropical species over time, while temperate species were becoming less abundant (Fig. S11). This is in line with findings from previous studies in transition zones (Vergés et al. 2014, Horta e Costa et al. 2014), to a lesser extent, however. For instance, in the tropical-temperate reefs of Australia, the range extension of tropical herbivorous fishes (tropicalization) shifts the community to an alternate kelp-free state, threatening the stability of these ecosystem (Vergés et al. 2016). We could not assume the same response for the Southwestern Atlantic reefs since the benthic structure is mainly composed of turf algae (Aued et al. 2018), which does not support the same functional richness as in other marine regions where corals are dominant (Mouillot et al. 2014). On the other hand, we may foresee a potential increase in the demographic connectivity of tropical species in future years due to their ability to acclimate to ocean warming (Lima et al. 2021). As an example, observations of tropical parrotfishes such as Sparisoma spp. and Scarus trispinosus are becoming more frequent in Santa Catarina over the last three years (Floeter, pers. comm). In the future, this increase in abundance may trigger a gradual process of tropicalization. Interestingly, our results indicate that the fish communities have more tropical affinity than expected, because the maximum values of CTI are close to the maximum SST values, especially in northern islands. Therefore, the species composition in this area is mostly constituted of species with tropical affinity. However, species inhabiting transition zones are less tropical and more temperate due to the wider thermal tolerance allowing them to withstand temperatures higher than their optimal (Rummer & Munday 2017). This may imply that the communities in our study area have lower thermal vulnerability and are potentially more resilient to climate disturbances because of their wide thermal tolerance. Considering that the CTI values were below SST outside MPA (South islands), we could expect a negative impact of extreme minimum temperatures, due to the individual's inability to maintain homeostasis during colder periods (Feary et al. 2014).

Our results suggest that warmer temperatures can profoundly alter trait composition in reef fish communities. Warmer SST in the summers were related to an increase in cryptobenthic fish traits, such as elongated body, demersal spawning and a bottom-dwelling habitat association. These findings agree with previous studies showing fish trait changes with increasing temperatures (McLean et al. 2018, 2019b, Beukhof et al. 2019a). Temperature-driven changes in fish populations may occur through a range of physiological and/or behavioral responses (avoiding unsuitable habitats), changes in the balance between mortality, growth and reproduction during thermal stress, and changes in productivity and/or trophic interactions (Rijnsdorp et al. 2009). During summer the SST in the Southwestern Atlantic shelf is generally warmer near the coast due to seasonal stratification, averaging 25.5 °C, while the

winter average SST is lower (18.2 °C - present study, see methods) and vertically more homogeneous as a consequence of weak currents (Matano et al. 2010). Thus, the mechanism behind our observed pattern could be explained by the metabolic theory, which states that warm waters accelerate growth and reproduction of short-living small species, whereas cold waters favor the dominance of large and slow-growing species (Pecuchet et al. 2017, Beukhof et al. 2019b).

The increase in the thermal average of communities driven by warming, as illustrated by higher CTIs, suggests a strong indication of the sensitivity of ocean communities in response to climate changes (Burrows et al. 2019). CTI for the whole community inside MPA shows a positive response to winter SST, reflecting the tolerance and maintenance of species to higher temperatures reached in winter (±20°C). In other words, maximum winter temperatures are within the range of temperatures encountered in summer, which are tolerated by the community. When fishing target species are removed from the dataset, summer SST becomes the driver of CTI and the trend remains positive. This highlights that species other than fishing targets are responding to the increase in temperature. However, our sampled area is located in a transition zone and is affected by Southern winds during winter, which transport nutrients and contribute to decrease sea temperatures (Lopes et al. 2006, Bordin et al. 2019). This suggest that in the Southern hemisphere, the impact of warming in fish communities could be less intense due to the buffering action of cold-water currents (Inagaki et al. 2020). Studies using mark-recapture techniques could be helpful to verify whether tropical-species can tolerate winter conditions and remain in the region over consecutive summer seasons, which would confirm a tropicalization trend. Additionally, temperature also plays an important role in the vertical structure and distribution of marine organisms through stratification (Rijnsdorp et al. 2009). Comparing aspects of physiology such as the optimum temperature for aerobic performance among fish populations also provides a tool to test whether species are adapting to their thermal environment (Rummer & Munday 2017). In this sense, further studies examining temporal trends of ecological traits could be improved by taking into account the effects of water column stratification on the depth distribution of fish species, in addition to horizontal changes in distributions (range expansion) and physiological tolerance to warming. Considering the unknown effects of the increased frequency of marine heatwaves in the Southwestern Atlantic (Rodrigues et al. 2019, Brauko et al. 2020), more integrative studies are needed to identify reorganizing patterns in fish community structure and their links to environmental changes.

Overall, out results have important implications, demonstrating that communities respond to environmental changes altering species abundances and reorganizing trait composition according to external factors. This study present new evidences about the increase in frequency of warm-affinity species to temperature, although less intense than the tropicalization processes observed in other marine provinces located at the same latitude and in north hemisphere (Vergés et al. 2014, 2019). Therefore, tropicalization should be evaluated not only considering shifts in abundance of species, but also variations in terms of species traits, which can present a different response to the environment temperature.

Caveats

Although Aranhas and Moleques islands have few years of data, the inclusion of these southernmost islands increases sample size and variability and highlights the differences between regions. Furthermore, our standardization method based on resampling the minimal sampled area, which is equivalent to a sample-based rarefaction procedure for species richness (Gotelli & Colwell 2001), was fully developed to cope with such limitations while incorporating most of the dataset rather than excluding UVCs and/or islands. Although we did not specifically account for the potential effects of MPA performance in our study, it has been shown to play a role in determining species and trait composition (Hackradt et al. 2014, Karlovic et al. 2021). However, since we obtained similar results for both inside and outside MPAs when repeating all analyses while excluding fishing target species, we deem these effects to be of less direct importance. This implies that the observed trait responses likely result primarily from variations in SST rather than other factors, including fishing. Nevertheless, we stress the need for information and data regarding MPA enforcement and performance to assess potential fishing impacts on fish community composition in the area. Lastly, habitat quality/composition would also play an important role filtering species and trait dominance in the system (Aued et al. 2018). Regardless of lack of data, we acknowledge that species pool metrics may be influenced by habitat and further studies including this variable would certainly be useful in understanding trait dynamics over time. Thus, despite the limitations due to the lack of fishing effort data, MPA performance, and quality composition to include in the present analysis, we provided interesting results and insights for the ecology of reef fish in Southwestern Atlantic. Our findings open an avenue for further studies to investigate potential impacts of these aspects on trait composition of reef fish communities.

Conclusions

The gradual trait reorganization observed in the Southwestern Atlantic subtropicalwarm temperate transition zone has potential implications for the reef ecosystem functioning. The trophic dynamics, for instance, could be affected if the abundance of smaller and r-selected species changes over time, leading to variations in prey consumption of large piscivorous species (McLean et al. 2019a). The assemblage, which was composed by large fish in the beginning of the time series, became dominated by small cryptobenthic species in recent years. These can produce large amount of consumable biomass and larvae that dominate near-reef ichthyoplankton (Brandl et al. 2019). This shift may directly impact the energy transfer in reef habitats and provide insights for future studies on the underlying mechanisms of reef ecosystem functioning and its changes in space and time. Overall, the trait reorganization can lead to changes in the food web structure, ecosystem functioning, and community vulnerability. Notably, the increase in smaller, opportunistic species may lead to faster turnover, lower foodchain complexity, as well as higher vulnerability to change.

Our study shows the influence of warming on community trait structure, indicating possible responses of reef fish assemblages to ongoing climate changes. Considering the progressive increase in SST (Frölicher et al. 2018), marine heatwaves (Brauko et al. 2020), and that some responses to disturbances are only detected by a functional-trait view (Mouillot et al. 2013), our approach could help to reach a holistic understanding of reef fish dynamics under environmental variations in the Southwestern Atlantic.

Acknowledgements

The time-series data was collected thanks to the field support of ICMBio and the Marine Macroecology and Biogeography Laboratory (LBMM) staff and students over time and to the following projects and their funding sources: Projeto Ilhas do Sul (CNPq 475367/2006-5), SISBIOTA-Mar (CNPq 563276/2010-0; FAPESC 6308/2011-8), Projeto MAArE – Monitoramento Ambiental do Arvoredo e Entorno. We would like to thank CAPES and the Mission Atlantic Project funded by the European Union's Horizon 2020 Research and Innovation Program (grant agreement No. 862428) for FS scholarships. JPQ received a post-doctoral fellowship from FAPESP (2018/21380-0 and 2021/09279-4). We would like to thank two anonymous reviewers for their constructive comments, as well as Neil Maginnis for additional input and assistance regarding use of grammar and language.

Literature cited

Abdi H, Valentin D (2007) Multiple Factor Analysis (MFA). In: *Encyclopedia of Measurement and Statistics*. p 1–14, SAGE Publications, Inc. Thousand Oaks, CA.

Anderson AB, Carvalho-Filho A, Morais RA, Nunes LT, Quimbayo JP, Floeter SR (2015) Brazilian tropical fishes in their southern limit of distribution: Checklist of Santa Catarina's rocky reef ichthyofauna, remarks and new records. Check List 11:1–25.

Anderson AB, Joyeux JC, Floeter SR (2020) Spatiotemporal variations in density and biomass of rocky reef fish in a biogeographic climatic transition zone: trends over 9 years, inside and outside the only nearshore no-take marine-protected area on the southern Brazilian coast. J Fish Biol 97:845–859.

Antão LH, Bates AE, Blowes SA, Waldock C, Supp SR, Magurran AE, Dornelas M, Schipper AM (2020) Temperature-related biodiversity change across temperate marine and terrestrial systems. Nat Ecol Evol 4:927–933.

Assis J, Tyberghein L, Bosch S, Verbruggen H, Serrão EA, De Clerck O (2017) Bio-ORACLE v2.0: Extending marine data layers for bioclimatic modelling. Global Ecology and Biogeography 27:277–284.

Aued AW, Smith F, Quimbayo JP, Cândido D V., Longo GO, Ferreira CEL, Witman JD, Floeter SR, Segal B (2018) Large-scale patterns of benthic marine communities in the brazilian province. PLoS One 13:e0198452.

Barneche DR, Ross Robertson D, White CR, Marshall DJ (2018) Fish reproductive-energy output increases disproportionately with body size. Science (1979) 360:642–645.

Barneche DR, Rezende EL, Parravicini V, Maire E, Edgar GJ, Stuart-Smith RD, Arias-González JE, Ferreira CEL, Friedlander AM, Green AL, Luiz OJ, Rodríguez-Zaragoza FA, Vigliola L, Kulbicki M, Floeter SR (2019) Body size, reef area and temperature predict global reef-fish species richness across spatial scales. Glob Ecol Biogeogr 28:315–327.

Bates AE, Barrett NS, Stuart-Smith RD, Holbrook NJ, Thompson PA, Edgar GJ (2014) Resilience and signatures of tropicalization in protected reef fish communities. Nat Clim Chang 4:62–67.

Beger M, Sommer B, Harrison PL, Smith SDA, Pandolfi JM (2014) Conserving potential coral reef refuges at high latitudes. Divers Distrib 20:245–257.

Beukhof E, Dencker TS, Pecuchet L, Lindegren M (2019a) Spatio-temporal variation in marine fish traits reveals community-wide responses to environmental change. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 610:205–222.

Beukhof E, Frelat R, Pecuchet L, Maureaud A, Dencker TS, Sólmundsson J, Punzón A, Primicerio R, Hidalgo M, Möllmann C, Lindegren M (2019b) Marine fish traits follow fastslow continuum across oceans. Sci Rep 9:17878.

Bordin LH, Machado E da C, Carvalho M, Freire AS, Fonseca ALDO (2019) Nutrient and carbon dynamics under the water mass seasonality on the continental shelf at the South Brazil Bight. Journal of Marine Systems 189:22–35.

Brandl SJ, Johansen JL, Casey JM, Tornabene L, Morais RA, Burt JA (2020) Extreme environmental conditions reduce coral reef fish biodiversity and productivity. Nat Commun 11:1–14.

Brandl SJ, Tornabene L, Goatley CHR, Casey JM, Morais RA, Côté IM, Baldwin CC, Parravicini V, Schiettekatte NM, Bellwood DR (2019) Demographic dynamics of the smallest marine vertebrates fuel coral-reef ecosystem functioning. Science (1979) 364:1189–1192.

Brauko KM, Cabral A, Costa N V., Hayden J, Dias CEP, Leite ES, Westphal RD, Mueller CM, Hall-Spencer JM, Rodrigues RR, Rörig LR, Pagliosa PR, Fonseca AL, Alarcon OE, Horta PA (2020) Marine Heatwaves, Sewage and Eutrophication Combine to Trigger Deoxygenation and Biodiversity Loss: A SW Atlantic Case Study. Front Mar Sci 7:1038.

Brierley AS, Kingsford MJ (2009) Impacts of Climate Change on Marine Organisms and Ecosystems. Current Biology 19: R602–R614.

Burnham KP, Anderson DR (2002) Model Selection and Multimodel Inference: A Practical Information- Theoretic Approach, Second Edition. Springer-Verlag, New York.

Burrows MT, Bates AE, Costello MJ, Edwards M, Edgar GJ, Fox CJ, Halpern BS, Hiddink JG, Pinsky ML, Batt RD, García Molinos J, Payne BL, Schoeman DS, Stuart-Smith RD, Poloczanska ES (2019) Ocean community warming responses explained by thermal affinities and temperature gradients. Nat Clim Chang 9:959–963.

Cantor M, Longo GO, Fontoura L, Quimbayo JP, Floeter SR, Bender MG (2018) Interaction Networks in Tropical Reefs. In: *Ecological Networks in the Tropics: An Integrative Overview of Species Interactions from Some of the Most Species-Rich Habitats on Earth*. Dáttilo W, Rico-Gray V (eds) p 141–154. Springer, Cham, Switzerland.

Chin TM, Vazquez-Cuervo J, Armstrong EM (2017) A multi-scale high-resolution analysis of global sea surface temperature. Remote Sens Environ 200:154–169.

Connolly SR, Hughes TP, Bellwood DR, Karlson RH (2005) Community structure of corals and reef fishes at multiple scales. Science (1979) 309:1363–5.

Day PB, Stuart-Smith RD, Edgar GJ, Bates AE (2018) Species' thermal ranges predict changes in reef fish community structure during 8 years of extreme temperature variation. Divers Distrib 24:1036–1046.

Dencker TS, Pecuchet L, Beukhof E, Richardson K, Payne MR, Lindegren M (2017) Temporal and spatial differences between taxonomic and trait biodiversity in a large marine ecosystem: Causes and consequences. PLoS One 12:1–19.

Dormann CF, Elith J, Bacher S, Buchmann C, Carl G, Carré G, Marquéz JRG, Gruber B, Lafourcade B, Leitão PJ, Münkemüller T, McClean C, Osborne PE, Reineking B, Schröder B, Skidmore AK, Zurell D, Lautenbach S (2013) Collinearity: a review of methods to deal with it and a simulation study evaluating their performance. Ecography 36:027–046.

Ebeling AW, Hixon MA (1991) Tropical and Temperate Reef Fishes: Comparison of Community Structures. In: *The Ecology of Fishes on Coral Reefs*. PF Sale (ed) p 509-563, Academic Press, Inc., San Diego, CA.

Edgar GJ, Stuart-Smith RD, Willis TJ, Kininmonth S, Baker SC, Banks S, Barrett NS, Becerro M a, Bernard ATF, Berkhout J, Buxton CD, Campbell SJ, Cooper AT, Davey M, Edgar SC, Försterra G, Galván DE, Irigoyen AJ, Kushner DJ, Moura R, Parnell PE, Shears NT, Soler G, Strain EM a, Thomson RJ (2014) Global conservation outcomes depend on marine protected areas with five key features. Nature 506:216–20.

Faria-Junior E, Lindner A (2019) An underwater temperature dataset from coastal islands in Santa Catarina, southern Brazil: high accuracy data from different depths. SEANOE.

Feary DA, Pratchett MS, J Emslie M, Fowler AM, Figueira WF, Luiz OJ, Nakamura Y, Booth DJ (2014) Latitudinal shifts in coral reef fishes: Why some species do and others do not shift. Fish and Fisheries 15:593–615.

Floeter SR, Halpern BS, Ferreira CEL (2006) Effects of fishing and protection on Brazilian reef fishes. Biol Conserv 128:391–402.

Floeter SR, Krohling W, Gasparini JL, Ferreira CEL, Zalmon IR (2007) Reef fish community structure on coastal islands of the southeastern Brazil : the influence of exposure and benthic cover. Environ Biol Fishes 78:147–160.

Fossheim M, Primicerio R, Johannesen E, Ingvaldsen RB, Aschan MM, Dolgov A v. (2015) Recent warming leads to a rapid borealization of fish communities in the Arctic. Nat Clim Chang 5:673–677.

Fox J, Weisberg S (2019) An R Companion to Applied Regression, Third. Sage, Thousand Oaks CA.

Franco BC, Defeo O, Piola AR, Barreiro M, Yang H, Ortega L, Gianelli I, Castello JP, Vera C, Buratti C, Pájaro M, Pezzi LP, Möller OO (2020) Climate change impacts on the atmospheric circulation, ocean, and fisheries in the southwest South Atlantic Ocean: a review. Clim Change 162:2359–2377.

Froese R, Pauly D (2021) FishBase. World wide web electronic publication. Available: www.fishbase.org. Accessed 2021 August 13.

Frölicher TL, Fischer EM, Gruber N (2018) Marine heatwaves under global warming. Nature 560:360–364.

Galvan DE, Bovcon ND, Cochia PD, González RA, Lattuca ME, Reinaldo MO, Rincón-Díaz MP, Romero MA, Vanella FA, Venerus LA, Svendsen GM (2022) Changes in the Specific and Biogeographic Composition of Coastal Fish Assemblages in Patagonia, Driven by Climate Change, Fishing, and Invasion by Alien Species. In: *Global Change in Atlantic Coastal Patagonian Ecosystems, A Journey Through Time*. p 205–231, Springer, Cham, Switzerland.

Gotelli NJ, Colwell RK (2001) Quantifying biodiversity: Procedures and pitfalls in the measurement and comparison of species richness. Ecol Lett 4:379–391.

Hackradt CW, García-Charton JA, Harmelin-Vivien M, Pérez-Ruzafa A, Le Diréach L, Bayle-Sempere J, Charbonnel E, Ody D, Reñones O, Sanchez-Jerez P, Valle C (2014) Response of rocky reef top predators (serranidae: epinephelinae) in and around marine protected areas in the Western mediterranean sea. PLoS One 9:e98206.

Harley CDG, Hughes AR, Hultgren KM, Miner BG, Sorte CJB, Thornber CS, Rodriguez LF, Tomanek L, Williams SL (2006) The impacts of climate change in coastal marine systems. Ecol Lett 9:228–241.

Hicks CC, Cohen PJ, Graham NAJ, Nash KL, Allison EH, D'Lima C, Mills DJ, Roscher M, Thilsted SH, Thorne-Lyman AL, MacNeil MA (2019) Harnessing global fisheries to tackle micronutrient deficiencies. Nature 574:95–98.

Holbrook NJ, Sen Gupta A, Oliver ECJ, Hobday AJ, Benthuysen JA, Scannell HA, Smale DA, Wernberg T (2020) Keeping pace with marine heatwaves. Nat Rev Earth Environ 1:482–493.

Horta e Costa B, Assis JM, Franco G, Erzini K, Henriques M, Gonçalves EJ, Caselle JE (2014) Tropicalization of fish assemblages in temperate biogeographic transition zones. Mar Ecol Prog Ser 504:241–252.

Husson F, Josse J, Le S, Mazet J (2013) FactoMineR: multivariate exploratory data analysis and data mining with R. R package version. 1(1.29).

Hyndes GA, Heck KL, Vergés A, Harvey ES, Kendrick GA, Lavery PS, McMahon K, Orth RJ, Pearce A, Vanderklift M, Wernberg T, Whiting S, Wilson S (2016) Accelerating tropicalization and the transformation of temperate seagrass meadows. Bioscience 66:938–945.

Inagaki KY, Pennino MG, Floeter SR, Hay ME, Longo GO (2020) Trophic interactions will expand geographically but be less intense as oceans warm. Glob Chang Biol 26:6805–6812.

IPCC (2018) Summary for Policymakers. In: Global Warming of 1.5°C. Intergovernmental Panel on Climate Change (IPCC):7–22.

Karlovic TC, Gomes RR, Paiva PC, Babcock EA, Dias JF (2021) Functionality and Effectiveness of Marine Protected Areas in Southeastern Brazilian Waters for Demersal Elasmobranchs. Front Mar Sci 8:1–18.

Kobayashi S, Ota Y, Harada Y, Ebita A, Moriya M, Onoda H, Onogi K, Kamahori H, Kobayashi C, Endo H, Miyaoka K, Kiyotoshi T (2015) The JRA-55 reanalysis: General specifications and basic characteristics. Journal of the Meteorological Society of Japan 93:5–48.

Laliberté E, Legendre P, Shipley B (2015) FD: measuring functional diversity from multiple traits, and other tools for functional ecology. R package version 1.0-12. 1–28.

Lavorel S, Grigulis K, McIntyre S, Williams NSG, Garden D, Dorrough J, Berman S, Quétier F, Thébault A, Bonis A (2008) Assessing functional diversity in the field - Methodology matters! Funct Ecol 22:134–147.

Lê S, Josse J, Husson F (2008) FactoMineR: An R package for multivariate analysis. J Stat Softw 25:1–18.

Lima LS, Gherardi DFM, Pezzi LP, Passos LG dos, Endo CAK, Quimbayo JP (2021) Potential changes in the connectivity of marine protected areas driven by extreme ocean warming. Sci Rep 11:10339.

Litchman E, Klausmeier CA (2008) Trait-based community ecology of phytoplankton. Annu Rev Ecol Evol Syst 39:615–639.

Litchman E, Ohman MD, Kiørboe T (2013) Trait-based approaches to zooplankton communities. J Plankton Res 35:473–484.

Lopes RM, Katsuragawa M, Dias JF, Montú MA, Muelbert JH, Gorri C, Brandini FP (2006) Zooplankton and ichthyoplankton distribution on the southern Brazilian shelf: An overview. Sci Mar 70:189–202.

Luiz OJ, Allen AP, Robertson DR, Floeter SR, Kulbicki M, Vigliola L, Becheler R, Madin JS (2013) Adult and larval traits as determinants of geographic range size among tropical reef fishes. Proc Natl Acad Sci 110:16498–16502.

Magurran AE, McGill BJ (2011) Magurran y McGill 2011 (eds) Biological diversity Frontiers in measurement and assessment. Oxford University Press, Oxford

Matano RP, Palma ED, Piola AR (2010) The influence of the Brazil and Malvinas Currents on the Southwestern Atlantic Shelf circulation. Ocean Science 6:983–995.

McLean M, Mouillot D, Goascoz N, Schlaich I, Auber A (2019a) Functional reorganization of marine fish nurseries under climate warming. Glob Chang Biol 25:660–674.

McLean M, Mouillot D, Lindegren M, Engelhard G, Villéger S, Marchal P, Brind'Amour A, Auber A (2018) A Climate-Driven Functional Inversion of Connected Marine Ecosystems. Current Biology 28:3654-3660.e3.

McLean M, Mouillot D, Lindegren M, Villéger S, Engelhard G, Murgier J, Auber A (2019b) Fish communities diverge in species but converge in traits over three decades of warming. Glob Chang Biol 25:3972–3984.

McLean M, Mouillot D, Maureaud AA, Hattab T, MacNeil MA, Goberville E, Lindegren M, Engelhard G, Pinsky M, Auber A (2021) Disentangling tropicalization and deborealization in marine ecosystems under climate change. Current Biology 31:4817-4823.e5.

Moberg F, Folke C (1999) Ecological goods and services of coral reef ecosystems. Ecological economics 29:215–233.

Morais RA, Bellwood DR (2018) Global drivers of reef fish growth. Fish and Fisheries 19:874–889.

Morais RA, Ferreira CEL, Floeter SR (2017) Spatial patterns of fish standing biomass across Brazilian reefs, Southwestern Atlantic. J Fish Biol 91:1642–1667.

Mouillot D, Graham NAJ, Villéger S, Mason NWH, Bellwood DR (2013) A functional approach reveals community responses to disturbances. Trends Ecol Evol 28:167–77.

Mouillot D, Villéger S, Parravicini V, Kulbicki M, Arias-González JE, Bender M, Chabanet P, Floeter SR, Friedlander A, Vigliola L, Bellwood DR (2014) Functional over-redundancy and high functional vulnerability in global fish faunas on tropical reefs. Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A 111:13757–13762.

Navia AF, Cruz-Escalona VH, Giraldo A, Barausse A (2016) The structure of a marine tropical food web, and its implications for ecosystem-based fisheries management. Ecol Modell 328:23–33.

Parravicini V, Villéger S, Mcclanahan TR, Arias-González JE, Bellwood DR, Belmaker J, Chabanet P, Floeter SR, Friedlander AM, Guilhaumon F, Vigliola L, Kulbicki M, Mouillot D (2014) Global mismatch between species richness and vulnerability of reef fish assemblages. Ecol Lett 17:1101–1110.

Pecuchet L, Lindegren M, Hidalgo M, Delgado M, Esteban A, Fock HO, Gil de Sola L, Punzón A, Sólmundsson J, Payne MR (2017) From traits to life-history strategies: Deconstructing fish community composition across European seas. Global Ecology and Biogeography 26:812–822.

Pecuchet L, Lindegren M, Kortsch S, Całkiewicz J, Jurgensone I, Margonski P, Otto SA, Putnis I, Strāķe S, Nordström MC (2020) Spatio-temporal dynamics of multi-trophic communities reveal ecosystem-wide functional reorganization. Ecography 43:197–208.

Pinsky ML, Selden RL, Kitchel ZJ (2020) Climate-Driven Shifts in Marine Species Ranges: Scaling from Organisms to Communities. Ann Rev Mar Sci 12:153–179.

Quimbayo JP, Dias MS, Mendes TC, Lamb RW, Johnson AF, Aburto-Oropeza O, Alvarado JJ, Ayala-Bocos A, Ferreira CEL, Garcia E, Luiz OJ, Mascareñas-Osorio I, Pinheiro HT, Rodriguez-Zaragoza F, Salas E, Zapata FA, Floeter SR (2019) Determinants of reef fish assemblages in tropical oceanic islands. Ecography 42:77–87.

Quimbayo JP, Silva FC, Mendes TC, Ferrari DS, Danielski SL, Bender MG, Parravicini V, Kulbicki M, Floeter SR (2021) Life-history traits, geographical range, and conservation aspects of reef fishes from the Atlantic and Eastern Pacific. Ecology 102:e03298.

R Core Team (2020) R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria.

Rijnsdorp AD, Peck MA, Engelhard GH, Möllmann C, Pinnegar JK (2009) Resolving the effect of climate change on fish populations. ICES Journal of Marine Science 66:1570–1583.

Robertson DR, Allen GR (2016) Shore fishes of the Tropical Eastern Pacific: online information system. Version 2.0. http://biogeodb.stri.si.edu/step/index.php (accessed 13 March 2020)

Robertson DR, Van-Tassell J (2019) Shorefishes of the Greater Caribbean: online information system. Version 2.0. https://biogeodb.stri.si.edu/caribbean/en/pages (accessed 13 March 2020)

Rockström J, Steffen W, K. Noone, Å. Persson, Chapin, F.S., E. F. Lambin, T. M. Lenton, M. Scheffer, C. Folke, H. J. Schellnhuber, B. Nykvist, C. A. de Wit, T. Hughes, S. van der Leeuw,

H. Rodhe, S. Sörlin, P. K. Snyder, R. Costanza, U. Svedin, M. Falkenmark, L. Karlberg, R. W. Corell, V. J. Fabry, J. Hansen, B. Walker, D. Liverman, K. Richardson, P. Crutzen, J. A. Foley (2009) A safe operation space for humanity. Nature 461:472–475.

Rodrigues RR, Taschetto AS, Gupta A Sen, Foltz GR (2019) Common cause for severe droughts in South America and marine heatwaves in the South Atlantic. Nature Geoscience 12:620-626.

Rummer JL, Munday PL (2017) Climate change and the evolution of reef fishes: past and future. Fish and Fisheries 18:22–39.

Seguin R, Mouillot D, Cinner JE, Stuart Smith RD, Maire E, Graham NAJ, McLean M, Vigliola L, Loiseau N (2022) Towards process-oriented management of tropical reefs in the anthropocene. Nat Sustain.

Stuart-Smith RD, Edgar GJ, Barrett NS, Kininmonth SJ, Bates AE (2015) Thermal biases and vulnerability to warming in the world's marine fauna. Nature 528:88–92.

Stuart-Smith RD, Edgar GJ, Bates AE (2017) Thermal limits to the geographic distributions of shallow-water marine species. Nat Ecol Evol 1:1846–1852.

Sully S, Burkepile DE, Donovan MK, Hodgson G, van Woesik R (2019) A global analysis of coral bleaching over the past two decades. Nat Commun 10:1264.

Tavares DC, Moura JF, Acevedo-trejos E (2019) Traits Shared by Marine Megafauna and Their Relationships With Ecosystem Functions and Services. Front Ecol Evol 6:1–12.

Vergés A, Doropoulos C, Malcolm HA, Skye M, Garcia-Pizá M, Marzinelli EM, Campbell AH, Ballesteros E, Hoey AS, Vila-Concejo A, Bozec Y-M, Steinberg PD (2016) Long-term empirical evidence of ocean warming leading to tropicalization of fish communities, increased herbivory, and loss of kelp. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 113:13791–13796.

Vergés A, Mccosker E, Pinto MM, Coleman A, Wernberg T, Ainsworth T, Steinberg PD (2019) Tropicalisation of temperate reefs : Implications for ecosystem functions and management actions. Functional Ecology 1000–1013.

Vergés A, Steinberg PD, Hay ME, Poore AGB, Campbell AH, Ballesteros E, Heck KL, Booth DJ, Coleman MA, Feary DA, Figueira W, Langlois T, Marzinelli EM, Mizerek T, Mumby PJ, Nakamura Y, Roughan M, van Sebille E, Gupta A Sen, Smale DA, Tomas F, Wernberg T, Wilson SK (2014) The tropicalization of temperate marine ecosystems: Climate-mediated changes in herbivory and community phase shifts. Proceedings of the Royal Society B: Biological Sciences 281:20140846.

Villéger S, Brosse S, Mouchet M, Mouillot D, Vanni MJ (2017) Functional ecology of fish: current approaches and future challenges. Aquat Sci 79:783–801.

Villéger S, Ramos Miranda J, Flores Hernández D, Mouillot D (2010) Contrasting changes in taxonomic vs. functional diversity of tropical fish communities after habitat degradation. Ecological applications 20:1512–1522.

Wolter K, Timlin MS (1993) Monitoring ENSO in COADS with a seasonally adjusted principal component index. Proceedings of the 17th Climate Diagnostics Workshop,:52–57.

Wood SN (2017) Generalized additive models: An introduction with R, second edition. CRC Press, Boca Raton.

Yeager LA, Deith MCM, McPherson JM, Williams ID, Baum JK, Belmaker J (2017) Scale dependence of environmental controls on the functional diversity of coral reef fish communities. Global Ecology and Biogeography 26:1177–1189.

Zuur AF, Ieno EN, Walker NJ, Savaliev AA, Smith GH (2009) Mixed Effects Models and Extensions in Ecology with R. Springer Science and Business Media LLC, New York, NY.

Supplementary material



Cluster Dendrogram

Figure S12. Classification of seven islands from southwestern Atlantic through hierarchical cluster analysis using the Bray-Curtis similarity index as a distance measure and Ward group method for cluster formation. The rectangles represent the northernmost (blue) and southernmost (yellow) islands that correspond to north and south regions.



Figure S13. Community data available for each year and island sampled. The color gradient represents sampling effort in square meters. The absence of data is due to the absence of sampling.



Figure S14. Time-series of the community weighted mean (CWM) traits of fish in **Galé Island**. Note that for some years there is no data available. The black dots represent the range of 1000 CWM traits values calculated from the computed random communities. The red dots represent the mean CWM trait value for each year, and are the value used as input in the multiple factor analysis (MFA).



Figure S15. Time-series of the community weighted mean (CWM) traits of fish in **Deserta Island**. Note that for some years there is no data available. The black dots represent the range of 1000 CWM traits values calculated from the computed random communities. The red dots represent the mean CWM trait value for each year, and are the value used as input in the multiple factor analysis (MFA).



Figure S16. Time-series of the community weighted mean (CWM) traits of fish in **Arvoredo Island**. Note that for some years there is no data available. The black dots represent the range of 1000 CWM traits values calculated from the computed random communities. The red dots represent the mean CWM trait value for each year, and are the value used as input in the multiple factor analysis (MFA).



Figure S17. Time-series of the community weighted mean (CWM) traits of fish in **Aranhas Island**. Note that for some years there is no data available. The black dots represent the range of 1000 CWM traits values calculated from the computed random communities. The red dots represent the mean CWM trait value for each year, and are the value used as input in the multiple factor analysis (MFA).



Figure S18. Time-series of the community weighted mean (CWM) traits of fish in **Xavier Island**. Note that for some years there is no data available. The black dots represent the range of 1000 CWM traits values calculated from the computed random communities. The red dots represent the mean CWM trait value for each year, and are the value used as input in the multiple factor analysis (MFA).



Figure S19. Time-series of the community weighted mean (CWM) traits of fish in **Campeche Island**. Note that for some years there is no data available. The black dots represent the range of 1000 CWM traits values calculated from the computed random communities. The red dots represent the mean CWM trait value for each year, and are the value used as input in the multiple factor analysis (MFA).



Figure S20. Time-series of the community weighted mean (CWM) traits of fish in **Moleques do Sul Island**. Note that for some years there is no data available. The black dots represent the range of 1000 CWM traits values calculated from the computed random communities. The red dots represent the mean CWM trait value for each year, and are the value used as input in the multiple factor analysis (MFA).



Figure S21. Pearson's correlation among all environmental and geographical predictors considered in the models. Correlations r < ± 0.7 are considered as a cut-off to define collinearity among variables in GAMs (see Material and Methods, main text). Seven islands sampled (islands), Mean SST in summer season (meansst.summer), Mean SST in winter season (meansst.winter), Protection level – inside or outside Marine Protected Area (mpa), El Niño/Southern Oscillation (ENSO) in summer season (enso.summer), El Niño/Southern Oscillation (ENSO) in winter season (enso.winter).



Figure S22. Validation of the generalized additive models for CWM trait dynamic (weighted by abundance) through residuals distributions.



Figure S23. Validation of the generalized additive models for CWM trait dynamic (weighted by abundance) without fishing target species in the dataset.



Figure S24. Validation of the generalized additive models for CTI values through residuals distributions.



Figure S25. Validation of the generalized additive models for CTI values without fishing target species data through residuals distributions.



Figure S26. Visualization of the eigenvalues showing the percentage of variances (r²) explained by each principal component of the MFA analysis considering whole community dataset.



Figure S27. Highest and lowest Loadings of the reef fish species weighted by abundances (considering whole community dataset) along the first (a) and second (b) dimensions obtained from a multiple factor analysis (MFA) for the studied area. Species abundance data were included in the analysis as an additional group of variables and therefore did not impact the MFA results.



Figure S28. Temporal variation in the reef fish traits (CWM) weighted by abundances filtering fishing target species from the dataset in several islands of Santa Catarina - Brazilian province (Aranhas, Arvoredo, Campeche, Deserta, Galé, Moleques do Sul, and Xavier). The results were obtained from Multiple Factor Analysis (MFA). After bootstrapping, mean CWM values were used as input to conduct the MFA resulting in one single value per island per year. Time Time-series of the Dimension 1 (a) and Dimension 2 (c) of CWM traits variability and the contribution of each group of traits to the dynamic. CWM traits loadings displayed for Dim 1 (b) and Dim 2 (d). The groups of traits are represented by colors: gray (feeding), violet (growth), and



green (survival). We include the black dotted line to clarify loadings values higher and lower than 0.5. Trait loadings > 0.5 were considered the most important for the temporal trends.

Figure S29. Temporal abundance of key families and species of reef fish inside (north) and outside (south) MPA islands of Santa Catarina - Brazilian province. To better visualize trajectories in species abundances, we grouped the values of the far north (Galé, Arvoredo and Deserta) and the southernmost locations (Aranhas, Xavier, Campeche and Moleques do Sul). Warm affinity: Labridae/Scaridae (a), Acanthuridae (b) and *Parablennius marmoreus* (c). Cold affinity: Sparidae (d) Kyphosidae (e) and *Parablennius pilicornis* (f).



Figure S30. Sea surface temperature (SST) at islands located inside Marine Protected Area – MPA (North, left panel) and outside MPA (South, right panel) in Santa Catarina transition zone from 2008 to 2020. The associated Community Thermal Index (CTI) trends for reef fishes weighted by abundance were calculated using the dataset filtering fishing target species. CTI represents the mean of the Species Temperature Index for all species recorded in a survey weighed by their abundances and is presented here as the mean across all surveys in each year. SST represents the mean of sea surface temperature summer to each survey date.
Islands	Pearson correlation
Galé	0.008
Deserta	0.412
Arvoredo	-0.048
All north islands	0.156
Aranhas	1
Xavier	0.759
Campeche	0.219
Moleques	-
All south islands	0.679

Table S4. Pearson correlation coefficients between north and south islands isolated and combined.

CONCLUSÃO GERAL

Os resultados desta tese demonstram a importância da integração de métricas clássicas de estrutura de comunidades com abordagens funcionais para o entendimento da dinâmica das comunidades no espaço e tempo. Ressaltamos a separação das comunidades de peixes recifais da zona de transição do Atlântico Sudoeste em dois principais grupos: de espécies adaptadas a temperaturas quentes ao norte e espécies adaptadas a temperaturas frias ao sul. Temporalmente, também foi possível perceber dinâmicas distintas para as duas regiões em termos taxonômicos e funcionais. Tais variações ocorreram de maneira gradual, o que ressalta a resposta diferencial das comunidades (MIZEREK *et al.*, 2021; SOMMER *et al.*, 2017) quando comparadas à outras zonas de transição que experienciam mudanças de fase abruptas (HYNDES *et al.*, 2016; SMITH *et al.*, 2021)

Espacialmente, as comunidades de peixes recifais de Santa Catarina são estruturadas de acordo com suas amplitudes de tolerância térmica, ou seja, as variações de temperatura suportadas (Capítulo I). O comumente estabelecido padrão de distribuição de abundâncias (MCGILL *et al.*, 2007) também foi encontrado, onde poucas espécies contribuem para altos valores de densidade e frequência de ocorrência média por unidade amostral e muitas espécies aparecem raramente e em poucos indivíduos. As características tróficas das espécies também revelam associações com os aspectos oceanográficos da região, por exemplo, a alta abundância de planctívoros em ilhas mais ao norte compostas por águas mais claras e com maior abundância de fito e zooplâncton (LOPES *et al.*, 2006).

Ao longo do tempo, apesar do aumento da temperatura superficial do mar, não foram encontradas evidências de homogeneização das comunidades ao norte e ao sul (Capítulo II), como predito pela literatura (MAGURRAN *et al.*, 2015). Os resultados revelam maiores diferenças na composição taxonômica do que funcional, principalmente na região sul, composta por ilhas expostas à menores temperaturas e aos impactos da pesca. Isso ressalta a redundância funcional encontrada nas ilhas ao sul, suportando a ideia de que poucas espécies são capazes de manter funções ecológicas básicas nos ecossistemas apesar do número de espécies (MOUILLOT *et al.*, 2014). Além, da não-homogeneização, as espécies que mais contribuem para a variação temporal em termos taxonômicos são aquelas com combinações comuns de atributos, representando espécies recorrentes nos recifes e que contribuem com funções chave de produção secundária e excreção de nutrientes.

Quando avaliadas individualmente, as comunidades de peixes de cada uma das ilhas exibiram reorganização em termos dos atributos ao longo do tempo, a qual foi influenciada pela temperatura superficial do mar (Capítulo III). Tal modificação apresenta potenciais implicações para o funcionamento dos recifes, pois as comunidades que tinham alta importância de espécies grandes e de alto nível trófico no início da série passaram a ser compostas por alta dominância de espécies pequenas e crípticas em anos recentes. Ao longo do tempo, tal substituição pode potencialmente gerar variações nas redes tróficas considerando a contribuição de espécies crípticas na produção de biomassa consumível nos recifes (BRANDL *et al.*, 2019). Adicionalmente, outro atributo com marcante variação ao longo do tempo foi o relacionado à tolerância térmica (*Community Thermal Index - CTI*). Isso demonstra que as comunidades de peixes na zona de transição do Atlântico estão seguindo variações na temperatura superficial do mar, o que pode implicar variações futuras de distribuição geográfica em virtude das mudanças climáticas.

Finalmente, esta tese contribui para um entendimento mais holístico das comunidades de peixes recifais em zonas de transição considerando a dinâmica espacial e temporal dentro de um contexto de variações de temperatura. Estes resultados também fornecem base e perspectivas de estudos futuros englobando diferentes aspectos ambientais, bem como funções ecossistêmicas na dinâmica espacial e temporal das comunidades. Considerando as previsões futuras de aquecimento dos oceanos (BRAUKO *et al.*, 2020; FRÖLICHER; FISCHER; GRUBER, 2018; IPCC, 2018), esta abordagem pode contribuir na previsão de como as comunidades responderão às variações climáticas futuras. Conhecer a dinâmica das comunidades no espaço e no tempo através de séries temporais permite o entendimento de quais atributos são mais afetados pelas variações do clima atual, provendo informações base para modelos complexos de estimativas de distribuição, como por exemplo, Modelos Hierárquicos de Comunidades de Espécies (do inglês: *Hierarchical Modelling of Species Communities* - HMSC).

REFERÊNCIAS

BRANDL, Simon J.; TORNABENE, Luke; GOATLEY, Christopher H.R.; CASEY, Jordan M; MORAIS, Renato A.; CÔTÉ, Isabelle M.; BALDWIN, Carole C.; PARRAVICINI, Valeriano; SCHIETTEKATTE, Nina M.; BELLWOOD, David R. Demographic dynamics of the smallest marine vertebrates fuel coral-reef ecosystem functioning. **Science**, vol. 364, no. 6446, p. 1189–1192, 2019. https://doi.org/10.1038/45533.

BRAUKO, Kalina M.; CABRAL, Alex; COSTA, Natasha V.; HAYDEN, Juliana; DIAS, Carlos E.P.; LEITE, Edilene S.; WESTPHAL, Renan D.; MUELLER, Carolina M.; HALL-SPENCER, Jason M.; RODRIGUES, Regina R.; RÖRIG, Leonardo R.; PAGLIOSA, Paulo R.; FONSECA, Alessandra L.; ALARCON, Orestes E.; HORTA, Paulo A. Marine Heatwaves, Sewage and Eutrophication Combine to Trigger Deoxygenation and Biodiversity Loss: A SW Atlantic Case Study. **Frontiers in Marine Science**, vol. 7, no. February 2021, p. 1038, 2020. https://doi.org/10.3389/fmars.2020.590258.

FRÖLICHER, Thomas L.; FISCHER, Erich M.; GRUBER, Nicolas. Marine heatwaves under global warming. **Nature**, vol. 560, no. 7718, p. 360–364, 2018. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41586-018-0383-9.

HYNDES, Glenn A.; HECK, Kenneth L.; VERGÉS, Adriana; HARVEY, Euan S.; KENDRICK, Gary A.; LAVERY, Paul S.; MCMAHON, Kathryn; ORTH, Robert J.; PEARCE, Alan; VANDERKLIFT, Mathew; WERNBERG, Thomas; WHITING, Scott; WILSON, Shaun. Accelerating tropicalization and the transformation of temperate seagrass meadows. **BioScience**, vol. 66, no. 11, p. 938–945, 2016. https://doi.org/10.1093/biosci/biw111.

IPCC. Summary for Policymakers. In: Global Warming of 1.5°C. Intergovernmental Panel Climate Change (IPCC). 973, 7–22, 2018. DOI on no. vii, p. http://www.ipcc.ch/publications and data/ar4/wg2/en/spm.html. Available at: https://www.ipcc.ch/site/assets/uploads/sites/2/2019/05/SR15 SPM version report HR.pdf.

LOPES, Rubens M.; KATSURAGAWA, Mario; DIAS, June F.; MONTÚ, Monica A.; MUELBERT, José H.; GORRI, Charles; BRANDINI, Frederico P. Zooplankton and ichthyoplankton distribution on the southern Brazilian shelf: An overview. **Scientia Marina**, vol. 70, no. 2, p. 189–202, 2006. https://doi.org/10.3989/scimar.2006.70n2189.

MAGURRAN, Anne E.; DORNELAS, Maria; MOYES, Faye; GOTELLI, Nicholas J.; MCGILL, Brian. Rapid biotic homogenization of marine fish assemblages. **Nature Communications**, vol. 6, 24 Sep. 2015. https://doi.org/10.1038/ncomms9405.

MCGILL, Brian J.; ETIENNE, Rampal S.; GRAY, John S.; ALONSO, David; ANDERSON, Marti J.; BENECHA, Habtamu Kassa; DORNELAS, Maria; ENQUIST, Brian J.; GREEN, Jessica L.; HE, Fangliang; HURLBERT, Allen H.; MAGURRAN, Anne E.; MARQUET, Pablo A.; MAURER, Brian A.; OSTLING, Annette; SOYKAN, Candan U.; UGLAND, Karl I.; WHITE, Ethan P. Species abundance distributions: Moving beyond single prediction theories to integration within an ecological framework. **Ecology Letters**, vol. 10, no. 10, p. 995–1015, 2007. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1461-0248.2007.01094.x.

MIZEREK, Toni L; MADIN, Joshua S; BENZONI, Francesca; HUANG, Danwei; SOMMER, Brigitte; BAIRD, Andrew H; BAIRD, Andrew H. No evidence for tropicalization of coral assemblages in a subtropical climate change hot spot. **Coral Reefs**, 2021. DOI 10.1007/s00338-

021-02167-x. Available at: https://doi.org/10.1007/s00338-021-02167-x.

MOUILLOT, David; VILLÉGER, Sébastien; PARRAVICINI, Valeriano; KULBICKI, Michel; ARIAS-GONZÁLEZ, Jesus Ernesto; BENDER, Mariana; CHABANET, Pascale; FLOETER, Sergio R.; FRIEDLANDER, Alan; VIGLIOLA, Laurent; BELLWOOD, David R. Functional over-redundancy and high functional vulnerability in global fish faunas on tropical reefs. **Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America**, vol. 111, no. 38, p. 13757–13762, 15 Sep. 2014. DOI 10.1073/pnas.1317625111. Available at: http://www.pnas.org/cgi/content/long/1317625111v1. Accessed on: 16 Sep. 2014.

SMITH, Shannen M.; MALCOLM, Hamish A.; MARZINELLI, Ezequiel M.; SCHULTZ, Arthur L.; STEINBERG, Peter D.; VERGÉS, Adriana. Tropicalization and kelp loss shift trophic composition and lead to more winners than losers in fish communities. **Global Change Biology**, vol. 27, no. 11, p. 2537–2548, 1 Jun. 2021. https://doi.org/10.1111/gcb.15592.

SOMMER, Brigitte; BEGER, Maria; HARRISON, Peter L.; BABCOCK, Russ C.; PANDOLFI, John M. Differential response to abiotic stress controls species distributions at biogeographic transition zones. **Ecography**, no. March, p. 1–12, 2017. https://doi.org/10.1111/ecog.02986.

APÊNDICE A – TimeFISH: Long-term assessment of reef fish assemblages in a transition zone in the Southwestern Atlantic.

Base de dados referente aos censos visuais coletados nas ilhas de Santa Catarina e utilizados nesta tese, publicados na revista *Ecology*.

METADATA

CLASS 1. DATA SET DESCRIPTORS

A. Data set identity: *TimeFISH: Long-term assessment of reef fish assemblages in a transition zone in the Southwestern Atlantic.*

B. Data set identification code:

- TimeFISH_census_data.csv
- TimeFISH_taxonomic_information.csv
- TimeFISH_location_information.csv

C. Data set description

1. Originators: Juan P. Quimbayo¹, Lucas T. Nunes², Fernanda C. Silva², Antônio B. Anderson³, Diego R. Barneche^{4,5}, Angela M. Canterle², Isadora Cord², Andrea Dalben⁶, Débora S. Ferrari², Luisa Fontoura⁷, Thiago M.J. Fiuza⁸, Ana M.R. Liedke², Guilherme O. Longo⁹, Renato A. Morais¹⁰, Alexandre C. Siqueira¹¹, Sergio Ricardo Floeter²

¹ Center for Marine Biology, University of São Paulo, São Sebastião, Brazil.

² Marine Macroecology and Biogeography Laboratory, Federal University of Santa Catarina, Florianópolis, Brazil.

³ Federal University of Espírito Santo, Vitória, Brazil.

⁴ Australian Institute of Marine Science, Crawley, Australia.

⁵ Oceans Institute, The University of Western Australia, Crawley, Australia.

⁶ Biosonar institution, Florianopolis, Brazil.

⁷ School of Natural Sciences, Macquarie University Sydney, New South Wales, Australia.

⁸ Research Institute for the Environment and Livelihoods, Charles Darwin University, Darwin, Australia.

⁹ Marine Ecology Laboratory, Department of Oceanography and Limnology, Federal University Rio Grande do Norte, Brazil.

¹⁰ CRIOBE École Pratique des Hautes Études, Université Paris Sciences et Lettres, France.

¹¹ Research Hub for Coral Reef Ecosystem Functions, College of Science and Engineering, James Cook University, Townsville, Australia.

2. Abstract: The TimeFish database provides the first public timeseries dataset on reef fish assemblages in the Southwestern Atlantic (SWA), comprising 15 years of data (2007-2022) based on standardized Underwater Visual Censuses (UVCs). The rocky reefs covered by our dataset are influenced by pronounced seasonal cycles of ocean temperatures with warm tropical waters from the Brazil Current in the summer (~27°C) and colder waters from the La Plata River Plume discharge and upwelling from the South Atlantic Central Water in the winter (~18°C). These oceanographic conditions characterize this area as the southernmost tropical-subtropical climatic transition zone in the Atlantic Ocean. As a result, reef fish assemblages comprise both tropical and subtropical species. All records included in TimeFish were collected using UVCs, a nondestructive method that allows the estimation of fish species richness,

abundance, and body size distributions. UVCs were performed through 40 m² belt transects by scuba diving in nine locations along the southern Brazilian coast (25°S – 29°S). Four of these locations lie within the boundaries of the no-entry Arvoredo Marine Biological Reserve, where fishing and recreational activities are forbidden, and the remaining locations are unprotected from these activities. During each belt transect, a diver swam at a constant depth above and parallel to the reef, identifying fish species, counting the number of individuals, and estimating the total body length (Lt in cm) of all detected individuals. All fish individuals in the water column (up to 2 m above the substratum) and at the bottom were targeted. A total of 202,965 individuals belonging to 163 reef fish species and 53 families were recorded across 1,857 UVCs. All survey campaigns were funded by either public or mixed capital (private-public) sources, including seven grants from the Brazilian federal and Santa Catarina state government. Part of the data have already been used in multiple MSc and PhD theses and scientific articles. TimeFISH represents an important contribution for future studies aiming to examine temporal and spatial variations of reef fish assemblages in transition zones. No copyright restrictions apply to the use of this data set, other than citing this publication.

D. Keywords: Abundance, fish body size, fish richness, rocky reefs, temporal series.

CLASS II. RESEARCH ORIGIN DESCRIPTORS

A. Overall project description

1. Identity: *TimeFISH*: Long-term assessment of reef fish assemblages in a transition zone in the Southwestern Atlantic.

2. Originators: Juan P. Quimbayo, Lucas T. Nunes, Fernanda C. Silva, Antônio B. Anderson, Diego R. Barneche, Angela M. Canterle, Isadora Cord, Andrea Dalben, Débora S. Ferrari, Luisa Fontoura, Thiago M.J. Fiuza,

Ana M.R. Liedke, Guilherme O. Longo, Renato A. Morais, Alexandre C. Siqueira, Sergio Ricardo Floeter.

3. Period of study: Underwater visual censuses started in 2007 and were performed in all austral summers since. The data collection is still ongoing and presented here until the 2022 campaign.

4. Objectives: (1) To record reef fish species richness, abundance, and body size in nine locations over time in the southern transition zone in the Southwestern Atlantic Ocean. (2) To provide an open dataset supporting future investigations of temporal trends in reef fish assemblages in transition zones.

5. Abstract: Same as above

6. Sources of funding:

- Projeto Ilhas do Sul. PI: Sergio R. Floeter (Conselho Nacional de Desenvolvimento Científico e Tecnológico, CNPq: 475367/2006-5).
- MCT-Jovens Pesquisadores. PI: Sergio R. Floeter (Conselho Nacional de Desenvolvimento Científico e Tecnológico, CNPq: 571295/2008-8).
- Rede Nacional de Pesquisa em Biodiversidade Marinha (SISBIOTA-Mar). PI: Sergio R. Floeter (Conselho Nacional de Desenvolvimento Científico e Tecnológico, CNPq: 563276/2010-0).
- Fundação de Amparo à Pesquisa e Inovação do Estado de Santa Catarina. PI: Sergio R. Floeter (FAPESC: 6308/2011-8).
- Project MAArE Monitoramento Ambiental da Reserva Biológica Marinha do Arvoredo e Entorno. PI: Barbara Segal (PETROBRAS).
- Projeto Biodiversidade Marinha do Estado de Santa Catarina. PI: Alberto Lindner (FAPESP 4302/2010-8)
- Programa de monitoramento de ambientes recifais na Reserva Biológica Marinha do Arvoredo. Instituto Chico Mendes de Conservação da Biodiversidade (ICMBio).

B. Specific subproject description

1. Site description

Data assembled in the TimeFISH database were collected in nine locations on the coast of Santa Catarina State (Figure 1). This area represents approximately 7% of the Brazilian coast (Diehl and Horn Filho 1996). The region is under the influence of two main marine water systems: the Brazil current, which carries warm tropical waters from the north, and the La Plata River plume discharge, which transports cold waters from the south. Additionally, the waters beyond the coast are influenced by the South Atlantic Central Water, also a cold-water system. Due to these specific oceanographic conditions, this region is recognized as a transition zone (i.e., where both tropical and temperate species distributions overlap and changes in sea surface temperature are most pronounced, Ferro and Morrone 2014). The southernmost limit of distribution of tropical reef fish fauna in the Southwester Atlantic is located along the coast of Santa Catarina State (Anderson et al. 2015, 2020, Pinheiro et al. 2018). Four sampled locations are situated within the limits of the No-entry Arvoredo Marine Biological Reserve, whereas the remaining locations lie in unprotected areas (Figure 1). The Arvoredo Marine Biological Reserve was established in 1990, and encompasses an area of 17,800 ha, characterizing the only nearshore no-take and no-entry Brazilian MPA (Magris et al. 2020). It comprises three islands: Arvoredo (-27.17 | -48.36), Deserta (-27.16 | -48.19), and Galé Island (-27.10 | -48.24; Figure 1). Part of Arvoredo Islands is located within the MPA (-27.17 | -48.36), and other part outside the MPA (-27.28 | -48.37). The surveyed locations outside of the marine reserve include one continental location in Porto Belo (-27.7 | -48.31), and four in coastal islands, Aranhas (-27.29 | -48.21), Campeche (-27.41 -48.27), Moleques do Sul (-27.50 | -48.25) and Xavier Island (-27.36 | -48.23; Figure 1).

The benthic communities include a diverse assemblage of algal turfs, macroalgae and zoanthids that are common across the sampled locations (Horta et al. 2008, Pascelli et al. 2013, Aued et al. 2018). At Galé Island, we also find free-living colonies of *Madracis decactis* that occur in sandy substratum (Capel et al. 2012). One location in the northern part of Arvoredo Island (inside MPA) contain a relatively extensive rhodolith bed occurs (Horta et al. 2008, Pascelli et al. 2013). The most recent and comprehensive local fish species checklist published for the Santa Catarina State reported 278 reef fish species belonging to 170 genera and 74 families (Anderson et al. 2015). Approximately 8.3% of these species are classified as threatened by the International Union for Conservation of Nature (IUCN), comprising mostly top predators and large Brazilian endemic herbivores (Anderson et al. 2015).



Figure 1. Geographical position of the nine locations sampled over 15 years in the Southwestern Atlantic. Sea surface temperature data were extracted from Faria-Junior and Lindner (2019).

2. Experimental or sampling design

Underwater visual censuses

Reef fish assemblages were sampled using Underwater Visual Censuses (UVCs), a non-destructive technique that provides estimates of species richness, abundance, and body size with minimal habitat impacts (Brock 1954, Kulbicki 1998). During the UVCs ($20 \times 2m = 40m^2$), all fish species observed in the water column and at or near the bottom were identified, counted, and had their individual body size estimated. To perform such activity, a diver first swam horizontally and parallel to the rocky shore while simultaneously laying out a 20 m measuring tape and writing down all information assessed from the species observed in the water column. Then, the diver swam back retrieving the measuring tape and writing down information on all detected species associated with the benthos. Such technique has been repeatedly and successfully used along the Brazilian coastal and oceanic reefs (Floeter et al. 2007, Krajewski and Floeter 2011, Pinheiro et al. 2011, Longo et al. 2014, 2015, Luiz et al. 2015, Morais et al. 2017, Quimbayo et al. 2019), in other regions in the Atlantic Ocean (Maia et al. 2018, Freitas et al. 2019), and for regional or global assessments of reef fish assemblages (Barneche et al. 2019, Inagaki et al. 2020, Quimbayo et al. 2021a). A total of 1,857 UVCs were performed throughout the last 15 years across the nine locations sampled in Santa Catarina (Figure 2).



Figure 2. Number of underwater visual censuses performed over 15 years in nine locations in the Southwestern Atlantic. The warmer colors depict a higher sampling effort. This uneven sampling effort is associated with the lack of consistent funding to sample all locations over time.

A total of 202,965 individuals from 163 reef fish species were recorded across all surveys included in the TimeFISH database. This set of species represents 58% of the reef fish fauna reported for the whole Santa Catarina state (Anderson et al. 2015). Parts of the dataset have supported over 20 international and national publications or reports, highlighting the importance of evaluating temporal and spatial patterns of reef fish in transition zones. As an example, the detection and assessment of the population density patterns of the invasive *Chromis limbata* in the study area emphasizes the benefits of such long-term monitoring programs (Anderson et al. 2017, 2020).

3. Research methods

Taxonomic and systematics

The taxonomic classification followed the Eschmeyer's Catalog of Fishes (Fricke et al. 2020).

CLASS III. DATA SET STATUS AND ACCESSIBILITY

A. Status

- 1. Latest update: 2022
- 2. Latest archive data: 2022
- 3. Metadata status: Metadata are complete

4. Data verification: All data were reviewed according to CLASS V section B and checked for any input errors.

B. Accessibility

1. Storage location and medium: All data and metadata are stored with this publication in the journal *Ecology*.

2. Contact persons:

- Juan Pablo Quimbayo, Center for Marine Biology, University of São Paulo, São Sebastião, Brazil. Email: <u>quimbayo.j.p@gmail.com</u>
- Sergio Ricardo Floeter, Marine Macroecology and Biogeography Laboratory, Federal University of Santa Catarina, Florianópolis, Brazil. Email: <u>sergio.floeter@ufsc.br</u>

3. Copyright or propriety restrictions: There are no copyright or proprietary restrictions for research or teaching proposes.

4. Proprietary restrictions: None.

5. Citation: This paper.

CLASS IV. DATA STRUCTURAL DESCRIPTORS

A. Data set files

1. Identity

- TimeFISH_census_data.csv
- TimeFISH_taxonomic_information.csv
- TimeFISH_location_information.csv

2. Size

- TimeFISH_census_data: [27,377 rows + header, 5 columns; (1.3MB)]
- TimeFISH_taxonomic_information: [163 rows + header, 9 columns; (14KB)]
- TimeFISH_location_information: [1,958 rows + header, 23 columns; (363KB)]
 - 3. Format and storage: Digital data file in *.csv
 - 4. Header information: See column description in section B.
 - 5. Alphanumeric information: Mixed.

B. Variable information

Each row of the data files represents a unique value, i.e., one species observed in one location and one year (Table 1).

Variable name	Variable definition	Nature	Units	Variable name
Province	Marine biogeographic province	Categorical (nominal)	Province	Province
	defined by Spalding et al. (2007)			

Table 1. List of column names found in TimeFISH

State	Brazilian political	Categorical		State
Location	Marine location where the belt	(nominal) Categorical		Location
	transects were	(nominal)		
Site	Sites where the belt	Categorical		Site
	transects were performed (smallest-scale unit within the location)	(nominal)		
Thermal_category	Classification of locations	Categorical		Thermal_category
	according to the water thermal regime, estimated from the mean summer sea surface temperature (warm locations are those with a mean temperature higher than 24°C, and cool locations are those with a mean temperature locations are	(nominal)		
No_take_zone	24°C) Whether or not inside a No-	Categorical		No_take_zone
Longitude	take area Longitude for the sampling site in decimals (Western: -180 to 0, Eastern:	(nominal) Continuous	Degrees	Longitude
Latitude	Latitude for the sampling position in decimals (Southern: -90 to 0, Northern: 0 to 90)	Continuous	Degrees	Latitude
ntransect	Number tag of the belt	Discrete		ntransect

transect_id	transect in the year sampled Transect identification following the combination: year +	Categorical (nominal)		transect_id
Observer	ntransect Observer name	Categorical		Observer
Sampling_method	Sampling method used	(nominal) Categorical		Sampling_method
Sampling_area_m2	(UVC) Transect area of 20x2 (40m ²)	(nominal) Continuous	Square meters	Sampling_area_m2
Day	The day when sampling	Discrete		Day
Month	occurred The month when sampling	Discrete		Month
Year	The year when sampling	Discrete		Year
Sampling_season	occurrea Season during which the	Categorical		Sampling_season
	sampling occurred. We considered the climatic classification of the southern hemisphere	(nominal)		
Depth	Depth at which the belt transect was performed. Expressed in meters	Continuous	Meter	Depth
Temperature	Water temperature recorded from dive computer, for each belt transect	Continuous	Degrees Celsius	Temperature
Complexity	Substratum complexity visually estimated in each belt transect in three levels (Figure 3): 1=low complexity (Flat large	Discrete		Complexity

	boulders with very few crevices, which have low coverage and diversity of benthic organisms); 2=medium complexity (Rounded large boulders with some crevices and high coverage and diversity of benthic organisms); 3=high complexity (A mix of large and small boulders with many crevices and holes associated with high coverage and diversity of benthic			
Visibility	The horizontal visibility estimated in each belt transect and expressed in meters	Continuous		Visibility
Start_time	Exact starting time of the belt transect	Continuous	Hour	Start_time
End_time	Exact finishing time of the belt	Continuous	Hour	End_time
Biotop	Biotope on the reef where the	Categorical		Biotop
	belt transect was performed. Slope (all rock reef that contain boulders, crevices, holds and benthic communities associate), rhodolith	(nominal)		

	(bottom cover 100% rhodolite), interface (intercept between rocky reef and sand bottom), and sand (bottom cover more than 80% sand)		
Trophic_group_1	Trophic group based on diet	Categorical	Trophic_group_1
	data available in the literature (see Quimbayo et al. 2021b) Levels: hd = herbivore detritivore hm = macroalgivore im = mobile invertebrate feeder is = sessile invertebrate feeder pk = planktivore om = omnivore	(nominal)	
Turnhia ana 2	fc = fish & cephalopods	Colorential	Turnhia ana 2
ropnic_group_2	based on local	Categorical	ropnic_group_2
	diet analyses Levels: herb_detri = herbivore detritivore macroalgivore = herbivore macroalgivore minv = mobile invertebrate feeder sinv = sessile invertebrate feeder plank = planktivore mcar = macrocarnivore	(nominal)	

	(fish and Brachyura)			
Family	omni = omnivore Family name following the Eschmeyer's Catalog of	Categorical (nominal)		Family
Genus	Fishes Genus name following the Eschmever's	Categorical		Genus
	Catalog of Fishes	(noninar)		
Species	Species name following the	Categorical		Species
	Eschmeyer's Catalog of Eisbes	(nominal)		
Fishbase_code	Species code following the FishBase database	Discrete		Fishbase_code
Species_code	Code defined by the	Categorical		Species_code
	combination of the first three letters from the genus column and the three letters from the species column	(nominal)		
Total length	Visually estimated fish total length	Continuous	Centimeters	Total length
Abundance	Absolute number of individuals	Discrete		Abundance
а	Length-weight coefficient: Weight = $a \times$ Length ^b	Continuous	Grams/ Centimeters ^b	a
b	Length-weight coefficient:	Continuous		b
	Weight = <i>a</i> x Length ^b			

Missing value code: NA

CLASS V. SUPPLEMENTAL DESCRIPTORS

A. Data acquisition: See details in the section Class II, more specifically the Data Collection.

B. Quality assurance/quality control procedures: The name of all fish species observed in the UVCs over 15 years, were reviewed and updated according to the Eschmeyer's Catalog of Fishes (Fricke et al. 2020). The fish trophic groups and species-specific length-weight conversion coefficients were extracted from Quimbayo et al. (2021b).

C. Computer programs and data processing algorithms

Data processing was performed in the R environment version 4.0.2 (R Core Team 2020) using the packages "dplyr" (Wickham et al. 2022), "ggplot2" (Wickham 2016), and "tidyr" (Wickham and Girlich 2022).



Figure 3. Types of substratum complexity estimated in each belt transect. a) Low complexity = 1 (Flat large boulders with very few crevices, which have low coverage and diversity of benthic organisms); b) medium complexity = 2 (Rounded large boulders with some crevices and high coverage and diversity of benthic organisms); and c) high complexity = 3 (A mix of large and small boulders with many crevices and holes associated with high coverage and diversity of benthic organisms). Images: J.P. Krajewski.

Acknowledgments

We thank all public and private national institutions for their financial support over these 15 years (Conselho Nacional de Desenvolvimento Científico e Tecnolólogico CNPq, Fundação de Amparo à Pesquisa e Inovação do Estado de Santa Catarina FAPESC, PETROBRAS, and Instituto Chico Mendes de Conservação da Biodiversidade ICMBio). We also thank all past and present members from the Laboratório de Biogeografia e Macroecologia Marinha at Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina for assistance with data collections. Special thanks to the ICMBio staff for field support, permits, and valuable information over the years, especially Hellen J. F. Rocha, Dan J. Pretto, Adriana C. Fonseca, Leandro Z. da Silva, and Ricardo C. Vieira. We also acknowledge Bertuol, Água Viva (specially Fabricio R. Rodrigues), Parcel, Cultura SubAquatica, Acquanauta, and Sea Divers diving centers for logistic support over the years. J.P.Q. received a post-doctoral fellowship from FAPESP (2018/21380-0 and 2021/09279-4). G.O.L. and S.R.F. are grateful to their research productivity scholarship provided by the Brazilian National Council for Scientific and Technological Development (CNPq 310517/2019-2 and 307340/2019-8 respectively). A.B.A. post-doctoral fellowship is funded by Biodiversa+, WaterJPI, and Europe Union.

Literature cited

- Anderson, A. B., A. Carvalho-Filho, R. A. Morais, L. T. Nunes, J. P. Quimbayo, and S. R. Floeter. 2015. Brazilian tropical fishes in their southern limit of distribution: Checklist of Santa Catarina's rocky reef ichthyofauna, remarks and new records. Check List 11:1–25.
- Anderson, A. B., E. M. Salas, L. A. Rocha, and S. R. Floeter. 2017. The recent colonization of south Brazil by the Azores chromis *Chromis limbata*. Journal of Fish Biology:1–16.
- Anderson, A. B., J. C. Joyeux, and S. R. Floeter. 2020. Spatiotemporal variations in density and biomass of rocky reef fish in a biogeographic climatic transition zone: trends over 9 years, inside and outside the only nearshore no-take marine-protected area on the southern Brazilian coast. Journal of Fish Biology 97:845–859.
- Aued, A. W., F. Smith, J. P. Quimbayo, D. V. Cândido, G. O. Longo, C. E. L. Ferreira, J. D. Witman, S. R. Floeter, and B. Segal. 2018. Large-scale patterns of benthic marine communities in the brazilian province. PLoS ONE 13:e0198452.
- Barneche, D. R., E. L. Rezende, V. Parravicini, E. Maire, G. J. Edgar, R. D. Stuart-smith, J. E. Arias-González, C. E. L. Ferreira, A. M. Friedlander, A. L. Green, O. J. Luiz, F. Rodriguez-Zaragoza, L. Vigliola, M. Kulbicki, and S. R. Floeter. 2019. Body size, reef area, and temperature predict global reef-fish species richness across spatial scales. Global Ecology and Biogeography 28:315–327.

- Brock, V. E. 1954. A preliminary report on a method of estimating reef fish populations. Journal of Wildlife Management 18:297–398.
- Capel, K. C. C., B. Segal, P. Bertuol, and A. Lindner. 2012. Corallith beds at the edge of the tropical South Atlantic. Coral Reefs 31:75.
- Diehl, F. L., and N. O. Horn Filho. 1996. Compartimentação geológicogeomorfológica da zona litorânea e planície costeira do Estado de Santa CatarinaNotas Técnicas da Faculdade de Ciências do Mar 9:39–50.
- Faria-Junior, E., and A. Lindner. 2019. An underwater temperature dataset from coastal islands in Santa Catarina, southern Brazil: high accuracy data from different depths. SEANOE.
- Ferro, I., and J. J. Morrone. 2014. Biogeographical transition zones: A search for conceptual synthesis. Biological Journal of the Linnean Society 113:1–12.
- Floeter, S. R., W. Krohling, J. L. Gasparini, C. E. L. Ferreira, and I. R. Zalmon. 2007. Reef fish community structure on coastal islands of the southeastern Brazil: the influence of exposure and benthic cover. Environmental Biology of Fishes 78:147–160.
- Freitas, R., T. Mendes, C. Almeida, T. Melo, R. Villaça, R. Noguchi, S. Floeter, C. Rangel, and C. Ferreira. 2019. Reef fish and benthic community structures of the Santa Luzia Marine Reserve in the Cabo Verde islands, eastern central Atlantic Ocean. African Journal of Marine Science 41:177–190.
- Fricke, R., W. N. Eschmeyer, and R. van der Laan. 2020. Eschmeyer's catalog of fishes: genera, species, references.

http://researcharchive.calacademy.org/research/ichthyology/catalog/fishcatmain.asp.

- Horta, P., J. P. Salles, J. L. Bouzon, F. Scherner, D. Cabral, and Z. L. Bouzon. 2008. Composição e Estrutura do Fitobentos do Infralitoral da Reserva Biológica Marinha do Arvoredo, Santa Catarina, Brasil-Implicações para a Conservação. Oecologia Brasiliensis 12:243–257.
- Inagaki, K. Y., M. G. Pennino, S. R. Floeter, M. E. Hay, and G. O. Longo. 2020. Trophic interactions will expand geographically but be less intense as oceans warm. Global Change Biology 26:6805–6812.
- Krajewski, J. P., and S. R. Floeter. 2011. Reef fish community structure of the Fernando de Noronha Archipelago (Equatorial Western Atlantic): the influence of exposure and benthic composition. Environmental Biology of Fishes 92:25–40.
- Kulbicki, M. 1998. How the acquired behaviour of commercial reef fishes may influence the results obtained from visual censuses. Journal of Experimental Marine Biology and Ecology 222:11– 30.

- Longo, G. O., C. E. L. Ferreira, and S. R. Floeter. 2014. Herbivory drives large-scale spatial variation in reef fish trophic interactions. Ecology and Evolution:n/a-n/a.
- Longo, G. O., R. A. Morais, C. D. L. Martins, T. C. Mendes, A. W. Aued, D. V. Cândido, J. C. de Oliveira, L. T. Nunes, L. Fontoura, M. N. Sissini, M. M. Teschima, M. B. Silva, F. Ramlov, L. P. Gouvea, C. E. L. Ferreira, B. Segal, P. A. Horta, and S. R. Floeter. 2015. Between-habitat variation of benthic cover, reef fish assemblage and feeding pressure on the benthos at the only atoll in south Atlantic: Rocas atoll, NE Brazil. Plos One 10:e0127176.
- Luiz, O. J., T. C. Mendes, D. R. Baraneche, C. G. W. Ferreira, R. Noguchi, R. C. Villaça, C. A. Rangel, J. L. Gasparini, and C. E. L. Ferreira. 2015. Community structure of reef fishes on a remote oceanic island (St Peter and St Paul's Archipelago, equatorial Atlantic): the relative influence of abiotic and biotic variables. Marine and Freshwater Research 66:739–749.
- Magris, R. A., M. D. P. Costa, C. E. L. Ferreira, C. C. Vilar, J. J. Joel, C. C. Margareth, S. C. Paulo,
 P. Y. G. Sumida, and R. B. F. Sergio. 2020. A blueprint for securing Brazil's marine biodiversity and supporting the achievement of global conservation goals. Diversity and Distributions 27:198–215.
- Maia, H. A., R. A. Morais, J. P. Quimbayo, M. S. Dias, C. L. S. S. Sampaio, P. A. Horta, C. E. L. Ferreira, and S. R. Floeter. 2018. Spatial patterns and drivers of fish and benthic reef communities at São Tomé Island (Tropical Eastern Atlantic). Marine Ecology:1–38.
- Morais, R. A., C. E. L. Ferreira, and S. R. Floeter. 2017. Spatial patterns of fish standing biomass across Brazilian reefs, Southwestern Atlantic. Journal of Fish Biology 91:1642–1667.
- Pascelli, C., P. Riul, R. Riosmena-Rodríguez, F. Scherner, M. Nunes, J. M. Hall-Spencer, E. C. de Oliveira, and P. Horta. 2013. Seasonal and depth-driven changes in rhodolith bed structure and associated macroalgae off Arvoredo island (southeastern Brazil). Aquatic Botany 111:62–65.
- Pinheiro, H. T., C. E. L. Ferreira, J. C. Joyeux, R. G. Santos, and P. A. Horta. 2011. Reef fish structure and distribution in a south-western Atlantic Ocean tropical island. Journal of Fish Biology 79:1984–2006.
- Pinheiro, H. T., L. A. Rocha, R. M. Macieira, A. Carvalho-Filho, A. B. Anderson, M. G. Bender, F. di Dario, C. E. L. Ferreira, R. B. Francini-Filho, J. L. Gasparini, J.-C. Joyeux, O. J. Luiz, M. Mincarone, R. L. Moura, J. de A. C. C. Nunes, J. P. Quimbayo, R. S. Rosa, C. L. S. S. Sampaio, I. Sazima, T. Simon, D. A. Vila-Nova, and S. R. Floeter. 2018. Southwestern Atlantic reef fishes: zoogeographic patterns and ecological drivers reveal a secondary biodiversity center in the Atlantic Ocean. Diversity and Distributions 24:951–965.
- Quimbayo, J. P., M. S. Dias, T. C. Mendes, R. W. Lamb, A. F. Johnson, O. Aburto-Oropeza, J. J. Alvarado, A. Ayala-Bocos, C. E. L. Ferreira, E. Garcia, O. J. Luiz, I. Mascareñas-Osorio, H. T.

Pinheiro, F. Rodriguez-Zaragoza, E. Salas, F. A. Zapata, and S. R. Floeter. 2019. Determinants of reef fish assemblages in tropical oceanic islands. Ecography 42:77–87.

- Quimbayo, J. P., T. C. Mendes, D. R. Barneche, M. S. Dias, A. S. Grutter, M. Furtado, F. Leprieur, L. Pellissier, R. Mazzei, P. Narvaez, P. Sasal, M. C. Soares, V. Parravicini, I. Sazima, M. Kulbicki, and S. R. Floeter. 2021a. Patterns of taxonomic and functional diversity in the global cleaner reef fish fauna. Journal of Biogeography 48:2469–2485.
- Quimbayo, J. P., F. C. Silva, T. C. Mendes, D. S. Ferrari, S. L. Danielski, M. G. Bender, V. Parravicini, M. Kulbicki, and S. R. Floeter. 2021b. Life-history traits, geographical range, and conservation aspects of reef fishes from the Atlantic and Eastern Pacific. Ecology e03298.
- R Core Team. 2020. R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria.
- Wickham, H. 2016. ggplot2: Elegant Graphics for Data Analysis. Springer-Verlag New York, New York.
- Wickham, H., R. François, L. Henry, and K. Muller. 2022. dplyr: A Grammar of Data Manipulation. https://dplyr.tidyverse.org, https://github.com/tidyverse/dplyr.
- Wickham, H., and M. Girlich. 2022. tidyr: Tidy Messy Data. https://tidyr.tidyverse.org, https://github.com/tidyverse/tidyr.

APÊNDICE B – Life-history traits, geographical range and conservation aspects of reef fishes from the Atlantic and Eastern Pacific

Base de dados referente aos atributos de história de vida coletados para as espécies de peixes recifais do Atlântico e Pacífico Tropical utilizados nesta tese, publicados na revista *Ecology*.

Life-history traits, geographical range and conservation aspects of reef fishes from the Atlantic and Eastern Pacific

Short title: Reef fish data from isolated realms

Juan Pablo Quimbayo^{1*}, Fernanda Carolina da Silva², Thiago Costa Mendes³, Débora Silva Ferrari², Samara Leopoldino Danielski², Mariana Gomes Bender⁴ Valeriano Parravicini⁵, Michel Kulbicki⁶, Sergio Ricardo Floeter²

Affiliations:

¹Center for Marine Biology, Universidade de São Paulo, Brazil

² Marine Macroecology and Biogeography Lab, Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina, Brazil

³ Instituto do Mar, Universidade Federal de São Paulo, Brazil

⁴ Marine Macroecology and Conservation Lab, Universidade Federal de Santa Maria, Brazil

⁵ École Pratique des Hautes Études, Université de Perpignan, France

⁶ Institut de Recherche pour le Développement IRD, UMR Entropie, Université de Perpignan, France

*Corresponding author: Juan Pablo Quimbayo, email: <u>quimbayo_jp@usp.br</u>

Abstract

Reef fish represent one of the most diverse vertebrate groups on Earth, with over 7000 species distributed around the globe. This richness is not evenly distributed around the globe. The Atlantic (AT) and the Eastern Pacific (EP) are considered the most isolated realms and encompass 30% of the global species richness. These areas have been isolated from the marine biodiversity hotspot in the Indo-Pacific by several barriers, such as the Tethyan closure and the distance between the EP and the western Pacific. Despite their comparatively lower species richness, these realms host unique fish assemblages characterized by a remarkable proportion of regional endemics and species with large body size. Here, we present the largest database of life-history traits, biogeographical and conservation aspects presently available for the reef fish fauna of the AT and the EP realms. The database includes 21 traits distributed into behavioral (home range, diel activity, group size, level in the water column, three measures of preferred temperature), morphological (maximum body size, size class, body shape, aspect ratio, caudal fin, mouth position) and ecological (trophic level, diet, spawning strategy, depth of occurrence, two allometric constants, pelagic larval duration and life span), as well as biogeographical (geographic range index, range extension, and species distribution in 20 marine provinces), and conservation aspects (IUCN status, vulnerability and global market price). We compiled these data through a careful review of 101 local checklists published between 1982 and 2019, online repositories, local reports, books, and monographs on specific families or genera. We limited our database to localities situated between latitude 51°N and 45°S that harbor coral and/or rocky reefs habitats. Our database covers 2,152 species belonging to 144 families and 646 reef fish genera distributed in two marine realms (1,330 in the AT, 754 in the EP, and 68 in both realms) and 20 marine provinces. This unique integrated database of reef fish for the AT and EP offers the opportunity to explore novel ecological and evolutionary questions at different spatial and temporal scales.

Keywords: Taxonomic richness, behavioral traits, morphological traits, ecological traits, biogeographical information, threatened species, fish price, species distribution, checklist, Atlantic, Eastern Pacific.

METADATA

CLASS I. DATA SET DESCRIPTORS

A. Data set identity: Life-history traits, geographical range and conservation aspects of reef fishes from the Atlantic and Eastern Pacific

B. Data set identification code:

• Fish_aspects_EasternPacific_Atlantic_Realms.csv

C. Data set description

 Originators: Juan Pablo Quimbayo^{1*}, Fernanda Carolina da Silva², Thiago Costa Mendes³, Débora Silva Ferrari², Samara Leopoldino Danielski², Mariana Gomes Bender⁴ Valeriano Parravicini⁵, Michel Kulbicki⁶, Sergio Ricardo Floeter²

¹Center for Marine Biology, Universidade de São Paulo, Brazil

² Marine Macroecology and Biogeography Lab, Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina, Brazil

³ Instituto do Mar, Universidade Federal de São Paulo, Brazil

⁴ Marine Macroecology and Conservation Lab, Universidade Federal de Santa Maria, Brazil

⁵ École Pratique des Hautes Études, Université de Perpignan, France

⁶ Institut de Recherche pour le Développment IRD, UMR Entropie, Université de Perpignan, France

2. Abstract: Reef fish represent one of the most diverse vertebrate groups on Earth, with over 7000 species distributed around the globe. This richness is not evenly distributed around the globe. The Atlantic (AT) and the Eastern Pacific (EP) are considered the most isolated realms and encompass 30% of the global species richness. These areas have been isolated from the marine biodiversity hotspot in the Indo-Pacific by several barriers, such as the Tethyan closure and the distance between the EP and the western Pacific. Despite their comparatively lower species richness, these realms host unique fish assemblages characterized by a remarkable proportion of regional endemics and species with large body size. Here, we present the largest database of life-history traits, biogeographical and conservation aspects presently available for the reef fish fauna of the AT and the EP realms. The database includes 21 traits distributed into behavioral (home range, diel activity, group size, level in the water column, three measures of preferred temperature), morphological (maximum body size, size class, body shape, aspect ratio, caudal fin, mouth position) and ecological (trophic level, diet,

spawning strategy, depth of occurrence, two allometric constants, pelagic larval duration and life span), as well as biogeographical (geographic range index, range extension, and species distribution in 20 marine provinces), and conservation aspects (IUCN status, vulnerability and global market price). We compiled these data through a careful review of 101 local checklists published between 1982 and 2019, online repositories, local reports, books, and monographs on specific families or genera. We limited our database to localities situated between latitude 51°N and 45°S that harbor coral and/or rocky reefs habitats. Our database covers 2,152 species belonging to 144 families and 646 reef fish genera distributed in two marine realms (1,330 in the AT, 754 in the EP, and 68 in both realms) and 20 marine provinces. This unique integrated database of reef fish for the AT and EP offers the opportunity to explore novel ecological and evolutionary questions at different spatial and temporal scales.

3. Keywords: Taxonomic richness, behavioral traits, morphological traits, ecological traits, biogeographical information, threatened species, fish price, species distribution, checklist, Atlantic, Eastern Pacific.

CLASS II. RESEARCH ORIGIN DESCRIPTORS

A. Overall project description

1. Identity: Life-history traits, geographical range and conservation aspects of reef fishes from the Atlantic and Eastern Pacific

2. Originators: Juan Pablo Quimbayo^{1*}, Thiago Costa Mendes², Mariana Gomes Bender³ Valeriano Parravicini⁴, Michel Kulbicki⁵, Sergio Ricardo Floeter⁶

¹Center for Marine Biology, Universidade de São Paulo, Brazil

² Instituto do Mar, Universidade Federal de São Paulo, Brazil

³ Marine Macroecology and Conservation Lab, Universidade Federal de Santa Maria, Brazil

⁴ École Pratique des Hautes Études, Université de Perpignan, France

⁵ Institut de Recherche pour le Développment IRD, UMR Entropie, Université de Perpignan, France

⁶ Marine Macroecology and Biogeography Lab, Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina, Brazil

3. Period of study: Data of source publications range from 1982 to 2019.

4. Objectives: (1) Compile the occurrences of all extant reef fish species in the tropical and subtropical reefs of the Atlantic and Eastern Pacific realms (b) identify behavioral, morphological and ecological traits, as well as biogeographical and conservation aspects of reef fish from the Atlantic and Eastern Pacific.

5. Abstract: Same as above

6. Source: Foundation for Research on Biodiversity – France | São Paulo Research Foundation (FAPESP 2018/21380-0) and Conselho Nacional de Desenvolvimento Científico e Tecnológico (CNPq 563276/2010-0)

B. Specific subproject description

1. Sites description

Our research comprises 101 localities from the Atlantic and Eastern Pacific marine realms (Kulbicki et al. 2013) located between latitude 51°N and 45°S (Figure 1a). The Atlantic is considered the second most isolated marine realm due to three main biogeographic barriers: the emerged Rea Sea land bridge c. 12-18 Myr which separated its fish fauna from the Indian realm (Floeter et al. 2008, Belmaker et al. 2013); the closure of the Isthmus of Panama c. 3Myr which disconnected the Atlantic from the Eastern Pacific; and the cold Benguela Current which has largely prevented the colonization of Atlantic reefs by species arriving from the Indian realm for at least 2 Myr (Floeter et al. 2008). The Eastern Pacific (EP) is recognized as the most isolated marine realm due to an approximately 5000-km-wide expanse of deep open ocean that separates Clipperton Island, the westernmost locality in that region from the nearest Central Pacific islands. This stretch of deep ocean is known as the Eastern Pacific Barrier "EPB" (Robertson and Cramer 2009). Moreover, the closure of the Isthmus of Panama c. 3 Myr, isolated the EP from the Caribbean provinces (Coates and Stallard 2013). Finally, the EP is strongly influenced by two cold currents (the California current in the north and Humboldt current in the south) that split the tropical and subtropical fish fauna found in this realm (Robertson and Cramer 2009). The localities distributed in these two realms encompass 20 marine provinces (six in the Eastern Pacific and fourteen in the Atlantic; Figure 1a), which were defined by Spalding et al. (2007) as larger areas that have distinct biotas consistent across evolutionary time periods.

We found 2,152 reef fish belonging to 144 families and 646 genera distributed heterogeneously in these 20 marine provinces (Figure 1b). The species richness observed in the different marine provinces ranges from 42 to 836 species (mean \pm SD: 270 \pm 194), the Tropical Northwestern Atlantic province being the richest, whereas the Juan Fernández and Desventuradas Islands, the poorest (Figure 1b). More species occur in the Atlantic realm than in the Eastern Pacific (1,330 *vs* 754 exclusive species, respectively), whereas only 68 occur in both realms (Figure 1a).

Figure 1. Geographical distribution of 101 localities considered in this study (a). Each color on the map represents a marine province according to Spalding et al. (2007). (b) Comparison of species richness distribution across 20 marine provinces. (c) Total species richness found in each marine realm defined according to Kulbicki et al. (2013).



2. Experimental or sampling design

Data collection period

We compiled checklists for 101 localities from articles found online through search tools (Web of Science, Scopus and Google Scholar), online repositories (Robertson and Allen 2016, Robertson and Van-Tassell 2019, Fricke et al. 2020, Froese and Pauly 2020), local reports, books, and monographs on specific families or genera. We used combinations of the following search terms, in English, Portuguese, French, and Spanish: fish assemblages, fish checklists, new record, reef fish community, reef fish geographical distribution, biogeographic patterns of reef fish, Eastern Pacific and Atlantic. We did not consider Elamosbranchii because species in this group have different biological traits and evolutionary histories when compared to bony fish (see for more details Kulbicki et al. 2013). We limited our search to localities situated between latitude 51°N and 45°S with coral and/or rocky reefs habitats. Life-history traits were compiled from the GASPAR (General Approach to Species-Abundance Relationships) research group databases (Halpern and Floeter 2008, Luiz et al. 2013, Kulbicki et al. 2013, Parravicini et al. 2013, Mouillot et al. 2014, Alzate et al. 2019), books and online repositories (Robertson and Allen 2016, Robertson and Van-Tassell 2019, Froese and Pauly 2020).

3. Research methods

Taxonomy and systematics

The taxonomic classification follows the hierarchical system proposed by Linnaeus. All fish names compiled from checklists, online repositories, local reports and monographs were verified according to Eschmeyer's Catalog of Fishes (Fricke et al. 2020).

CLASS III. DATA SET STATUS AND ACESSIBILITY

A. Status

- 1. Latest update: 2020
- 2. Latest archive data: 2020

3. Metadata status: Metadata are complete

4. Data verification: All data was reviewed according to CLASS V section B and checked for any input errors.

B. Accessibility

1. Storage location and medium: All data and metadata are stored with this publication in *Ecology* journal.

2. Contact person: Juan Pablo Quimbayo, Center for Marine Biology, University of São Paulo, Brazil. E-mail: <u>quimbayo_jp@gmail.com</u>

3. Copyright or proprietary restrictions: There are no copyright or proprietary restrictions for research or teaching purposes.

4. Proprietary restrictions: None.

a. Citation: This paper

CLASS IV. DATA STRUCTURAL DESCRIPTORS

A. Data set file

1. Identity: Fish_aspects_EasternPacific_Atlantic_Realms.csv

2. Size: header + 2,152 rows and 58 columns (622 KB)

3. Format and storage: Digital data file is comma-delimited text files (*.csv)

4. Header information: See column description in section B.

5. Alphanumeric information: Mixed

B. Variable information

Each row in the database represents one species and columns show information on taxonomy classification, behavioral, morphological and ecological traits, biogeography and conservation information (Table 2; Figure 2).

Table 1. Column names (n=58), variable definition, variable nature and variable units for the database. These columns contain information on behavioral, morphological and ecological traits, as well as biogeographical, and conservation aspects relative to 2,152 reef fish species from the Eastern and Atlantic realms. The realms were defined according to Kulbicki et al. (2013).

Variable Name	Variable definition	Nature	Units
fb_code	This code is an identifier assigned		
	to each species according to		
	FishBase (Froese and Pauly 2020)		
Class	Taxonomic class		
Order	Taxonomic order		

Family	Taxonomic family	
Genus	Taxonomic genus	
Species	Taxonomic specific epithet	
Name	Scientific Name (Genus and	
	specific epithet)	
Home_range	Area of activity:	Categorical
		(ordinal)
	• Sedentary or Territorial species	
	(sed): species staying in a	
	restricted area (less than a lew 100 m^2) for extended periods (at	
	least a month)	
	• Mobile species (mob): species	
	staving in area of more than 100	
	m^2 or traveling among different	
	reef areas.	
	• Very mobile (vmob): species	
	which frequently change reefs	
	or travel daily large distances	
	over the same reef.	
Diel_activity	Period of the day that species feed	Categorical
	and breed:	(nominal)
	- 1 1:1	
	• day: diurnal species - species	
	time hours	
	• night: nocturnal species –	
	species mainly active during the	
	night.	
	• both: species active during both	
	night and day.	
Size_group	Gregariousness behavior:	Categorical
		(ordinal)
	• solitary (sol): species usually	
	living alone.	
	• pairing (pair): species usually	
	• small groups (smalls); spacios	
	• small groups (small). species	
	individuals on average).	
	• medium groups (medg): species	
	living in groups of 21-50	
	individuals on average.	
	 large groups (largeg): species 	
	living in large groups or schools	
	(> 50 individuals on average).	
Level_water	Position in water column:	Categorical
	• bottom: species staying on the	(ordinal)
	bottom at all the times.	

	• low: species that live slightly above the bottom but occasionally rest on the bottom.		
	• high: species spending most of their active time high above the bottom (several meters).		
Preferred_temperature	Average temperature at which the species occurs. This data was compiled from the temperature values reported in each locality. [Mean=TempPref_mean, Minimum=TempPref_min, and Maximum=TempPref_max]	Continuous	Degrees Celsius
Body_size	Maximum total length of species.	Continuous	Centimeters
Size_class	Maximum total length of species divided into ordered categories • s1: 0 - 7 cm	Categorical (ordinal)	Centimeters
	 \$2: 7.1 - 15 cm \$3: 15.1 - 30 cm \$4: 30.1 - 50 cm \$5: 50.1 - 80 cm \$6: > 80 cm 		
Body_shape	 Morphological specialization for swimming. box_shaped: globular form, such as in Diodontidae. compressed: body flattened laterally. depressed: body flattened dorsoventrally. eel_like: body elongated, but with snake-like shape and locomotion. elongated: long in relation to length. fusiform: body spindle-shaped, the most hydrodynamic form. 	Categorical (nominal)	X 1 1
Aspect_ratio	An indicative value of species activity calculated from the squared height of caudal fin (h) divided by its surface (s) area (h^{2}/s) .	Continuous	Nondimensional
Nphoto	Number of photos on which the calculus of aspect ratio metric was based.	Discrete	Nondimensional
Caudal_fin	 Shape of caudal fin: forked: caudal fin with a deeply concave or excavated hind margin. 	Categorical (nominal)	
	 lanceolated: spear shaped caudal fin. pointed: when the dorsal and anal fins are joined to the caudal. rounded: caudal fin with only one lobe and concave margin. truncated: caudal fin with only one lobe and straight margin. heterocercal: asymmetric fin. 		
----------------	--	--------------------------	----------------
Mouth_position	Anatomic jaw position: • superior: lower jaw is protruding upwards. • terminal: the upper and lower	Categorical (nominal)	
	 jaws are equal in length. subterminal: upper jaw is protruding downwards. inferior: mouth located in ventral position. tubular: enlargement of mouth cavity. elongated: long snout due to the increase in the bones premaxillary, maxillary and dental. 		
Trophic_level	Position in the food web based on diet composition and mean trophic level of food items	Continuous	Nondimensional
Diet	 Main items consumed by species: herbivore-detritivore (hd): feeds predominantly on the epilithic algal matrix (EAM). macroalgal feeder (hm): feeds predominantly on macroalgae (>1cm high) or seagrass. sessile invertebrates (is): feeds predominantly on sessile benthic invertebrates including corals, sponges and ascidians. mobile benthic invertebrates (im): feeds predominantly on mobile benthic invertebrates (im): feeds predominantly on mobile benthic invertebrates including crustaceans, annelids, echinoderms and mollusks. planktonic (pk): feeds predominantly on invertebrate material in the water column including zooplankton, 	Categorical (nominal)	

	coelenterates, detrital		
	aggregates, etc.		
	• omnivore (om): leeds on a range		
	of organisms and includes a		
	large proportion of animal		
	material and plant and/or detrital		
	material.		
	• piscivore (fc): feeds		
	predominantly on fishes but		
	may also include cephalopods.		
Spawning	The way that species deposit eggs	Categorical	
	in water:	(nominal)	
	 attach: attach their eggs to objects. 		
	• demersal: deposit their eggs		
	directly on the substrate such as rocks.		
	• live: species birth without		
	external larval stage.		
	• oral: parental care when female		
	or male keep the eggs in their		
	mouth until complete		
	development.		
	• pelagic: eggs free in the column		
	water		
Depth_min	Minimal depth reported for the	Continuous	Meters
	species.		
Depth_max	Maximal depth reported for the	Continuous	Meters
	species.		
Depth_range	Difference between the maximum	Continuous	Meters
	and minimum depth reported for		
	the species		
Allometric_a	Constant allometric coefficient	Discrete	
	estimated from the relationship		
	between size and weight		
Allometric_b	Constant allometric coefficient	Discrete	
	estimated from the relationship		
	between size and weight		
PLD	Pelagic larval duration.	Discrete	Days
PLD level	Taxonomic level at which the	Categorical	~
—	information was compiled	(nominal)	
	• family		
	• genus		
	• species		
Life snan	Maximum age expected according	Discrete	Vears
LIIC_span	to growth curves reported in the		1 0015
	FishBase		
	1 151112450		

Geographic_range_index	Estimation from the number of	Discrete	Nondimensional
	grid cell $(5^{\circ} \times 5^{\circ})$ where a species		
	has been recorded		
Range_extension	Classification on the geographical origin of species:	Categorical (nominal)	
	causes harm.		
	• lessepsian: migratory species from the Red Sea to the Mediterranean		
	• native: species from Atlantic or Eastern Pacific.		
	• transatlantic: species with restricted distribution in one part of the Atlantic but were recently reported in other localities		
	• transpacific: species pative from		
	Pacific but were recently reported		
	in Atlantic.		
Provinces	Presence or absence in provinces	Binary	0/1
	distributed on 20 columns named	2	
	province_number (binary). These		
	provinces were defined by		
	Spalding et al. (2007)		
IUCN_status	Conservation status of species		
	• NE: Not evaluated		
	• DD: Data deficient		
	• LC: Least concerned		
	• NT: Near threatened		
	• VU: Vulnerable		
	• EN: Endangered		
	• CR: Critically endangered		
Vulnerability	Continuous values ranging from 0	Continuous	Nondimensional
-	to100, provided by FishBase and		
	based on fish life-history traits.		
Price_category	Price value based on ex-vessel	Categorical	
	price for the species.	(ordinal)	
	• unknow		
	• low		
	• medium		
	• high		
	• very high		
3.47 1 1	1 374		

Missing value code: NA

Figure 2. Schematic representation of some the behavioral (blue rectangles), morphological (dark yellow rectangles), and ecological traits (green rectangles), as well as biogeographical (purple rectangles), and conservation aspects (red rectangles) included in the database. From left to right schematic figures represent: (1) Home range (very mobile/mobile/sedentary); (2) Diel activity (day/both/nigh); (3) Size group (solitary/par/small

group/medium group/large group); (4) Level in the water (bottom/low/high); (5) Preferred temperature (minimal/mean/maximum); (6) Body size (cm); (7) Body shape (box shape/compressed/depressed/eel like/elongated/fusiform); (8) Aspect ratio (h²/s); (9) Caudal fin (forked/lanceolated/pointed/rounded/truncated/ heterocercal); (10) Mouth position (superior/terminal/subterminal/inferior/tubular/elongated); (11) Trophic level; (12) Diet (herbivore-detritivore/macroalgal feeder/sessile invertebrate feeders/mobile invertebrate feeders/planktivores/piscivores); (13) Spawning (attach/demersal/live/oral/pelagic); (14) Range extension (invasive/lessepsian/native/ transatlantic); (15) Marine provinces; (16) IUCN status (NE: not evaluated/DD: data deficient/LC: least concern/NT: near threatened/VU: vulnerable/EN: endangered/ CR: critically endangered); (17) Price category according to FishBase (unknow/low/medium/high).



CLASS V. SUPPLEMENTAL DESCRIPTORS

A. Data acquisition: See details in the section Class II, more specifically the Data collection. B. Quality assurance/quality control procedures: External fish experts

reviewed all species records. Besides all the species names were update according to Eschmeyer's Catalog of Fishes (Fricke et al. 2020).

C. Computer programs and data processing algorithms

This procedure was performed in R environment ver. 3.2.4 (R Core Team 2018) using plyr (Wickham 2011), reshape (Wickham 2007), ggplot2 (Wickham 2016), rgeos (Bivand et al. 2019b), rgdal (Bivand et al. 2019a), rfishbase (Boettiger et al. 2012), sp (Pebesma and Bivand 2005) packages.

Acknowledgments

We thank the following projects for helping in the generation of this database: French Foundation for Research on Biodiversity (FRB) and (CESAB) for funding the GASPAR working group (PI: M.K), SISBIOTA-Mar (PI: S.R.F.; CNPq 563276/2010-0 and FAPESC 6308/2011-8), The National Center for Ecological Analysis and Synthesis (NCEAS) of UC Santa Barbara, USA (S.R.F. post doc grant), CNPq (Brazil) for funding the Synthesis on Biodiversity and Ecosystem Services (SinBiose; PI: M.G.B.; CNPq 442417/2019-5), FAPESP (Brazil; PI:J.P.Q. 2018/21380-0). This study was financed in part by the Coordenação de Aperfeiçoamento de Pessoal de Nível Superior (CAPES, Brazil), finance Code 001 through a master's scholarship awarded to S.L.D. and D.S.F. and doctorate scholarship F.C.S. We thank Carlos E.L. Ferreira, Juan José Alvarado, and Andrea Arriaga-Madrigal for continuing inputs and discussions over reef fish life-history traits.

References

- Alzate, A., F. van der Plas, F. A. Zapata, D. Bonte, and R. S. Etienne. 2019. Incomplete datasets obscure associations between traits affecting dispersal ability and geographic range size of reef fishes in the Tropical Eastern Pacific. Ecology and Evolution 9:1567–1577.
- Belmaker, J., V. Parravicini, and M. Kulbicki. 2013. Ecological traits and environmental affinity explain Red Sea fish introduction into the Mediterranean. Global change biology:1373–1382.
- Bivand, R., T. Keitt, B. Rowlingson, E. Pebesma, M. Sumner, R. Hijmans, E. Rouault, F. Warmerdam, O. Jeroen, and C. Rundel. 2019a. Bindings for the "Geospatial" Data Abstraction Library.

Bivand, R., C. Rundel, E. Pebesma, R. Stuetz, K. O. Hufthammer, P. Giraudoux, M. Davis, and

S. Santilli. 2019b. Interface to Geometry Engine - Open Source ('GEOS').

- Boettiger, C., D. T. Lang, and P. C. Wainwright. 2012. rfishbase: exploring, manipulating and visualizing FishBase data from R. Journal of fish biology 81:2030–9.
- Coates, A. G., and R. F. Stallard. 2013. How old is the Isthmus of Panama? Bulletin of Marine Science 89:801–813.
- Floeter, S. R., L. A. Rocha, D. R. Robertson, J. C. Joyeux, W. F. Smith-Vaniz, P. Wirtz, A. J. Edwards, J. P. Barreiros, C. E. L. Ferreira, J. L. Gasparini, A. Brito, J. M. Falcón, B. W. Bowen, and G. Bernardi. 2008. Atlantic reef fish biogeography and evolution. Journal of Biogeography 35:22–47.
- Fricke, R., W. N. Eschmeyer, and R. van der Laan. 2020. Eschmeyer's catalog of fishes: genera, species, references. http://researcharchive.calacademy.org/research/ichthyology/catalog/fishcatmain.asp.
- Froese, R., and D. Pauly. 2020. FishBase. World wide web electronic publication. Available: www.fishbase.org. Accessed 2020 March 13. World Wide Web electronic publication.
- Halpern, B. S., and S. R. Floeter. 2008. Functional diversity responses to changing species richness in reef fish communities. Marine Ecology Progress Series 364:147–156.
- Kulbicki, M., V. Parravicini, D. R. Bellwood, J. E. Arias-González, P. Chabanet, S. R. Floeter, A. M. Friedlander, J. McPherson, R. E. Myers, L. Vigliola, and D. Mouillot. 2013. Global Biogeography of Reef Fishes: A Hierarchical Quantitative Delineation of Regions. PLoS one 8:e81847.
- Luiz, O. J., A. P. Allen, D. R. Robertson, S. R. Floeter, M. Kulbicki, L. Vigliola, R. Becheler, and J. S. Madin. 2013. Adult and larval traits as determinants of geographic range size among tropical reef fishes. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 110:16498– 16502.
- Mouillot, D., S. Villeger, V. Parravicini, M. Kulbicki, J. E. Arias-González, M. G. Bender, P. Chabanet, S. R. Floeter, A. M. Friedlander, L. Vigliola, and D. R. Bellwood. 2014. Functional over-redundancy and high functional vulnerability in global fish faunas on tropical reefs. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences 111 (38):13757–13762.
- Parravicini, V., M. Kulbicki, D. R. Bellwood, A. M. Friedlander, J. E. Arias-González, P. Chabanet, S. R. Floeter, R. F. Myers, L. Vigliola, S. D'Agata, and D. Mouillot. 2013. Global patterns and predictors of tropical reef fish species richness. Ecography 36:1254–1262.
- Pebesma, E. J., and R. S. Bivand. 2005. Classes and methods for spatial data in R. R News 5:9–13.
- R Core Team. 2018. R: A language and environment for statistical computing. R Foundation for Statistical Computing, Vienna, Austria.

Robertson, D. R., and G. R. Allen. 2016. Shore fishes of the Tropical Eastern Pacific: online

information system. Version 2.0. Smithsonian Tropical Research Institute, Balboa, Panamá. http://biogeodb.stri.si.edu/step/index.php.

- Robertson, D. R., and K. L. Cramer. 2009. Shore fishes and biogeographic subdivisions of the Tropical Eastern Pacific. Marine Ecology Progress Series 380:1–17.
- Robertson, D. R., and J. Van-Tassell. 2019. Shorefishes of the Greater Caribbean: online information system. Version 2.0. Smithsonian Tropical Research Institute, Balboa, Panamá. https://biogeodb.stri.si.edu/caribbean/en/pages.
- Spalding, M. D., H. E. Fox, G. R. Allen, N. Davidson, Z. A. Ferdaña, M. Finlayson, B. S. Halpern, M. A. Jorge, J. A. Lombana, S. A. Lourie, K. D. Martin, E. C. Manus, J. Molnar, C. A. Recchia, and J. Robertson. 2007. Marine Ecoregions of the World: A Bioregionalization of Coastal and Shelf Areas. BioScience 57:573–583.
- Wickham, H. 2007. Reshaping data with the reshape package. Journal of Statistical Software 21:1–12.
- Wickham, H. 2011. The Split-Apply-Combine Strategy for Data Analysis. Journal of Statistical Software 40:1–29.
- Wickham, H. 2016. ggplot2: Elegant Graphics for Data Analysis. Springer-Verlag New York, New York.

APÊNDICE C – The COVID-19 pandemic has altered illegal fishing activities inside and

outside a marine protected area

Artigo publicado durante o andamento desta tese na revista Current Biology.

Current Biology Magazine

Correspondence

The COVID-19 pandemic has altered illegal fishing activities inside and outside a marine protected area

Juan P. Quimbayo^{12,4,*}, Fernanda C. Silva³, Camila R. Barreto¹, Carla B. Pavone¹, Jonathan S. Lefcheck², Kelen Leite⁴, Apoena C. Figueiroa³, Edineia C. Correia⁴, and Augusto A.V. Flores¹

The global COVID-19 pandemic has presented a unique opportunity to explore the consequences of illegal exploitation on wildlife communities, as it continues to have wide-reaching impacts on multiple sectors, including local and national economies, international trade, and conservation enforcement'. The ongoing reductions in monitoring and enforcement during the pandemic have allowed increased

opportunities for illegal, unreported, and unregulated activities, particularly for small-scale fisheries2. Even before the pandemic, policymakers and fisheries managers intent on controlling illegal fishing activities established marine protected areas (MPAs) that restrict or prohibit fishing³. Unfortunately, noncompliance with MPAs is often the rule rather than the exception, and less than 10% of the world's MPAs have managed to effectively reduce infringement⁴. The COVID-19 pandemic has exacerbated these management challenges: a recent review of MPAs worldwide has revealed a general decline in tourism revenue to operate park services during the pandemic, especially revenue needed for supporting personnel to monitor, patrol, and enforce restrictions2. Here, we compile infraction records of illegal fishing activities by both professional (commercial) and amateur (recreational) boats inside and outside of the Tupinambás Ecological Station and the Alcatrazes Wildlife Refuge (Figure 1A), notable for its high reef-fish biomass and diversity in the Southwestern Atlantic* We show that illegal exploitation has shifted since the onset of the pandemic, targeting larger, higher-value species that contribute disproportionately to

the structure and function of reef-fish communities in the region. Overall, enforcement increased

CelPress

slightly but non-significantly during the pandemic: n=52 patrols for the period from 2020-2021 versus n=32 from 2017–2019 (t_{4.13}=–2.8, P=0.08). Each patrol was performed by a single vessel with a crew of six. Despite the statistically equivalent levels of enforcement, the number of patrols that intercepted illegal activities nearly doubled from the pre-pandemic period compared with the time since the beginning of the pandemic (n = 9)versus n = 17). A total of 39 species were illegally harvested over the 5-year study: of these, 25 species were captured before the pandemic started and 27 since (Data S1). The number of threatened species captured during the pandemic by both professional and amateur boats increased from five to eight, and these were mainly elasmobranchs (Figure 1B C

A total biomass of 2,775 kg was recovered over the entire 5-year period by both professional and amateur boats, with the total illegal catch doubling from 853.1 kg caught before 2020 to 1,922 kg from 2020 onward. The role of professional boats in these



Figure 1. Illegal fishing in the Alcatrazes Archipelago 2017-2021.

(A) The spatial distribution of illegal fishing records within the Alcatrazes Archipelago between 2017 and 2021. The red dashed polygon represents the Marine Protected Area. (B,C) Piots of the multidimensional functional space occupied by species captured (B) before and (C) during the COVID-19 pandemic. The polygon in black represents the total functional space comprised by all species captured (B) before and (C) during the polygon represents the functional space captured before and during the pandemic; the orange polygons represent the species captured by professional boats; the blue polygons represent the species captured by amateur boats. (D,E) The first and second axes derived from a Principal Coordinate Analysis (PCoA) performed on six traits showing the major axes of trait variation before (D) and during (E) the pandemic. Diet abbreviations: HD, herbivores-detritivores; HM, macroalgae-feeder; IM, mobile invertebrate feeders; PS, piscivores; OM, omnivores. Size group abbreviations: Small G, small group; Medium G, medium group; Large G, large group.



APÊNDICE D – Integrated ecosystem assessment around islands of the tropical South Mid-Atlantic Ridge

Artigo publicado durante o andamento desta tese na revista *Frontiers in Marine Science*.

Frontiers | Frontiers in Marine Science

TYPE Original Research PUBLISHED 04 April 2023 DOI 10.3389/fmars.2023.1001676

Check for updates

OPEN ACCESS

EDITED BY Daniele Iudicone, Anton Dohrn Zoological Station Naples, Italy

REVIEWED BY Suprapto Suprapto, Yogyakarta State University, Indonesia Brandon Muffley, Mid Atlantic Fixhery Management Council, United States

*CORRESPONDENCE Amanda R. Rodrigues Saricci@alumni.usp.br

SPECIALTY SECTION This article was submitted to Marine Conservation and Sustainability, a section of the journal Frontiers in Marine Science

RECEIVED 23 July 2022 ACCEPTED 10 March 2023 PUBLISHED 04 April 2023

CITATION

Rodrigues AR, Floeter SR, Gomes V, Ferrain DS, Giglio VJ, Silva FC, Liedke AMR, Ferreira CEL, Howell K and Gasalla MA (2023) Integrated ecosystem assessment around islands of the tropical South Mid-Atlantic Ridge. Front. Mar. Sci. 10:1001676. doi: 10.3399/fmars.2023.1001676

COPTIMENT © 2023 Radrigues, Floeter, Gomes, Ferrari, Giglio, Silva, Liecke, Ferreira, Howell and Gasala. This is an open-access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC BY). The use, distribution or reproduction in other forums is permitted, provided the original author(s) and that the original publication in this journal is cited, in accordance with accepted academic practice. No use, distribution or reproduction is permitted which does not comply with these terms.

Integrated ecosystem assessment around islands of the tropical South Mid-Atlantic Ridge

Amanda R. Rodrigues^{1*}, Sergio R. Floeter², Vicente Gomes³, Débora S. Ferrari², Vinicius J. Giglio⁴, Fernanda C. Silva², Ana M. R. Liedke², Carlos E. L. Ferreira⁵, Kerry Howell⁶ and Maria A. Gasalla¹

Fisheries Ecosystems Laboratory (LabPesq), Oceanographic Institute, University of São Paulo, São Paulo, Brazil, *Marine Macroecology and Biogeography Laboratory, Universidade Federal de Santa Catarina, Fiorianopolis, Brazil, *Oceanographic Institute, University of São Paulo, São Paulo, Brazil, *Universidade Federal do Oeste do Pará, Oriximiná, Brazil, *Reef Systems Ecology and Conservation Lab, Universidade Federal Fluminense, Niterói, Brazil, *Chool of Biological and Marine Sciences, Plymouth University, Plymouth, United Kingdom

The South Mid Atlantic Ridge comprises three main oceanic islands in the equatorial and tropical portions of the Atlantic Ocean. These islands are isolated from each other and equidistant from both the continental margins of South America and Africa, sharing common patterns but with different types of human use and pressures. Moreover, the areas beyond national jurisdiction between those islands are visited and exploited by distant fishing fleets and include large areas of shipping activity for commodities. Here, a pioneering integrated ecosystem assessment (IEA) process is constructed for the region among Saint Peter and Saint Paul's Archipelago (Brazil), Saint Helena Island and Ascension Island (UK overseas territories). For that, we used a qualitative assessment of risks arising from anthropogenic activities, representing a novel contribution to the field. The Options for Delivering Ecosystem-Based Marine Management (ODEMM) approach was applied to trace sector-pressurecomponent pathways. A 'linkage framework' was outlined including pressures affecting each ecosystem component, and supported a process of knowledge attributions that scored the impact risks. All results were validated with regional stakeholders through workshops, including local and international management bodies, non-governmental organizations (NGOs) and scientists. The approach focused on a significant area among encompassing the open ocean, shallow and deep-sea biomes, analyzing the main sectors and pressures affecting the ecological components. Our results identified 14 sectors and 16 key pressures associated with 23 ecosystem components, totaling 780 impact chains. Fishing, shipping, wastewater, and tourism/recreation appeared as the top impacting sectors. Fishing and shipping were the most connected with ecosystem components links. Litter, species extraction, contaminants, and bycatch were the pressures that had the highest risk of impact values. Lastly, demersal and pelagic fish and pelagic and demersal elasmobranchs were the groups with the highest risk related to overall impacts, which were supported by local and regional evidence from long term monitoring programs and local studies. Our study demonstrated that these seemingly pristine islands and oceanic waters are